**OZ MINERALS LTD** 

ABN 40 005 482 824
LEVEL 10, 31 QUEEN STREET
MELBOURNE VICTORIA 3000 AUSTRALIA
GPO BOX 1291K MELBOURNE VICTORIA 3001
T 61 3 9288 0333
F 61 3 9288 0300
OZMINERALS.COM

13 February 2013

The Manager, Companies Australian Securities Exchange Companies Announcement Centre Level 4 20 Bond Street Sydney NSW 2000



Dear Sir/Madam,

# **OZ Minerals 2012 Financial Results – Annual Financial Report 2012**

Please find attached the OZ Minerals Appendix 4E including the full year financial report for the year ended 31 December 2012.

Yours faithfully,

Francesca Lee

General Counsel & Company Secretary

# OZ MINERALS ANNUAL REPORT 2012

OZ MINERALS LIMITED ABN 40 005 482 824



# **CONTENTS**

RESULTS FOR ANNOUNCEMENT TO THE MARKET	3
DIRECTORS' REPORT	5
REMUNERATION OVERVIEW	18
REMUNERATION REPORT	22
AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION	40
CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT	41
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	42
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	43
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET	44
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS	45
NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	46
DIRECTORS' DECLARATION	87
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	88

# RESULTS FOR ANNOUNCEMENT TO THE MARKET

Provided below are the results for announcement to the market in accordance with Australian Securities Exchange ('ASX') Listing Rule 4.2A and Appendix 4E for the Consolidated Entity ('OZ Minerals' or the 'Consolidated Entity') comprising OZ Minerals Limited ('OZ Minerals Limited' or the 'Company') and its controlled entities for the year ended 31 December 2012 (the 'financial year') compared with the year ended 31 December 2011 ('comparative year').

# **Highlights**

- Safety programs continue to drive improved safety performance at Prominent Hill
- A solid operational performance for the year with OZ Minerals':
  - o Revenue of \$985.7 million;
  - Underlying EBITDA<sup>1</sup> of \$334.1 million; and
  - Net profit after tax of \$152.0 million
- Net cash inflows from operating activities of \$318.8 million with a cash balance at 31 December 2012 of \$659.0 million
- Significant work underway to extend the life of mining operations at Prominent Hill
  - Ankata underground mine commenced operating at full capacity in 2012 with the Reserve now increased by 2.9Mt extending Ankata mine life by approximately two years
  - Mine development of Malu Underground commenced with Phase 1 of the decline complete, with the mine expected to be in production in 2014
- Drilling program at Carrapateena conducted during 2012
  - o Increased Resource by 43 percent to 292Mt (at 0.7% Cu cut-off)
  - o New Khamsin prospect represents an exciting regional discovery ten kilometres from Carrapateena
- Exploration decline at Carrapateena being fast tracked, using a Tunnel Boring Machine starting in 2013
- Unfranked dividend of 10 cents per share paid in September 2012
- A further unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share declared in February 2013
- On-market share buyback of \$200 million completed, with \$100.1 million of shares bought in 2012

# **Consolidated results**

31 December 2012 31 December 2011 Movement Movement percent \$m 985.7 1,115.9 (130.2)Revenue (11.7)Profit after tax attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited 152.0 274.5 (122.5)(44.6)\$8.35 \$8.08 Net tangible assets per share

The Ankata mine at Prominent Hill operations was commissioned in August 2012, with development costs capitalised until July 2012. The current year results include five months of Ankata mine operation.

<sup>1.</sup> OZ Minerals financial results are reported under International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS'). This Financial Report and Results for Announcement to the Market include certain non-IFRS measures including Underlying EBITDA, Underlying EBIT, Underlying EBT and Underlying NPAT. These measures are presented to enable understanding of the underlying performance of the Company without the impact of non-trading items such as litigation settlement expense and impairment of assets (which were incurred in the comparative year). Non IFRS measures have not been subject to audit or review. Underlying EBITDA, Underlying EBIT, Underlying EBT and Underlying NPAT are included in Note 3 Operating Segments, which form part of the Financial Report. Refer Note 3 Operating Segments to the Financial Report for further details.

# **RESULTS FOR ANNOUNCEMENT TO THE MARKET – CONTINUED**

In accordance with Chapter 19 of the ASX listing rules, net tangible assets per share represent total assets less intangible assets less liabilities ranking ahead of, or equally with, ordinary share capital, divided by the number of ordinary shares on issue at end of the year.

The commentary on the consolidated results and outlook is set out in the Review of results and operations, changes in state of affairs, and likely developments section of the Directors' Report.

#### **Dividends**

Since the end of the financial year, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements.

The details in relation to dividends announced or paid since 1 January 2011 are set out below:

Record date	Date of payment	Cents per share	Total dividends \$m
26 February 2013	12 March 2013	20	60.7
11 September 2012	25 September 2012	10	30.3
24 February 2012	9 March 2012	30	94.3
29 August 2011	16 September 2011	30	97.2
23 February 2011	9 March 2011	40	129.5

For Australian income tax purposes, all dividends were unfranked and were declared to be conduit foreign income.

The dividend of 40 cents per share paid on 9 March 2011 in the above table reflects the dividend amount per share after the one for ten share consolidation in June 2011.

The Company's Dividend Reinvestment Plan was suspended in 2010 and remains suspended.

# Independent auditor's report

The Financial Statements upon which this Appendix 4E is based have been audited and the Independent Auditor's Report to the members of OZ Minerals Limited is included in the attached Annual Financial Report.

# **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

Your directors present their report for OZ Minerals for the year ended 31 December 2012 together with the Annual Consolidated Financial Statements. OZ Minerals Limited is a company limited by shares that is incorporated and domiciled in Australia.

#### **Directors**

The directors of the Company during the year ended 31 December 2012 and up to the date of this report are:

Neil Hamilton (Non-executive Director and Chairman)

Terry Burgess (Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer)

Paul Dowd

**Brian Jamieson** 

Barry Lavin

Charles Lenegan

Rebecca McGrath

Dean Pritchard

#### **Principal activities**

The principal activities of the Consolidated Entity during the financial year were the mining of copper, gold and silver, undertaking exploration activities and development of mining projects.

#### **Dividends**

Since the end of the financial year, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements.

The details in relation to dividends announced or paid since 1 January 2011 are set out below:

Record date	Date of payment	Cents per share	Total dividends \$m
26 February 2013	12 March 2013	20	60.7
11 September 2012	25 September 2012	10	30.3
24 February 2012	9 March 2012	30	94.3
29 August 2011	16 September 2011	30	97.2
23 February 2011	9 March 2011	40	129.5

For Australian income tax purposes, all dividends were unfranked and were declared to be conduit foreign income.

The dividend of 40 cents per share paid on 9 March 2011 in the above table reflects the dividend amount per share after the one for ten share consolidation in June 2011.

The Company's Dividend Reinvestment Plan was suspended in 2010 and remains suspended.

# Review of results and operations, change in state of affairs and likely developments

#### Overview

OZ Minerals continued its consistent performance at Prominent Hill with production of copper at 101,737 tonnes and gold at 140,746 ounces, both within the Company's stated guidance for 2012. This production was achieved at a C1 cash cost ('C1 cost') of US120.0 cents per pound, at the upper end of the revised C1 cost guidance of US\$1.10 to US\$1.20 per pound. The completion of the \$200 million on-market share buyback demonstrated our commitment to capital management. An unfranked final dividend of 20 cents per share was announced in February 2013, which was double the interim dividend of 10 cents per share paid in September 2012, bringing the total dividend in respect of 2012 earnings to 30 cents per share. This equates to a payout ratio of 60 percent of net profit from normal operations and is at the top of the payout range.

During 2012, the development of the Ankata underground mine was completed at a capital cost of \$148 million and this was in line with the overall project budget. The Ankata underground mine will augment copper production from the open pit where the waste movement program will continue into 2013. Resource drilling for the twelve month period ended 30 June 2012 in the Ankata underground has proven successful with an increase of 2.9Mt in 2012 Ore Reserves over 2011, representing about two additional years of mining from this underground orebody.

Development of Phase 1 of the decline for the Malu Underground Mine was completed at the end of 2012, having been used for exploration in this zone to this point. This decline is now being used to provide access to allow further delineation of the resources beneath the open pit and for underground mine development with the objective of producing first stoping ore from the Malu Underground Mine in 2014.

At Carrapateena, during 2012 a focused infill exploration drilling program was largely completed, with drilling results providing extensions of mineralisation both laterally and at depth. An updated 2012 Mineral Resource was announced in January 2013 which led to a 43 percent increase over the 2011 Mineral Resources estimate at a 0.7% copper cut-off. At a 0.3% copper cut-off, the 2012 Carrapateena Indicated and Inferred Mineral Resources increase to 760Mt at 0.78% copper and 0.30g/t gold, which demonstrates that this is a large mineralised system. The decision to buy a tunnel boring machine to develop the exploration decline is indicative of the Company's growing confidence in the Carrapateena resource and the intention to accelerate the project towards a decision to mine.

Regional exploration at Carrapateena also proved to be successful with an exciting regional discovery being made at the Khamsin prospect, approximately ten kilometres northwest of the Carrapateena deposit. Further exploration holes are being drilled into this prospect in 2013.

2012 delivered robust earnings for the OZ Minerals Group with Underlying EBITDA of \$334.1 million and Underlying NPAT of \$152.0 million.

# **Prominent Hill Mining Operations**

# Safety performance

OZ Minerals' strategy for safety is based on the Company's commitment to achieving Zero Harm by Choice. This commitment is supported by the Company's core values – Respect, Integrity, Action, Results – which underpin the behaviour of all OZ Minerals' employees and contractors. OZ Minerals safety performance in 2012 continued the year-on-year improvement achieved since 2010. For the full year, Total Recordable Injury Frequency Rate ('TRIFR') per million hours worked was 10.49 (2011: 19.73), an improvement of over 47 percent. The 2012 Lost Time Injury Frequency Rate ('LTIFR') also decreased to 1.46 compared to a LTIFR of 1.50 in 2011.

As part of the safety performance and improvement strategy that commenced in 2010, a behavioural based safety program, the Peer Observation Program, commenced in 2012 to improve safety behaviour. OZ Minerals Peer Observation Program provides our workforce with the tools to approach each other in a constructive way, to have a conversation about the task that the person is performing and to identify ways to make it safer.

While the program is supported by management, the program's strength lies in its ability to empower the workforce to take proactive steps to drive positive safety behaviour. Employees have an increased awareness of potential exposure to risk and are supported in seeking to eliminate the sources of risk in their working environment.

The Peer Observation Program to date has over 140 employee Peer Observers and has been successful in eliminating at-risk behaviours that have previously caused injuries and incidents. In its first year, the program has facilitated over 1,350 'observations' and has seen an overall increase in the percentage of safe behaviours across the entire workforce.

# Production from the Malu Open Pit and Ankata Underground

The Prominent Hill mining operations continued to deliver consistent production performance during 2012. Production and C1 cost for 2012 met annual guidance with production of 101,737 tonnes of copper and 140,746 ounces of gold at a C1 cost of US120.0 cents per pound, which was at the upper end of the revised guidance of US\$1.10 to US\$1.20 per pound.

During 2012, total material mined of 80.3Mt comprised 7.3Mt of ore and 73.0Mt of waste, a material movement record for the operation. The increased productivity is mainly the result of several initiatives leading to improve availability, utilisation and efficiencies within the open pit operations. Further identified opportunities to improve mining productivity will be implemented in 2013.

The Ankata mine at Prominent Hill operations was commissioned in August 2012. The total capital costs for the development of the Ankata underground mine of \$148 million was in line with the budget for the project. The current year results include five months of Ankata mine operation from commissioning. Production from Ankata for the year was 424,965 tonnes of ore mined at an average copper grade of 2.89%.

Production guidance for 2013 is between 90,000 and 95,000 tonnes of copper and between 130,000 and 150,000 ounces of gold. 2013 represents a significant investment in the future production capacity of the Malu open pit. Activity levels in the Malu open pit will peak in 2013 with over 90 million tonnes expected to be mined in waste and ore, primarily from Stage 3 of the pit. Thereafter, this rate of waste mining will significantly decline, in line with the long term mine plan. C1 cost in 2013 is expected to be in a range of US\$1.50 to US\$1.65 per pound. The increase in C1 cost over 2012 is primarily due to a full year of operations from the Ankata underground mine, increased mining costs due to mining more basement waste from deeper in the open pit (compared to previous mining of lighter overburden higher in the pit) and lower copper production leading to lower payable metal.

#### Development at the Ankata Underground Mine

Underground resource delineation and grade control diamond drilling continued to improve definition and increase confidence in the known mineral resource. Resource drilling shows high grade intercepts outside the Measured and Indicated Resource areas as defined in the 2012 Prominent Hill Mineral Resource Statement. The Ankata Reserve increased by 2.9Mt for 30kt of copper and 16koz of gold, which represents about two additional years of mining from this underground orebody. Further drilling will be carried out in 2013 with the objective of expanding the resource and extending the life of the Ankata mine.

#### Development of the Malu Underground

Development of Phase 1 of the exploration decline for the Malu Underground Mine was completed during the fourth quarter. The decline is now being used as access for further resource delineation drilling being undertaken beneath the Malu open pit, specifically targeting known higher grade copper zones. Malu resource drilling will ramp-up throughout 2013 as hanging wall collar positions are developed.

The scope of work in 2013 for the Malu Underground Mine project is to extend underground development to provide an improved access location to conduct resource delineation drilling in the western part of the Resource. This will also see the commencement of development of the first ore levels and subsequent pre-production activities such that first stoping ore can be delivered during 2014.

The expected development costs including resource delineation drilling is expected to be around \$60-\$70 million for 2013. As this 2013 expenditure will be directly related to the development of the Malu Underground, these costs will be capitalised in the balance sheet.

# **Exploration project at Carrapateena**

Exploration drilling during 2012 at Carrapateena continued with the objective to convert previously announced Inferred Resources to Indicated Resources and to also further expand the resources envelope both laterally and at depth. Exploration drilling was also undertaken in the northern exploration target area to bring this into Inferred Resource status. This work led to the release of an updated Resource Statement on 21 January 2013. A significant part of the original (April 2011) Inferred Resource and also part of the northern exploration target area has now been converted to Indicated Resource status. Additional Inferred Resources have also been defined within the northern exploration target area and also directly beneath the main body of the Indicated Resource. At a 0.7% cut-off the Mineral Resource increased by some 43 percent over the April 2011 estimate, from 203Mt at 1.3% copper, 0.56g/t gold to 292Mt at 1.29% copper, 0.48g/t gold. At a 0.3% cut-off the 2012 Mineral Resource estimate increases to 760Mt at 0.78% copper and 0.30g/t gold.

The OZ Minerals Board approved the construction of an exploration decline at the Carrapateena exploration project to allow the assessment of the in-situ rock structures and competency. In December 2012, OZ Minerals signed a contract to purchase a Tunnel Boring Machine (TBM). The TBM will accelerate development of the exploration decline to allow further geotechnical testing to be undertaken. The total cost of the TBM including commissioning is expected to be between \$12-\$15 million. Commissioning of the TBM should be complete before the end of 2013. Expected development rates of the TBM are anticipated to be between 350 and 550 metres per month. The TBM is expected to be at approximately 625 metres below surface by the end of 2014 which will allow geotechnical testing, a time saving of approximately twelve months over traditional drill and blast method.

The overall cost of the exploration decline is expected to be \$100-\$110 million, including the cost of purchasing, remanufacturing and contract operation of the TBM.

#### Review of consolidated financial results and operations

	Prominent Hill operations 2012 \$m	Other operations 2012 \$m	Total 2012 \$m	Total 2011 \$m
Revenue from sale of metal in concentrate:				
Copper	744.5	-	744.5	817.7
Gold	222.6	-	222.6	282.5
Silver	18.6	-	18.6	15.7
Total revenue	985.7	-	985.7	1,115.9
Net gain on sale of assets in Cambodia	_	18.8	18.8	_
Other income	1.6	6.3	7.9	1.3
Net foreign exchange (losses)/gains	(1.0)	(10.3)	(11.3)	5.3
Cost of goods sold including employee benefit expenses	(491.4)	(8.0)	(499.4)	(403.4)
Exploration and evaluation expenses	(43.4)	(70.7)	(114.1)	(77.7)
Other expenses	(25.0)	(28.5)	(53.5)	(55.8)
Underlying EBITDA	426.5	(92.4)	334.1	585.6
Depreciation and amortisation expenses	(152.0)	(2.9)	(154.9)	(164.2)
Underlying EBIT	274.5	(95.3)	179.2	421.4
Net financing income			19.9	34.1
Income tax expense on underlying profit before tax			(47.1)	(132.8)
Underlying NPAT			152.0	322.7
Litigation settlement expense			-	(42.2)
Impairment losses			-	(15.2)
NPAT from continuing operations			152.0	265.3
Profit from discontinued operations			-	9.2
NPAT attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited			152.0	274.5

Revenue from sale of concentrates was \$985.7 million for the year. Copper prices remained very healthy in 2012, with the average London Metal Exchange ('LME') price being US\$3.61 per pound. However, this was lower than the record LME average of US\$4.00 per pound achieved in 2011 and this was the main contributor to 2012 revenue being \$130.2 million (11.7 percent) less than revenue in 2011. Lower revenue from gold sales was due to lower gold content in concentrates sold, with payable gold sales approximately 20 percent lower than in 2011.

Revenue from sale of concentrate of \$985.7 million for the year does not include net revenue of \$24.9 million from sale of concentrate produced from Ankata pre-commissioning activity. This net revenue has been offset against Ankata capitalised development cost in property, plant and equipment.

During the financial year OZ Minerals divested its Cambodian exploration assets to Renaissance Minerals Limited ('Renaissance'), resulting in an after tax profit of \$18.8 million. In addition to the fair value of the consideration recognised of \$19.6 million, the Sale and Purchase Agreement with Renaissance provides for two further contingent receipts which are not recognised in the income statement.

Costs of goods sold including employee benefit expenses increased by \$96.0 million year on year. This was mainly due to the following factors; a drawdown of concentrate and ore inventories, increased open pit mining costs, higher transport costs, and operating costs associated with the Ankata underground mine which was not operating in the prior year.

As sales of concentrate exceeded the 2012 year's production, concentrate stock was drawn from stockpiles built in the prior year. This drawdown resulted in a stockpile expense of \$8.7 million.

The lower ore mined in 2012 was due to the increased movement of waste in line with the long term mine plan. In order to maintain mill feed rates and so copper production, ore mined in 2012 was supplemented from ore drawn from the run of mine stockpile. This drawdown of ore stock resulted in an ore inventory movement expense of \$28.0 million, as compared to an increase in ore stockpiles of \$46.4 million in 2011.

Open pit mining costs increased in 2012, primarily due to the increase in depth of the pit and the hardness of material mined, as the open pit transitioned from removal of overburden to removal of basement waste. However, this increase in costs was largely matched by the deferral of mining costs associated with waste stripping in excess of the life of mine waste stripping ratio to the balance sheet. These deferred costs will be then matched against future ore production from the open pit.

The Ankata underground mine commenced production in August 2012 and incurred operating costs of \$19.9 million.

Transport and logistics costs increased by \$13.8 million primarily reflecting higher road and rail costs in 2012.

Exploration expense for the year was \$114.1 million, which included \$27.5 million of exploration infrastructure costs related to the Carrapateena project. Exploration at Prominent Hill was \$43.7 million. Exploration expenditure on the Carrapateena exploration project during the year was \$31.2 million. During the year, \$3.5 million was spent on exploration of the IMX joint venture area. A further \$8.2 million was spent in global project generation activities.

Corporate costs of \$51.0 million for the year are largely in line with the comparative year. Corporate costs include various group-wide activities such as the costs associated with insurance premiums and departments which manage functions for Prominent Hill, Carrapateena and Exploration including information technology, strategic sourcing and sales and marketing.

The net foreign exchange loss of \$11.3 million in 2012 compares to the foreign exchange gain of \$5.3 million in 2011. The end of year A\$:US\$ exchange rate strengthened by approximately two percent resulting in the foreign exchange loss.

During 2012, OZ Minerals foreign exchange conversions totalled US\$900.6 million in order to meet Australian dollar expenses and maintain the Company's cash management policy.

Underlying EBITDA of \$334.1 million for 2012 is lower than the underlying EBITDA of \$585.6 million in 2011 mainly due to the revenue and cost factors discussed above together with increased exploration associated with Carrapateena during the year compared with 2011.

Depreciation and amortisation expense of \$154.9 million was lower in 2012 compared to 2011 mainly due to lower ore tonnes mined. Mine property and development is depreciated based on units of production of ore mined while fixed processing plant is depreciated based on units of ore processed. Depreciation of infrastructure is on a straight line basis over the life of mine.

Net financing income for the year was \$19.9 million, comprising interest income of \$23.5 million earned on cash deposits, partially offset by bank charges on borrowing facilities of \$2.4 million, and the unwind of the net present value discount on the provision for mine rehabilitation of \$1.2 million.

The property, plant and equipment balance at 31 December 2012 was \$1,357.6 million, an increase of \$114.2 million from 31 December 2011. The movement in property, plant and equipment during the financial year was mainly attributable to expenditure capitalised in relation to the Ankata Mine and sustaining capital expenditure of \$125.2 million, a net increase in capitalised deferred mining of \$165.0 million, offset by net revenue from sale of Ankata pre commissioning ore of \$24.9 million and depreciation expense of \$154.9 million.

OZ Minerals held a cash balance of \$659.0 million at the end of December 2012 compared to \$886.1 million as at 31 December 2011. The significant items contributing to this movement were payment of dividends of \$124.6 million, payments for the share buyback of \$100.1 million, payments for acquisition of property, plant and equipment of \$290.2 million, payments for assets purchased and leased back to Thiess of \$63.7 million, offset by net cash inflows from operating activities of \$318.8 million.

# Other matters

# Dividend and share buyback

In line with its Dividend Policy of paying dividends between 30 to 60 percent of net profit after tax from normal operations on an annual basis, the Company paid dividends of \$94.3 million in March 2012 relating to profit for the year ended 31 December 2011 and \$30.3 million in September 2012 relating to profit for the six months to 30 June 2012. The total dividend for 2012 of 30 cents per share represents 60 percent of NPAT and therefore at the top end of the Dividend Policy range.

Since the end of the financial period, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements. This dividend has been declared to be conduit foreign income for Australian income tax purposes.

During the year, OZ Minerals completed the \$200 million on-market share buyback program which had commenced in August 2011. The total amount of shares bought back was 20,407,492 at an average price of \$9.80 per share. During the year, 10,901,828 shares amounting to \$100.1 million were bought back and cancelled. Following the cancellation of the shares bought back, OZ Minerals has 303,470,022 ordinary shares on issue as at 31 December 2012.

#### Management of train derailment incident

Following the incident in late December 2011, when a mixed freight rail train was derailed at Edith River, Northern Territory, OZ Minerals recovered a significant volume of the spilled concentrates back to Prominent Hill. There have been no measurable effects on the Edith River environment from the concentrates' spillage.

# Transport and logistics for Prominent Hill concentrates

As part of OZ Minerals risk management initiatives during 2010 and 2011, the introduction of a concentrate transportation system using containers and a rotainer device, enabling the unloading of concentrates from the container directly into ships' holds, had been planned. In early 2012, OZ Minerals commenced transportation and export of concentrates from the Port of Adelaide using this system and this has been in operation since that time.

#### Thiess contract and property plant and equipment

In February 2012, a new six year contract was entered into with Thiess Pty Ltd ('Thiess') for the provision of mining services to OZ Minerals' Prominent Hill mining operations. Ancillary to this contract, OZ Minerals agreed to purchase certain mining equipment from Thiess and effectively lease this back to Thiess on an interest free basis to be used in the provision of the mining services. Upon termination of the mining services contract, Thiess has agreed to re-purchase this equipment. This is expected to result in overall cost savings compared to the provision of this equipment through the mining services contract. During the year, twelve trucks were acquired from Thiess at a total cost of \$60.0 million before stamp duty. The amount paid will be recovered by OZ Minerals progressively over the mining services contract through a reduced mining services charge by Thiess to OZ Minerals. Upon termination of the mining services contract, any carrying value of lease receivable will be recovered by resale of the equipment to Thiess.

# Information on directors and officers

Particulars of the qualifications, experience and special responsibilities of each person who was a Director during the year ended 31 December 2012 and up to the date of this report are set out below:

Director	Experience and expertise	Other current listed entity directorships	Former listed entity directorships in last three years	OZ Minerals special responsibilities
Neil Hamilton Independent Non-Executive Chairman Appointed as a Non Executive Director on 9 February 2010 and Chairman on 13 April 2010 LLB	Mr Hamilton is an experienced professional Company Director and Chairman. He has over 35 years' experience in the legal profession and in business with substantial experience in a number of industries including investment/funds management, insurance, banking and resources.  Mr Hamilton has broad directorship experience across a range of ASX listed companies. Besides the other listed directorships listed in the next column, he is also a Senior Advisor to UBS.	Chairman of Miclyn Express Offshore Limited since February 2010 Non-Executive Director of Metcash Limited since February 2008	Chairman of IRESS Market Technology Limited from August 2001 to May 2010 Joined as a Non- Executive Director in September 2000. Chairman of Mount Gibson Iron Limited from April 2007 to November 2010 Chairman of Northern Iron Limited from November 2007 to April 2010	Chairman of OZ Minerals Limited Board Chairman of Nomination & Board Governance Committee Member of Remuneration Committee
Terry Burgess  Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer Appointed on 1 August 2009  BSC, FAUSIMM, FIMM, ACMA, CEng	Mr Burgess joined OZ Minerals Limited as Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer ('MD&CEO') in August 2009. Prior to this, he was the Head of Business Development for AngloBase, the base metals business of Anglo American plc. Mr Burgess was formerly Global Head of Metals and Mining at ABN AMRO, Managing Director and CEO of Delta Gold, and its successor AurionGold. Mr Burgess' earlier experience includes a number of senior mining management and operational roles in Australia, Africa and Europe. Mr Burgess is also a Non- Executive Director of AMMA (Australian Mines and Metals Association), a councillor of SACOME (South Australian Chamber of Mines and Energy and a Director of the Minerals Council of Australia.	None	Non-Executive Director of Magma Metals Limited from January 2009 to June 2012	MD&CEO of OZ Minerals Limited

Director	Experience and expertise	Other current listed entity directorships	Former listed entity directorships in last three years	OZ Minerals special responsibilities
Paul Dowd Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 23 July 2009 BSc (Eng)	Mr Dowd is a mining engineer and has been in mining for more than 40 years, primarily in the private sector, but also serving in the Public Sector as head of the Victorian Mines and Petroleum Departments. He has held senior executive positions with Newmont and prior to that Normandy, including as Managing Director of Newmont Australia Limited and Vice President Australia and New Zealand Operations for Newmont Mining Corporation. Mr Dowd currently has various advisory positions with SA Minerals and Petroleum Expert Group, Advisory Councils of CSIRO (MRSAC), the University of Queensland - Sustainable Minerals Institute, SA Training and Skills Commission (TaSC).	Non-Executive Director of Phoenix Copper Limited since April 2012 and previously Managing Director from 2008	Chairman of Adelaide Resources Limited from August 2006 to June 2010 Non-Executive Director of Macarthur Coal Limited from October 2011 to December 2011 Non-Executive Director of Northgate Minerals Corporation from November 2008 to October 2011	Member of Nomination & Board Governance Committee Member of the Sustainability Committee
Brian Jamieson Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 27 August 2004 FCA	RESA, (the SA Resources & Engineering Skills Alliance).  Mr Jamieson was Chief Executive of Minter Ellison Lawyers Melbourne from 2002 until he retired at the end of 2005. Prior to joining Minter Ellison, he was with KPMG for over 30 years holding the positions of Chief Executive, Managing Partner and Chairman of KPMG Melbourne from 2001 to 2002. He was also a KPMG Board Member in Australia and Asia Pacific and a member of the KPMG USA Management Committee. Mr Jamieson is a fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in Australia. Further, Mr Jamieson is a Deputy Chairman and Treasurer of the Bionics Institute and a Director and Treasurer of the Sir Robert Menzies Foundation.	Chairman of Mesoblast Limited since November 2007 Chairman of Sigma Pharmaceuticals Limited since June 2010 and Non- Executive Director since December 2005 Non-Executive Director of Tatts Group Limited since May 2005 Non-Executive Director of Tigers Realm Coal Limited since February 2011	None	Chairman of the Audit Committee

Director	Experience and expertise	Other current listed entity directorships	Former listed entity directorships in last three years	OZ Minerals special responsibilities
Barry Lavin Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 1 July 2011 BSc (Hons), MBA, MIMM, C Eng	Mr Lavin was appointed to the Board of OZ Minerals in July 2011. He is a mining engineer and an accomplished senior mining executive who spent 18 years with the Rio Tinto Group until 2009. While at Rio Tinto Mr Lavin was the Managing Director of the Northparkes Mines JV and held the role of Managing Director of Technical Services. Mr Lavin is a Director of privately owned companies Teviot Resources Pty Ltd an Australian diversified junior mining company, Barminco, an Australian underground mining contractor, and of Ferrum Americas Mining Inc., a Canadian iron ore explorer.	None	None	Member of Remuneration Committee  Member of the Sustainability Committee
Charles Lenegan Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 9 February 2010 BSc (Econ)	Mr Lenegan was a former Managing Director of Rio Tinto Australia. Mr Lenegan had a distinguished 27 year career with Rio Tinto where he held various senior management positions across a range of commodities and geographies. Mr Lenegan was formerly the Chairman of the Minerals Council of Australia and a former board member of the Business Council of Australia.	Non-Executive Director of Turquoise Hill Resources since August 2012	Chairman of Rey Resources Limited from November 2010 to November 2012	Member of the Audit Committee Member of Nomination & Board Governance Committee
Rebecca McGrath Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 9 November 2010 BTP (Hons), MA (Ap.Sc)	Ms McGrath was the former Chief Financial Officer and a member of BP's Executive Management Board for Australia and New Zealand. Ms McGrath was also the former Vice President Operations BP Australia and Pacific and General Manager, Group Marketing Performance BP Plc (London). Ms McGrath is also a senior advisor to JP Morgan. Ms McGrath is a former Director of Big Sky Credit Union and in addition to her Bachelor and Master Degrees, Ms McGrath is a graduate of the Cambridge University Business and Environment program.	Non-Executive Director of Incitec Pivot since September 2011 Non-Executive Director of CSR Limited since February 2012 Non-Executive Director of Goodman Group since April 2012	None	Member of the Audit Committee Chairman of Remuneration Committee
Dean Pritchard Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed on 20 June 2008 BE, FIE Aust, CP Eng, FAICD	Mr Pritchard has over 30 years of experience in the engineering and construction industry. He was previously Chairman of ICS Global Limited, a Director of Railcorp, Zinifex Limited, Eraring Energy and the Spotless Group and Chief Executive Officer of Baulderstone Hornibrook 1991 to 1997.	Non-Executive Director of Arrium Limited (previously One Steel Limited) since October 2000 Director of Steel & Tube Holdings Limited since May 2005, which is a New Zealand listed company.	Non-Executive Director of Spotless Group Limited from May 2007 to August 2012 Chairman of Steel Tube & Holdings Limited from May 2005 to October 2012.	Chairman of the Sustainability Committee

# **Company secretary**

Ms Francesca Lee General Counsel and Company Secretary

BCom, LLB (Hons), LLM, Grad Dip CSP, ACIS

Ms Lee joined OZ Minerals as General Counsel and Company Secretary in June 2008 from Zinifex Limited ('Zinifex'). She is a member of the OZ Minerals Limited Executive Committee. Before joining Zinifex she was Group Counsel at BHP Billiton Limited and has also held a number of senior positions at Rio Tinto Limited including Group Counsel, General Manager Internal Audit and Risk Review and was Vice President of Structured Finance at Citibank Limited. She has been a member of the Board of Metropolitan Waste Management Group, a Victorian Statutory Authority since its inception in 2006 and was appointed a member of the Australian Takeovers Panel in May 2009.

# Attendance at meetings

The number of meetings of OZ Minerals Limited's Board of Directors and of each Board committee held from the beginning of the financial year until 31 December 2012, and the number of meetings attended by each director is set out below.

	Board m	neetings			Во	ard Committ	ee meetii	ngs		
			Audit Nomination and Board I Governance		Remuneration		Sustainability			
	Α	В	Α	В	Α	В	Α	В	Α	В
Neil Hamilton	11	11	2	_	1	1	5	5	-	
Terry Burgess	11	11	6	-	-	_	5	-	4	-
Paul Dowd	11	11	3	-	1	1	-	-	4	4
Brian Jamieson	11	11	6	6	-	-		-	-	
Barry Lavin	11	11	3	_	-	-	5	5	4	4
Charles Lenegan	11	11	6	6	1	1		-	-	
Rebecca McGrath	11	11	6	6	-	-	5	5	1	
Dean Pritchard	11	11	2	_	-	-	-	-	4	4

A Number of meetings attended. Note that directors may attend Committee meetings without being a member of that Committee.

# **Directors' interests**

The relevant interests of each director in the ordinary shares of OZ Minerals Limited at the date of this report are set out below:

Director	Shares number	Performance rights number
Neil Hamilton	22,500	-
Terry Burgess	94,253	249,860
Paul Dowd	7,500	-
Brian Jamieson	108,527	-
Barry Lavin	2,300	-
Charles Lenegan	13,500	-
Rebecca McGrath	5,750	-
Dean Pritchard	12,720	_
Total	267,050	249,860

Each performance right granted before the capital return in June 2011 is convertible into 1.0904 ordinary shares upon vesting.

B Number of meetings held during the time the director held office (in the case of Board meetings) or was a member of the relevant committee during the

# **Environmental regulation**

OZ Minerals is subject to significant environmental regulation in respect of its activities in both Australia and overseas. In addition to the licensing and permit arrangements which apply to its overseas activities, the Company's Prominent Hill operations, Australian exploration activities and its concentrate shipping activities operate under various licences and permits under the laws of the Commonwealth, States and Territories.

Compliance with the Company's licenses and permits is monitored on a regular basis and in various forms, including environmental audits conducted by the Company, regulatory authorities and other third parties. A documented process is used by the Company to classify and report any exceedance of a licence condition or permit condition, as well as any incident reportable to the relevant authorities. As part of this process, all reportable environmental non-compliances and significant incidents are reviewed by the Executive Committee and the Sustainability Committee of the OZ Minerals Board of Directors. These incidents require a formal report to be prepared identifying the factors that contributed to the incident or non-compliance and the actions taken to prevent any reoccurrence.

During 2012, recovery works at the Edith River train derailment were completed and the Northern Territory Environment and Protection Agency and the Department of Lands, Planning and the Environment (formerly Department of Natural Resources, Environment, the Arts and Sport ('NRETAS')) completed and closed their environmental investigations concluding, in December 2012, that there was no evidence of environmental harm.

OZ Minerals commenced the licence and permitting process for the Company's Carrapateena Project with the Department for Manufacturing, Innovation, Trade, Resources and Energy ('DMITRE') under the *South Australian Mining Act 1971* and other necessary state legislation. The application for a Retention Lease was made in September 2012 and will continue into 2013. In August 2012 the Department for Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities ('SEWPAC') completed their assessment of the project and determined that activities proposed were not controlled actions under the *Environmental Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999* (Cth) requirements and that no further assessment under the Act was required.

During the year, OZ Minerals completed its fourth report under the *National Greenhouse and Energy Report Act 2009* ('NGERS'). Prior to the submission of the report, a comprehensive independent audit by Net Balance Management Group Pty Ltd was conducted on the processes that OZ Minerals has developed to meet the requirements of the NGERS Act. The audit provided assurance that the reported emissions, energy production and energy consumption were prepared in accordance with the NGERS Act. OZ Minerals continues to participate in the Australian Government's Energy Efficiency Opportunities program and has commenced its second five year cycle.

# **Insurance and indemnity**

The Consolidated Entity has granted indemnities under Deeds of Indemnity with each of its current and former Non-Executive Directors and members of the Executive Committee, the Company Secretary, the Group Treasurer and each employee who is a director or officer of a controlled entity of the Consolidated Entity, in conformity with Rule 10.2 of the OZ Minerals Limited Constitution.

Each Deed of Indemnity indemnifies the relevant director, officer or employee to the fullest extent permitted by law for liabilities incurred while acting as an officer of OZ Minerals, any of its related bodies corporate and any outside entity, where such an office is held at the request of the Company. The Consolidated Entity has a policy that it will, as a general rule, support and hold harmless an employee who, while acting in good faith, incurs personal liability to others as a result of working for the Consolidated Entity.

No indemnity has been granted to an auditor of the Consolidated Entity in their capacity as auditors of the Consolidated Entity.

# **Proceedings on behalf of the Consolidated Entity**

At the date of this report there are no leave applications or proceedings brought on behalf of the Consolidated Entity under section 237 of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

#### Audit and non-audit services

KPMG continues in office in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*. A copy of the external Auditor's Independence Declaration as required under section 307C of the *Corporations Act 2001* is set out on page 40 and forms part of the Directors' Report.

The Company, with the prior approval of the Audit Committee, may decide to employ the external auditor on assignments additional to their statutory audit duties where the auditor's expertise and experience with the Consolidated Entity are important, and where these services does not impair the external auditor's independence.

Details of the amounts paid or payable to the external auditor (KPMG) and its network firms for audit and non-audit services provided during the year are set out below and in Note 29 of the Financial Statements.

	2012 \$
Audit services provided by KPMG	
Audit and review of financial reports and other audit work under the <i>Corporations Act 2001</i> including audit of subsidiary Financial Statements	
KPMG Australia	438,000
Overseas KPMG firms	27,395
Total fees for audit services provided by KPMG	465,395
Other services provided by KPMG Australia	
Taxation compliance and other taxation advisory services	178,000
IT advisory services	30,000
Total fees for other services provided by KPMG Australia	208,000
Total fees	673,395

In accordance with the advice received from the Audit Committee, the Board is satisfied that the provision of the non-audit services is compatible with the general standard of independence for auditors imposed by the *Corporations Act 2001*. The directors are satisfied that the provision of non-audit services by the auditor, as set out above, did not compromise the auditor independence requirements of the *Corporations Act 2001* for the following reasons:

- All non-audit services have been reviewed by the Audit Committee to ensure they did not impact the integrity and objectivity of the external auditor; and
- None of the services undermined the general principles relating to auditor independence as set out in APES 110 *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants*, including reviewing or auditing the auditor's own work, acting in a management or a decision-making capacity for OZ Minerals Limited or its controlled entities, acting as advocate for the Company or jointly sharing economic risk and rewards.

# Matters subsequent to the end of the financial year

In January 2013, OZ Minerals announced to the ASX the updated Mineral Resources and Ore Reserves Statement for the Prominent Hill operations and an Ore Resources update for Carrapateena.

Since the end of the financial year, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements.

There have been no other events that have occurred subsequent to the reporting date which have significantly affected or may significantly affect the consolidated entity's operations, results or state of affairs in future years.

# **Rounding of amounts**

The Company is of a kind referred to in Class Order 98/100 issued by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission, ('ASIC') relating to the 'rounding off' of amounts in the Directors' Report. Amounts in the Directors' Report have been rounded off in accordance with the Class Order to the nearest million dollars to one decimal place, or in certain cases, to the nearest dollar. All amounts are in Australian dollars only, unless otherwise stated.

#### **Remuneration Report**

The Remuneration Report which has been audited by KPMG is set out on pages 22 to 39 and forms part of the Directors' Report.

# **Competent person statement**

Information in this report which refers to Prominent Hill Ore Reserves is a summary of information relating to Ore Reserves as set out in the Prominent Hill Mineral Resources and Ore Reserves Statement as at 30 June 2012. This information has been approved for release in the form and context in which it appears by Mr Justin Taylor who is a full time employee of OZ Minerals and has sufficient experience which is relevant to the style of mineralisation and type of deposit under consideration and to the activity undertaken to qualify as a competent person as defined in the 2004 edition of the Australasian Code For Reporting Of Exploration Results, Mineral Resources and Ore Reserves.

Within this release are references to exploration results relating to Carrapateena are based on information compiled by Mr Marcel Van Eck Msc who is a full-time employee of OZ Minerals, is a member of the Australian Institute of Geoscientists and has sufficient experience relevant to the style of mineralisation and type of deposit under consideration and to the activities undertaken to qualify as a competent person as defined by the JORC code (2004).

Mr Van Eck has consented to the inclusion of the material in the form and context in which it appears.

The information in this report (including the Remuneration Report) which refers to Carrapateena Mineral Resources is based on information compiled by Stuart Masters who is a member of the Australasian Institute of Mining And Metallurgy (AusIMM) (108430). Stuart Masters is employed by CS-2 Pty Ltd and is a consultant to OZ Minerals. He has sufficient experience which is relevant to the style of mineralisation and type of deposit under consideration and to the activity which he is undertaking to qualify as a competent person as defined in the 2004 edition of the Australasian Code For Reporting Of Exploration Results, Mineral Resources And Ore Reserves (JORC 2004). Stuart Masters consents to the inclusion in the report of the matters based on his information in the form and context in which it appears. Stuart Masters Bsc (Geology), CFSG, has over 26 years of relevant experience as a geologist including 9 years in iron-oxide-copper-gold style deposits. Stuart Masters has visited site on many occasions since OZ Minerals acquired the project. All other references to exploration results within this release are based on information compiled by Mr Anthony Houston Bsc who is a full-time employee of OZ Minerals, a member of the Australian Institute Of Geoscientists and has sufficient experience relevant to the style of mineralisation and type of deposit under consideration and to the activities undertaken to qualify as a competent person as defined by the JORC Code (2004).

Mr Houston has consented to the inclusion of the material in the form and context in which it appears within this release to exploration results relating to Prominent Hill and Carrapateena.

For full details of the 2012 Prominent Hill Mineral Resources and Ore Reserves Statement and details relating to the 2012 Carrapateena Mineral Resources Statement for 2012 visit <a href="https://www.ozminerals.com">www.ozminerals.com</a>.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Directors.

**Neil Hamilton** 

Chairman Melbourne 13 February 2013 Terry Burgess

Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer Melbourne 13 February 2013

# REMUNERATION OVERVIEW

This general overview should be read in conjunction with the attached Remuneration Report. Its purpose is to provide an executive summary of some of the Company's remuneration arrangements during the year.

The Company's remuneration arrangements have been designed to maintain alignment with the shareholders' interests (both short term and long term) and to ensure remuneration remains competitive. This is to enable the Company to retain and attract talented people, who are vital to delivering a sustainable and prosperous future, and therefore achieve its strategic objectives and maximise shareholder value. The Company's remuneration policy and structure for its senior executives who are key management personnel ('Executive KMPs') is unchanged from the previous year and comprises two main components:

- **a fixed component** which is the total base salary and, for Australian employees, includes compulsory employer superannuation contributions; and
- a variable 'at risk' component which is performance based and comprises a cash short term performance incentive ('STI') plan that is linked to both the performance of the Company and individual performance, and an Executive Long Term Incentive ('LTI') program under which executives, at the discretion of the Board, are offered performance rights which vest if the Company achieves certain hurdles over a three year period linked to Total Shareholder Return ('TSR') against a comparator group of companies.

During 2012 the Board, with the assistance of the Remuneration Committee and external remuneration consultants, undertook a number of reviews of the remuneration structure and components of the remuneration package of the Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer ('MD&CEO'). Apart from a number of minor refinements that are planned to be made to the STI and LTI programs for 2013 as described below, these reviews confirmed that Mr Burgess' remuneration package is largely in line with the current practices of comparable companies and is consistent with the Company's remuneration policy and guiding principles as set out in the attached Remuneration Report. Details of the reviews are set out below. Details of the appointment of external remuneration consultants are also set out in the Remuneration Report.

- A detailed review was undertaken of the current structure of the STI plan. Following this review, a determination was made that the current STI plan arrangements are largely set at the right level of remuneration opportunity, and that the performance measures that were set for 2012 appropriately align the MD&CEO's performance with key business objectives. There was some tightening of the measures from those set for 2011, to ensure that there is even greater clarity about the level of reward provided for varying levels of achievement. The performance measures for the 2013 KPIs have been further developed as described in the Remuneration Report.
- As part of the STI review the Board once again considered whether any portion of the MD&CEO's STI payment should be converted into equity and deferred to encourage consideration being given to matters beyond the twelve month performance period. The Board confirmed its view that it was neither appropriate nor necessary to require such deferral or conversion into equity bearing in mind the strategy and philosophy behind the STIs; the industry in which the Company operates and the nature of the KPIs that are set which are based largely on factual measurable outcomes that have little chance of manifesting a different outcome over a deferral period; and the fact that Mr Burgess continues to voluntarily elect to set aside each month \$20,000 of his after tax salary towards the purchase of OZ Minerals shares under the Company's Regular Share Acquisition Plan. The shares are held in trust for him and cannot be sold except with the consent of the Chairman.
- A comprehensive review was undertaken of the current LTI Program to ensure the program achieved the long term incentive and shareholder alignment objectives of the program and was consistent with remuneration governance standards and guidelines, and current practices of comparable companies. The scope of the review included a review of the structure and design of the program, the performance and service conditions including whether relative TSR either alone or in combination with some other internal or external measure should be used, terms of offer, frequency and timing of offer, and whether the Good Leaver and Change of Control provisions continued to be appropriate. The Board also determined that TSR relative to a selected comparator group of companies continued to be the most appropriate performance condition as it is simple and transparent in its application and is best aligned to the long term interests of the shareholders, and that the Good Leaver provisions and Change of Control provisions, which were subject to the discretion of the Board, continued to be applicable. It considered that it would be desirable for greater transparency and administrative reasons, to more closely align the timing of the issue of the performance rights to a date after the annual general meeting and that this change is planned to be implemented from July 2014, with only a 50 percent allocation of Long Term Incentive Plans ('LTIP') in December 2013 (December being the existing month for allocation) to take into account the earlier date for issue in 2014. For the 2012 LTIPs, a new comparator group has been selected as set out in the Remuneration Report. The basis for selection was to maximise the number of copper companies in the group where possible and, having regard to the limited number globally, include some significant gold and diversified metals companies, but exclude companies which are predominately smelting companies or with material government interests or influences.
- The Board undertook a review of whether the proportion of fixed remuneration, short term incentives and long term incentives as part of the total remuneration package continued to be appropriate and concluded that no change should be made as the proportions continued to be appropriate, but determined that this would be monitored regularly.

# **REMUNERATION OVERVIEW – CONTINUED**

# Remuneration packages of Executive KMPs

The following table shows the annual remuneration packages of the Executive KMPs during the year ended 31 December 2012.

Name	Fixed annual remuneration (including superannuation contributions)	STI as percentage of fixed annual remuneration %	LTI as percentage of fixed annual remuneration (maximum) %
Terry Burgess, MD&CEO	1,081,575	0 - 100	80
Andrew Coles, Chief Financial Officer (CFO)	560,000	0 – 80	80
Francesca Lee, General Counsel and Company Secretary (GC&CS)	550,000	0 - 80	80

Remuneration details prepared in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001* and accounting standards are set out in Table 7 in the Remuneration Report.

Following a Company-wide review of remuneration packages, it was determined that there would be no increase in the fixed annual remuneration of senior staff including the Executive KMPs for 2013.

# **Remuneration Outcomes for Executive KMPs received for 2012**

Outlined in the unaudited table below are details of the remuneration delivered to the Executive KMPs for the financial year 2012, after taking into account their performance. It includes all fixed and at risk components to which the Executive KMPs have become entitled (i.e. those that have vested upon satisfaction of relevant performance conditions). This table does not comply with the accounting standards. It has been prepared to disclose the value of remuneration received by the MD&CEO and the other two Executive KMPs ('Other Executive KMPs'), including the amount (if any) 'realised' in the current financial year with respect to long term incentive grants awarded in prior years.

For full details of the audited cost to the Company of the remuneration of the MD&CEO and Other Executive KMPs, calculated in accordance with the accounting standards and the *Corporations Act 2001*, refer Table 7 of the Remuneration Report.

The *Corporations Act 2001* requires information in Table 7 of the Remuneration Report to incorporate the relevant definitions and classifications from the accounting standards, that are based upon accrual accounting and which require a valuation to be placed upon LTIPs that have not vested in the year and which may not vest in future years, unless the performance conditions are met. Unlike Table 7 of the Remuneration Report the table below does not include the value of any LTIPs that have not vested in the year. For accounting purposes, the value of performance-based or 'at risk' remuneration in the form of share based long term incentives grants is calculated at the time of the grant. As noted above, this is in advance of the determination of the actual remuneration received by the Executive KMPs which is contingent on performance outcomes. The table below also, unlike Table 7 of the Remuneration Report which reflects the requirements under the accounting standards, does not include any accrued long service leave which the Executive KMPs are only entitled to receive upon reaching the qualifying period or accrued annual leave that has not been cashed out or taken.

КМР	Cash salary <sup>(a)</sup> \$	Short term incentive <sup>(b)</sup>	Long term incentive (c)	Other <sup>(d)</sup> \$	Company contributions to superannuation \$	Total \$
Terry Burgess						
2012	1,065,105	540,788	_	1,729	16,470	1,624,092
2011	1,029,225	836,000	_	1,729	15,775	1,882,729
Andrew Coles						
2012	543,530	224,000	_	4,100	16,470	788,100
2011	565,763	360,000	_	3,211	15,775	944,749
Francesca Lee						
2012	533,530	220,000	_	10,446	16,470	780,446
2011	514,225	350,000	_	9,385	15,775	889,385

<sup>(</sup>a) The cash salary reflects the total amount of fixed pay received by the Executive KMP during 2012, as set out in Table 7 in the Remuneration Report.

<sup>(</sup>b) The STI amount represents the value of STI which will be paid to executives in mid-February 2013 that relates to the achievement of the relevant performance conditions in respect of the 2012 financial year, as set out in Table 7 of the Remuneration Report. While the STI for the 2011 financial year was paid during 2012 this amount is not included in the table for 2012 as it relates to the achievement of performance conditions in respect of the 2011 financial year and was included in the calculation of the STI for 2011.

<sup>(</sup>c) For the value of share based long term incentives calculated in accordance with the accounting standards, refer to Table 7 in the Remuneration Report. This Long Term Incentive column is unaudited and records the actual value realised by the Executive KMP rather than the value calculated according to the accounting standards. As no rights vested during 2012 and 2011, the amount is nil for those years.

#### **REMUNERATION OVERVIEW – CONTINUED**

(d) Other amounts include the value (where applicable) of benefits such as compulsory annual health checks, car parking or other benefits that are available to all employees of OZ Minerals. These amounts have been determined in accordance with the accounting standards, are inclusive of Fringe Benefits Tax where applicable and are consistent with the amounts disclosed in the total remuneration in Table 7 of the Remuneration Report. They do not include net accruals for long service leave or accrued annual leave.

# **Performance of the OZ Minerals Group**

The Company measures the success of its operations by the achievement of superior TSR and performance based remuneration is determined by the achievement of overall Group performance and strategic objectives. These objectives include financial, production, growth, sustainability and reputational improvement objectives. These principles were considered when setting each Executive KMP's Key Performance Indicators ('KPIs') and when reviewing their performance and determining the amount of STI that would be paid to each of them for 2012.

Table 3 of the Remuneration Report reflects the performance of the OZ Minerals Group for 2012. As evident from the Remuneration Report the Company has had a satisfactory earnings performance during 2012. OZ Minerals remains in a strong financial position with a cash balance as at 31 December 2012 of \$659 million. This is notwithstanding the fact that over the last two years, it has returned significant funds to shareholders through a range of capital management initiatives and dividend payments. The Company paid dividends to shareholders in 2012 of a total amount of 40 cents per share equivalent to approximately \$124.6 million and has announced that it will pay a further dividend of 20 cents per share to be paid in March 2013. In 2011 it also returned share capital totalling \$388.6 million and announced an on-market share buyback program of up to \$200 million which was completed in June 2012.

Copper production of 101,737 tonnes and gold production of 140,746 ounces were within the Company's stated guidance at 100,000 to 110,000 tonnes of copper and between 130,000 and 150,000 ounces of gold production. However, total targeted waste movement was not achieved in 2012 primarily due to weather related events in the first quarter of 2012. A number of successful initiatives to increase open pit mining rates were implemented with further productivity improvement initiatives planned for 2013.

In the area of Sustainability there has been continued improvement in safety performance with the total recordable injury frequency rate per one million hours reduced from 19.73 in 2011 to 10.49 in 2012 and the lost time injury frequency rate slightly reduced from 1.50 to 1.46. There were no permanent or serious disabling injuries in 2012. The framework for safety leadership and cultural change that was developed in 2011 was successfully rolled out at Prominent Hill operations in 2012.

Despite recruitment of a relatively large number of underground personnel, the percentage of female employees has not reduced in 2012. There are also a number of examples of positive initiatives for female advancement such as the Leading My Career program for 2012. Increasing female participation in general operations supervisor levels remains a priority for 2013.

In the area of Growth, the Company's business development activities and investments have been highly disciplined with regard to the core requirement of seeking value-adding opportunities, while at the same time meeting the Company's criteria of commodity, scale, geography and project status. There was a reaffirmation of the Company's strategy on 24 January 2013 where a review was undertaken of the Company's strategy and the Company's progress in delivering against this strategy. While the Company has reviewed a significant number of projects in 2012 at various stages including formal due diligence, neither Management nor the OZ Minerals Board was prepared to proceed with transactions on terms that were not regarded to be value-adding or in line with the Company's strategic objectives. The Executive KMPs' performance in this area is assessed primarily on the quality of growth opportunities submitted to the Board, rather than the number of transactions entered into by the Company.

There has been good progress at Carrapateena with key milestones achieved and initiatives introduced to accelerate the timeline for potential development of the resource. The infill exploration drilling program at Carrapateena has produced some outstanding results and seen mineralisation extending beyond the 2011 resource both laterally and at depth. On 21 January 2013, OZ Minerals released an updated Mineral Resource statement for the Carrapateena project which indicated a 43 percent increase in the Mineral Resource at a 0.7% copper cut-off grade. There has also been good progress with the Malu decline and development of the Malu Underground. This program will be accelerated in 2013 with the objective to produce first stoping ore from the Malu Underground in 2014. The Board has considered the Company's performance as described above, each Executive KMP's individual performance against their Key Performance Indicators (KPIs), and their contribution towards achieving the Company's performance, in assessing the amount of STI payable to the executive for 2012. A description of the KPIs for the Executive KMPs is set out in the Remuneration Report and the Board's assessment of the performance of these Executive KMPs against their KPIs.

# **REMUNERATION OVERVIEW – CONTINUED**

# **Developments for 2013**

A review was undertaken by the Board of the MD&CEO's remuneration with the assistance of the Remuneration Committee, following which the Board determined not to increase his remuneration for 2013 in light of the current market conditions. No external remuneration consultants were engaged to assist with this review however the Remuneration Committee took into account published market data including reported remuneration for key management personnel of the top one hundred ASX listed companies.

Mr Burgess' KPIs for 2013 have been set to further refine the structure that had been set for 2012 to take into account the areas of focus of the Company. There is a 40 percent weighting for targets relating to operational and financial performance (including achievement of EBITDA target); 35 percent weighting for targets relating to growth; and 25 percent weighting for targets relating to sustainability performance (including safety). The STI 'gate' has been modified to make it broader and less specific so that the availability of the Executive KMP STI pool is subject to the discretion of the Board. The performance outcomes for 2013 have also been refined for each measure so that budgeted performance which is set at a pre-determined challenging level ('target') is a 70 percent outcome; a 100 percent outcome is associated with outstanding performance set at a pre-determined stretch level ('stretch') and a below plan threshold is set at a pre-determined minimum level ('minimum') of 50 percent, with no payment below that threshold except at the Board's discretion. This refinement was made to ensure that the STI is positioned as a truly variable annual incentive, where challenging performance measures are set to incentivise superior performance, with specific targets or metrics in each.

A review was also undertaken of the Board and Committee fees and it was resolved by the Board not to increase the fees for 2013. No external remuneration consultants were engaged to assist with this review.

# **REMUNERATION REPORT**

The Directors of OZ Minerals Limited present the Remuneration Report for the Company and the Consolidated Entity for the year ended 31 December 2012. This Remuneration Report forms part of the Directors' Report and has been audited in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*.

# 1. Details of Key Management Personnel

The Remuneration Report sets out remuneration information for OZ Minerals for 2012. The Consolidated Entity's KMPs are listed in Tables 1.1 and 1.2 below, and consist of the Non-Executive Directors ('NEDs'), and the Executive KMPs comprising the Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer ('MD&CEO'), Chief Financial Officer ('CFO') and General Counsel & Company Secretary ('GC&CS') who are accountable for planning, directing and controlling the affairs of the Company and its controlled entities.

Table 1.1 - Executive KMPs during 2012

Name	Position	Period as KMP
Terry Burgess	MD&CEO	All of 2012
Andrew Coles	CFO	All of 2012
Francesca Lee	GC&CS	All of 2012

Table 1.2 - Non-Executive Directors during 2012 and Board Committees to which they belonged in 2012

			Committees		
Name	Position	Remuneration	Nomination & Board Governance	Audit	Sustainability
Neil Hamilton	Chairman	Member	Chairman		
Paul Dowd	Director		Member		Member
Brian Jamieson	Director			Chairman	
Barry Lavin	Director	Member			Member
Charles Lenegan	Director		Member	Member	
Rebecca McGrath	Director	Chairman		Member	
Dean Pritchard	Director				Chairman

All Board and Committee positions were held for the entire year.

Non-Executive Directors of OZ Minerals are Independent Directors pursuant to the terms of the ASX Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations, as detailed in Box 2.1 of those Recommendations and the Board's Charter.

# 2. Remuneration policy

# Overview of remuneration policy and practices

The remuneration policy outlined below demonstrates the linkage between remuneration and business strategies and the impact that those imperatives have on the actual remuneration arrangements of the Company. The overriding business objective is to achieve superior returns compared to its peers in the resources sector.

The Company's remuneration policy is underscored by the following guidelines on remuneration:

# **Business needs and market alignment**

OZ Minerals' remuneration policy is designed to facilitate the achievement of corporate objectives. It is based on current remuneration practices and is aligned with the achievement of TSR.

#### Simplicity and equity

OZ Minerals' remuneration philosophy, policy, principles and structures are simple to understand, communicate and implement, and are equitable across the Company and its diverse workforce.

#### Performance and reward linkages

Well designed remuneration policy supports and drives Company and team performance and encourages the demonstration of desired behaviours. Performance measures and targets are few in number, outcome-focused and customised at an individual level to maximise performance, accountability and reward linkages.

# Market positioning and remuneration mix

Remuneration comprises fixed remuneration, and incentive (or 'at-risk') remuneration, which is determined by corporate and individual performance. Fixed remuneration is competitive, positioned to have regard to the challenges of attracting and retaining high contributors in business critical roles, particularly in the mining industry. Additional remuneration incentives are delivered through 'at risk' remuneration programs. The Company targets fixed remuneration plus 'at target' remuneration incentives at the 75<sup>th</sup> percentile of relevant external market rates, for business critical roles.

#### Talent management and reward linkages

Remuneration policy is tightly linked with the performance and talent management frameworks in order to reward and recognise the achievement of role accountabilities and to support the engagement of future leaders.

# Governance, transparency and communication with shareholders

OZ Minerals is committed to developing and maintaining remuneration policy and practices that are targeted at the achievement of corporate objectives and the maximisation of shareholder value. It will openly communicate this to shareholders and other relevant stakeholders, and will always be within the boundaries of legal, regulatory and industrial requirements. The Board has absolute discretion in the development, implementation and review of the key aspects of remuneration.

#### **Key principles of Executive KMP remuneration**

Executive remuneration is comprised of fixed remuneration and at-risk incentive based remuneration. At-risk remuneration is that part of executives' and other employees' remuneration which is tied to achievement of a combination of Company, site, team and individual performance objectives, to the creation of shareholder value and, for some executives, the satisfaction of retention conditions. There are two components of at-risk remuneration - the STI and LTI.

To ensure that executive remuneration remains consistent with the Company's remuneration policy and guiding principles, remuneration is reviewed annually by the Board with the assistance of the Remuneration Committee and, where needed, external remuneration consultants. In conducting the remuneration review the Board considers:

- the remuneration policy and practices;
- the core skills and experience required of each role in order to grade positions accurately;
- market benchmarks using salary survey data from the Australian Industrials and Resources sectors;
- individual performance against key job objectives as specified in the person's annual performance contract, and with comparison against their peers; and
- business plans and budgets.

#### Box 2.1 - Questions and answers about Executive KMP remuneration

#### Remuneration mix

What is the balance between fixed and 'at risk' remuneration?

The mix of fixed and at-risk remuneration varies depending on the role and grading of executives (being the MD&CEO, direct reports to the MD&CEO and heads of divisions), and also depends on the performance of the Company and individual executives. More senior positions have a greater proportion of at risk remuneration.

For all Executive KMPs, it is possible that no at-risk remuneration will be earned and that fixed remuneration will represent 100 percent of total remuneration.

If maximum at-risk remuneration is earned, the ratio percentage of fixed to at-risk remuneration would be:

- MD&CEO: 35.7 percent fixed, 64.3 percent at-risk; and
- Other Executive KMPs: 38.5 percent fixed and 61.5 percent at risk.

FIVAN	remuneration

What is included in fixed remuneration?

Fixed remuneration provides a regular base reward that reflects the job size, role, responsibilities and professional competence of each executive, according to their knowledge, experience and accountabilities and considering external market relativities.

An Executive KMP's fixed remuneration comprises salary and other benefits (including statutory superannuation contributions) that may be taken in an agreed form, including cash, leased motor vehicles and additional superannuation, provided that no extra cost is incurred by the Company.

When and how is fixed remuneration reviewed?

Fixed remuneration is reviewed annually. Any adjustments to the fixed remuneration for the MD&CEO and the Other Executive KMPs must be approved by the Board after recommendation by the Remuneration Committee. The Company seeks to position the fixed remuneration at between the 50<sup>th</sup> and 75<sup>th</sup> percentile of salaries for comparable companies within the mining market and, where appropriate, the broader general industry market.

# STI

What is the STI Plan?

The STI plan is a variable, performance based, annual cash incentive scheme designed to reward high performance against challenging, clearly defined and measurable objectives that are based on a mixture of targets and are set to incentivise superior performance, with specific targets or metrics in each category.

Why does the Board consider an STI Plan is appropriate?

Variable performance based remuneration strengthens the link between pay and performance. The purpose of these programs is to make a large proportion of the total market reward package subject to meeting various targets linked to OZ Minerals' business objectives. The use of variable performance based remuneration avoids much higher levels of fixed remuneration and is designed to focus and motivate employees to achieve outcomes beyond the standard expected in the normal course of ongoing employment. A reward structure that provides variable performance based remuneration is also necessary as a competitive remuneration package in the Australian and global marketplace for executives.

Does the STI take into account different levels of performance compared to objectives?

Yes, the STI plan has both target and maximum performance outcomes. To achieve 'target' performance, an executive had to achieve agreed business and individual objectives. To achieve 'maximum' performance, the executive must have achieved exceptional business and individual performance outcomes. Weightings are applied by the Board to a range of specific performance categories which are monitored during and assessed at the end of the relevant financial year. Subject to performance, the range of outcomes for the STI will be zero – 100 percent of fixed annual remuneration for the MD&CEO and zero – 80 percent for Other Executive KMPs.

What are the performance conditions?

The performance conditions ('KPIs') are set at the beginning of each year and are designed to drive successful and sustainable financial and business outcomes and are set with reference to the Board approved corporate objectives, plans and budget.

The KPIs for the MD&CEO for 2012 comprised:

- growth performance of the Company with a weighting of 40 percent which was assessed
  against implementation of approved strategy; quality and strategic alignment of
  acquisition and other growth opportunities presented to the Board; reserve and resource
  development through completion of the exploration decline below the Malu open pit;
  and extent of progress in the Prominent Hill regional exploration program;
- production performance of the Company with a weighting of 30 percent which was assessed against achievement of production related targets that include volume of ore and waste mined at the open pit and underground mines, ore milled, ore grades and cost to concentrate; and
- safety and sustainability performance of the Company with a weighting of 30 percent
  which was assessed against achievement of safety targets (such as ability to demonstrate
  progressive actions against cultural change goals, improvements in lost time injury ('LTI')
  and lost time injury frequency rate ('LTIFR')), no significant community incidents nor
  environmental non-compliances nor significant incidents; and improvement in female
  gender diversity at all management and operational levels.

The functional KPIs for the CFO related to the achievement of targets and objectives in the functional areas over which he has responsibility being finance, tax, treasury, commercial services, information technology and business systems and sales & marketing, and the KPIs for his individual performance related to his contribution as a member of the Executive Committee, towards the development and implementation of the Company's strategy in all areas of the Company.

The functional KPIs for the GC&CS related to the achievement of targets and objectives in the functional areas over which she has responsibility being the general oversight of legal issues relating to the Company and company secretarial and Board governance matters and remuneration benefits, and the KPIs for her individual performance related to her contribution as a manager of the functional areas over which she has responsibility and as a member of the Executive Committee towards the development and implementation of the Company's strategy in all areas of the Company.

Is there an overriding financial performance condition or other condition?

Yes there is. In addition to the three categories of KPIs described above, the Board had the discretion to refuse to pay any 2012 STI, or to reduce the STI that would otherwise be payable, to the MD&CEO, CFO and GC&CS, if, having regard to matters within the control of Management, the Board is not satisfied with the EBIT outcome of the Company for 2012 measured against 80 percent budgeted EBIT for the year (in recognition of the stretch nature of the EBIT target) or a catastrophic safety, environmental or community event has occurred.

How were the performance conditions determined?

The KPIs were set and weighted by the Board to ensure that the MD&CEO's 2012 STIs were linked to the Company's performance against its key business and strategic objectives and key areas of focus for the year, such as further progressing the Company's growth objectives and improving the Company's safety performance and culture. Regard is also had to the specific performance of the MD&CEO and his ability to influence the outcome of the Company's performance. See Table 4A for a description of the KPIs that were achieved and the percentage of STI rewarded in respect of each KPI

The KPIs for each of the Other Executive KMPs were determined by the MD&CEO after consultation with them and endorsement by the Board. As stated above, the KPIs are determined having regard to the performance conditions set for the MD&CEO and the key areas of focus within their functional responsibilities as contemplated in the business plan and Company's strategy. The weighting for the Other Executive KMPs was 30 percent relating to the Company's performance, 30 percent relating to functional performance, and 40 percent relating to individual performance. See Table 4B for a description of the KPIs that were achieved and the percentage of STI rewarded in respect of each KPI for those Other Executive KMPs.

What is the value of the STI opportunity?

For 2012, the STI reward opportunity for the MD&CEO at 'target' was 50 percent of the total fixed remuneration, and up to 100 percent of the total fixed remuneration for 'maximum' performance.

The STI reward opportunity for the Other Executive KMPs at 'target' was 40 percent of the total fixed remuneration and up to 80 percent for 'maximum' performance. If the executive leaves OZ Minerals then the Good Leaver Policy may apply (subject to the executive's contract) and, if the requirements are met, the STI may be granted on a pro rata basis in relation to the period of service completed, subject to the discretion of the Board and conditional upon the individual performance of the relevant executive.

#### How is STI assessed?

The MD&CEO assesses the business performance of the executive team throughout the year for progress and improvement, to arrive at a summary assessment at year end for discussion with the Remuneration Committee and the Board.

As a higher level review, the Board also reviews the performance assessment of all executives who report directly to the MD&CEO, with a view to understanding, endorsing and/or discussing individual circumstances and potential.

The Remuneration Committee and the Board assess the performance of the MD&CEO against the performance targets and objectives set for that year.

#### LTIP

# What is the LTI Program (LTIP)?

The LTIP is the equity component of the at-risk reward opportunity and is linked to the Company's medium to long term TSR performance.

# Why does the Board consider a LTIP is appropriate?

The Company believes that a LTIP can:

- focus and motivate employees to achieve outcomes beyond the standard expected in the normal course of ongoing employment;
- ensure that business decisions and strategic planning have regard to the Company's long term performance;
- be consistent with contemporary remuneration governance standards and guidelines;
- be consistent and competitive with current practices of comparable companies; and
- create an immediate ownership mindset among the executive participants, linking a substantial portion of their potential total reward to OZ Minerals' ongoing share price and returns to shareholders

# What types of equity may be granted under the LTIP?

Performance Rights are granted under the OZ Minerals LTIP as further detailed in the table below.

# Was a grant made in 2012?

A grant was made on 21 December 2012 to all continuing participants in the LTIP. The number of performance rights granted to each executive was calculated by reference to the volume weighted average share price on the five trading days up to and including the grant date being \$7.00 per share. The terms and conditions of the grant are similar to the previous grants issued since 2009.

# What are the performance conditions?

The performance conditions are: (a) the executive meeting the Service Condition; and (b) OZ Minerals meeting the LTIP Performance Condition. The two conditions are referred to as the Vesting Conditions.

# Service condition

The service condition is met if employment with OZ Minerals is continuous for three years commencing on the grant date ('performance period'). If the executive leaves the Company as a good leaver before the end of the service condition period then the Good Leaver Policy will apply and, if the requirements are met, unvested performance rights may vest on a pro rata basis in relation to the service completed, subject to the discretion of the Board.

#### LTIP performance condition

The LTIP Performance Condition is the Company's TSR as measured against a comparator group. The Board considers that TSR is an appropriate performance hurdle because it ensures that a proportion of each participant's remuneration is linked to shareholder value and ensures that participants only receive a benefit where there is a corresponding direct benefit to shareholders. TSR reflects benefits received by shareholders through share price growth and dividend yield and is the most widely used long term incentive hurdle in Australia.

To ensure an objective assessment of the relative TSR comparison the Company employs an independent organisation to calculate the TSR ranking.

The performance rights will only vest where the TSR performance of the Company relative to the selected Comparator Group measured over the Performance Period is at the 50th percentile or above.

TSR ranking versus Comparator Group	Percentage of maximum award
Below the 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0 percent vest
At the 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	50 percent vest
Between the 50th and 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	Between 50 percent and 100 percent vest progressively by using a straight line interpolation
At or above the 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	100 percent vest

Why were the performance conditions chosen?

The approach to linking individual executive performance (including mandatory service periods) and Company performance to the vesting of equity rights is standard market practice.

The conditions are aimed at linking the retention and performance of the executives directly to rewards, but only where shareholder returns are realised. The focus on employee-held equity is also part of a deliberate policy to strengthen engagement and direct personal interest to the achievement of returns for shareholders.

What is the comparator group?

The comparator companies selected are considered to be alternative investment vehicles for local and global investors and are impacted by commodity prices and cyclical factors, in a similar way to OZ Minerals. The list of comparator group companies appears in the following table.

Companies	OZ Minerals LTIP (Dec 2012)	OZ Minerals LTIP (Dec 2009, Dec 2010	
Anglo American Plc		and Dec 2011)	
Antofagasta Plc		·	
Barrick Gold Corporation	√		
BHP Billiton Limited			
Boliden AB			
Capstone Mining Co			
First Quantum Minerals Ltd.	✓	J	
Freeport McMoran Copper & Gold, Inc.	V	<i></i>	
HudBay Minerals, Inc.	✓	✓	
Inmet Mining Corporation	$\checkmark$	J	
Ivanhoe Australia Limited	$\checkmark$	<b>V</b>	
Kagara Ltd		✓	
Katanga Mining Limited	✓		
Kazakhmys Plc	✓		
KGHM International Ltd	✓		
Lundin Mining Corporation	$\checkmark$	J	
Mercator Minerals Ltd.	$\checkmark$		
Newcrest Mining Limited	J	✓	
Newmont Mining Corporation	$\checkmark$	<i></i>	
PanAust Limited	$\checkmark$	✓	
Rio Tinto Limited	$\checkmark$	✓	
Sandfire Resources NL	<b>√</b>	,	
Southern Copper Corporation	J	✓	
Taseko Mines Limited	<b>√</b>		
Vedanta Resources Plc	$\checkmark$		
Western Areas NL		<i>J</i>	
Xstrata Plc	J		

What happens to equity rights granted under the	If an executive ceases employment with OZ Minerals before the performance condition is tested, then his or her unvested equity rights will generally lapse unless the Good Leaver Policy applies.
LTI program when an executive ceases employment?	Under the terms of the Good Leaver Policy, at the time of termination (unless by reason of death or disability) a pro rata number of performance rights, calculated in accordance with the proportion of the performance period worked, may continue to be subject to performance conditions as set by the Board.
	If, and when these rights vest, they will be exercisable up until their original expiry date. If cessation is due to death or disability, all unvested performance rights will vest at that time.
What happens in the event of a change of control?	In the event of a takeover or change of control of OZ Minerals, any unvested equity rights may vest at the Board's discretion. Factors that the Board may consider when exercising its discretion to vest any outstanding performance rights include pro-rata awards for the period from the date of grant until the date change of control occurs.
Do shares granted upon vesting of equity rights granted under the LTIP dilute existing shareholders' equity?	Generally, there is no dilution of shareholders' pre-existing equity as shares allocated to the participants in the LTIP upon vesting of equity rights are usually satisfied by purchases by the plan trustee on market.
Does the Company have a policy in relation to margin loans and hedging at risk remuneration?	Under the Company's Securities Trading Policy, all executives, directors and officers are prohibited from entering to financing arrangements where the monies owed to the lender are secured against a mortgage over OZ Minerals' shares. Transactions entered into prior to 19 November 2009, when the prohibition was introduced, are exempted from the policy. The Company's Securities Trading Policy also prohibits executives and employees from entering into any hedging arrangement over unvested securities issued pursuant to any share scheme, performance rights plan or option plan.

The table below summarises the LTIPs which were in operation during the year:

#### **Box 2.2 - Details of LTIPs**

Element	Equity rights granted under the O December 2011 December 2010 a	Z Minerals LTIP -December 2012, nd December 2009 <sup>(a)(b)</sup>	
Type of equity rights granted	Performance rights		
Number of shares which underlie the performance rights	2012 – 1 share 2011 – 1 share 2010 – 1.0904 share 2009 – 1.0904 share		
Calculation of value of equity rights granted	80 percent of executives' personal to	otal fixed remuneration	
Grant date	2012 : 21 December 2012 2011 : 22 December 2011 2010 : 10 December 2010 2009 : 22 December 2009		
Performance and vesting period	2012 : 21 December 2012 – 20 December 2015 2011 : 22 December 2011 – 21 December 2014 2010 : 10 December 2010 - 9 December 2013 2009 : 23 November 2009 – 22 November 2012		
Expiry date	2012 : 28 February 2016 2011 : 28 February 2015 2010 : 28 February 2014 2009 : 28 February 2013		
Vesting conditions	TSR ranking versus Comparator Group	Percentage of maximum award	
	Below the 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	0 percent vest	
	At the 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	50 percent vest	
	Between the 50 <sup>th</sup> and 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	Between 50 percent and 100 percent vest progressively by using a straight line interpolation	
	At or above the 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	100 percent vest	
Exercise price for performance rights	Not applicable – provided at no cost	t	

<sup>(</sup>a) Performance rights granted under the OZ Minerals LTIP (last grant made in December 2012) are granted for no consideration.

The performance measurement period is three years. Performance rights granted under the plan carry no dividend or voting rights. The shares when issued on vesting of a performance right rank equally in all respects with previously issued fully paid ordinary shares.

<sup>(</sup>b) For performance rights granted prior to 2011, the number of shares underlying each performance right granted to all participants under the OZ Minerals LTIPs were amended to incorporate an adjustment formula, as set out in Resolution 6 of the Notice of Annual General Meeting dated 7 April 2011, to adjust the number of shares underlying each performance right in the event of a return of capital and to give effect to the intent contemplated by the rules. This amendment was effective at the date the resolution was passed at the 2011 AGM on 18 May 2011 and applies to all historical grants that have been made under the Company's LTIP and to any new grants made under the LTIP. In particular, as previously disclosed in the 2011 Notice of Annual General Meeting, the adjustment formula has been applied to those performance rights that were on issue at the time of the capital return made to shareholders in June 2011 in order to adjust the number of shares underlying those performance rights so that holders receive an additional number of shares if and when their performance rights vest. Consistent with ASX Listing Rule 7.22.3, the additional number of shares reflects the value of the cash amount per share returned to shareholders in the capital return. This ensures that performance rights holders are not disadvantaged relative to ordinary shareholders and that the value of their performance rights is not eroded by the capital return. Importantly, no shares will be received in respect of, and no additional shares will be received as a result of an adjustment to, any performance rights that do not vest (for instance because performance and/or service conditions are not met).

# 3. Executive KMPs' employment arrangements

The remuneration arrangements for Executive KMPs are formalised in employment contracts. Each of these agreements provide for the payment of fixed remuneration, performance-related cash bonuses under the STI program (as discussed above), other benefits include living away from home allowances, and participation, where eligible, in the Company's LTIP (as discussed above).

Table 2 - Termination provision of Executive KMPs - during 2012

Name	Term of contract	Notice period by either party	Termination benefit
Terry Burgess	Permanent - ongoing until notice has been given by either party.	Twelve months notice by the Company.  Company may elect to make payment in lieu of notice.  No notice requirements for termination by Company for cause.  Six months notice by Terry Burgess.	Twelve months fixed remuneration in the case of termination by the Company.  No termination benefits (other than accrued entitlements) in the case of termination by the Company for cause.  Upon the occurrence of a fundamental change in his role or position, he is entitled to receive twelve months fixed annual remuneration plus at the discretion of the Board, STI and LTI treatment in accordance with the Good Leaver Policy.
Andrew Coles Francesca Lee	Permanent – on going until notice has been given by either party.	Three months notice by either party.  Company may elect to make payment in lieu of notice.  No notice requirements for termination by Company for cause.	Nine months fixed remuneration in the case of termination by the Company.  No termination benefits (other than accrued entitlements) in the case of termination by the Company for cause.  Upon the occurrence of a fundamental change in the role, the executive may terminate his or her employment within thirty days of the event giving rise to the fundamental change and receive the same payments from the Company as if it was a termination by the Company for no cause, plus at the discretion of the Board, STI and LTI treatment in accordance with the Good Leaver Policy.

Executives are eligible for a termination benefit, other than when dismissed for gross misconduct. Where an Executive KMP leaves the Company as a Good Leaver then the Good Leaver Policy may apply at the discretion of the Board (refer Box 2.1).

# 4. Company performance and remuneration

# Company performance

A summary of OZ Minerals' business performance as measured by a range of financial and other indicators is outlined in the table below.

Table 3 - Company performance (a)

Measure	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
Earnings before interest, income tax, depreciation and amortisation from continuing operations - \$m	334.1	510.1	786.6	221.9	38.9
Earnings/(losses) before interest and income tax from continuing operations - \$m	179.2	345.9	634.0	136.2	(368.9)
Net profit/(loss) after income tax - \$m	152.0	274.5	586.9	(517.3)	(2,501.7)
Cash and cash equivalents attributable to continuing operations at year end - \$m	659.0	886.1	1,334.2	1,076.2	69.8
Net cash inflow/(outflow) from operating activities - \$m	318.8	647.1	616.1	176.6	(98.6)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share - cents	49.5	85.6	187.2	(166.0)	(1,046.0)
Share price at beginning of year - \$ (b)	10.01	17.20	11.80	5.50	34.80
Share price at end of year - \$ (b)	6.70	10.01	17.20	11.80	5.50
Dividends per share - cents <sup>(b)</sup>	30	70	30	_	50
Capital return per share - \$ (b)	_	1.20	_	_	
Shares bought back on market and cancelled - \$m	100.1	99.9	-	-	-

<sup>(</sup>a) Refer to the Review of results and operations, changes in state of affairs, and likely developments section on the Directors Report for a commentary on the consolidated results.

<sup>(</sup>b) Where applicable, amounts in the table above, have been adjusted for the 1:10 share consolidation completed in 2011.

# 5. Determining STI Outcomes and STI Payments to Executive KMPs in 2012

At the end of 2012, a review of the performance of each Executive KMP was undertaken against each of their 2012 performance measures having regard to the performance of the Company as described above, and individual performance. The amount of STI awarded to each Executive KMP was determined in accordance with the process described in Box 2.1.

#### MD&CEO's STI

In accordance with the procedure set out in Section 2, the Chairman and the Board, with the assistance of the Remuneration Committee, undertook a review of the MD&CEO's performance against each of his 2012 KPIs. Outlined in Table 4A below are the ratings awarded against each of the KPI targets using the OZ Minerals Rating Scale, descriptions of how the STI vesting percentages were assessed against the MD&CEO's KPIs and against the overriding EBIT KPI target.

Table 4A - STI Vesting Percentage for MD&CEO

	_	_		
Targets	Weighting Percent	Percentage vesting Percent	Weighted performance Percent	FY 2012 assessment against 2012 KPIs (highlights only)
Growth	40	48	19	Good progress at Carrapateena with milestones met and initiatives introduced with the aim of accelerating the timeline for development of the resource.
				Resource drilling program at Carrapateena produced some outstanding results with mineralisation extending well beyond the 2011 Resource at depth.
				Good progress on Malu decline with conceptual plans developed for exploration and subsequent development of potential ore body.
				Quality growth opportunities presented to the Board in line with Company's growth strategy while maintaining disciplined and focused approach, with post audit review of rejected acquisitions supporting the process.
Operations	30	43	13	Production of copper and gold from the open pit met production guidance for the year but waste mining budget was not achieved. Underground mining project was brought in within the timetable and costs despite some early challenges.
				Overall costs were higher than budget leading to revised guidance being given in August 2012.
Sustainability	30	60	18	Improved safety performance in 2012 and the culture change efforts since 2010 are having a positive impact with a marked improvement in safety performance.
				Diversity initiatives for female advancement introduced and percentage of female employees maintained despite recruitment of a relatively large number of underground personnel.
Overall Vesting Percentage			50	

No adjustment to the STI vesting percentage was made in view of fact that EBIT Target was met, after having regard to factors within the control of Management.

# Table 4B - STI Vesting Percentage for Other Executive KMPs

In accordance with the procedure set out in Section 2, an assessment was undertaken of the performance of each of the Other Executive KMP against their 2012 KPIs.

Targets	Weighting Percent	Vesting Percent	Weighted performance Percent
Andrew Coles			
Company performance	30	50	15
Functional performance	30	50	15
Individual performance	40	50	20
Overall vesting percentage			50
Francesca Lee			
Company performance	30	50	15
Functional performance	30	50	15
Individual	40	50	20
Overall vesting percentage			50

No adjustment to the STI vesting percentage was made in view of fact that EBIT Target was met, after having regard to factors within the control of Management. The functional and individual scores of the Other Executive KMPs were moderated as part of a wider Company exercise to contain STI payments at the lower end of the STI payment range.

Details of the amounts payable to the Executive KMPs appear in Table 4C below.

Table 4C - STI payments to Executive KMPs in 2012

Name	Payment \$	Maximum potential value of payment <sup>(a)</sup>	Percentage of maximum grant awarded <sup>(b)(c)</sup> Percent
Terry Burgess	540,788	1,081,575	50
Andrew Coles	224,000	448,000	50
Francesca Lee	220,000	440,000	50

<sup>(</sup>a) The minimum potential value of the payments was nil. The maximum payment refers to the 12 month period ended 31 December 2012.

<sup>(</sup>b) The payments set out in the above table take into account the responsibilities and salary relativities across the Executive KMPs as well as performance and contribution made by the individuals during the period.

<sup>(</sup>c) The percentage of this payment that was not achieved (and was therefore forfeited) was 100 percent less the percentage shown in this column

#### 6. Equity rights held by and granted to Executive KMPs

As part of its remuneration policy, the Company granted equity rights to Executive KMPs during the year, as set out in Table 5 below. Details of equity rights granted in prior years to Executive KMPs that remain unvested at 31 December 2012 are also included in Table 5 below.

No performance rights held by Executive KMPs vested during the year and no performance rights were exercised by Executive KMPs during the year. Table 6 sets out details of the equity rights held by Executive KMPs that lapsed during the year.

Further details are also set out in Notes 31 and 32 to the Financial Statements.

Table 5 – Performance rights held by Executive KMPs as at 31 December 2012

Senior Executives	Grant date <sup>(d)</sup>	Performance rights <sup>(a)</sup> Number	Shares underlying performance rights if they were to vest <sup>(b)(d)</sup> Number	Fair value per performance right <sup>(e)</sup> \$	Maximum value of grant <sup>(c)</sup> \$
Terry Burgess	21 Dec 2012	123,693	123,693	4.05	1,422,470
	22 Dec 2011	80,356	80,356	6.55	924,094
	10 Dec 2010	45,811	49,952	11.10	574,448
Andrew Coles	21 Dec 2012	64,043	64,043	4.05	736,495
	22 Dec 2011	41,524	41,524	6.55	477,526
	10 Dec 2010	24,111	26,291	11.10	302,347
Francesca Lee	21 Dec 2012	62,900	62,900	4.05	723,350
	22 Dec 2011	40,755	40,755	6.55	468,683
	10 Dec 2010	24,111	26,291	11.10	302,347

- (a) The grants made to Executive KMPs constituted 100 percent of the grants available for each year and were made on the terms summarised in Boxes 2.1 and 2.2. The expiry date for performance rights granted on 21 December 2012 is 28 February 2016. Refer to Box 2.2 for the expiry date of all other equity rights described above. In accordance with the plan rules, following the 1:10 consolidation of shares that occurred in June 2011, the number of performance rights issued prior to 2011 were consolidated in the same 1:10 ratio as the ordinary capital.
- (b) This represents the number of shares underlying any vested performance rights calculated by applying the conversion factor of 1.0904 as calculated in accordance with the adjustment formula. As discussed above, the number of shares underlying rights granted to all participants under the OZ Minerals LTI Plans prior to 2011 were amended to incorporate the adjustment formula, as set out in Resolution 6 of the Notice of Annual General Meeting dated 7 April 2011. In accordance with the adjustment formula, the performance rights were adjusted following the capital return approved by shareholders at the 2011 AGM and paid in June 2011 so that holders of performance rights were not disadvantaged relative to ordinary shareholders. There was no change to the accounting value of the performance rights as a result of the changes which occurred in 2011.
- (c) The maximum value of the grants has been estimated based on a 52 week high in the calendar year 2012, of \$11.50 per instrument. The minimum total value of each grant, if the applicable performance conditions are not met, is nil.
- (d) The vesting date for each of the 2012, 2011 and 2010 grants is the date that OZ Minerals notifies the participants that the vesting conditions have been satisfied which will occur no later than 28 February 2016 for the 2012 grant, 28 February 2015 for the 2011 grant, and 28 February 2014 for the 2010 grant. Refer Box 2.2.
- (e) The fair values were calculated as at the grant dates. In accordance with the requirements of applicable Accounting Standards, remuneration includes a proportion of the notional value of equity rights compensation granted or outstanding during the year. The notional value of equity rights instruments granted as compensation is determined as at the grant date and progressively allocated over the vesting period. The amount included as remuneration is not related to or indicative of the benefit (if any) that individual executives may in fact receive. The values were calculated by an external third party based on the Black-Scholes pricing assumptions to produce a Monte Carlo simulation model.

Table 6 - Movement in performance rights lapsed/ forfeited during 2012 for Executive KMPs

Executive KMPs	Grant date	Forfeited/ lapsed <sup>(b)</sup> Number	Shares underlying lapsed instruments <sup>(c)</sup> Number	Date of lapse	Share price at date of lapse \$	Forfeited/ lapsed value <sup>(a)</sup> \$
Terry Burgess	22 Dec 2009	(58,906)	(64,231)	21 Dec 2012	6.81	(437,413)
Andrew Coles	22 Dec 2009	(31,003)	(33,806)	21 Dec 2012	6.81	(230,219)
Francesca Lee	22 Dec 2009	(31,003)	(33,806)	21 Dec 2012	6.81	(230,219)

<sup>(</sup>a) The value of each Performance Right on the date of lapse is based on the closing market price of OZ Minerals shares on the ASX on the trading date.

<sup>(</sup>b) No performance rights vested during the year.

<sup>(</sup>c) The number of securities that were forfeited or lapsed represents 100 percent of the number of securities available for forfeiture or lapsing for each particular grant included in the table, adjusted for the 1:10 share consolidation and return of capital which occurred during 2011 as described elsewhere in this report.

# **REMUNERATION REPORT - CONTINUED**

### 7. Total Remuneration for Executive KMPs

Table 7 - Total rewards paid to Executive KMPs

	 Cash salary	Short-term  Incentive and bonus payments <sup>(a)</sup>	Accrued annual leave(d)	Other benefits <sup>(b)</sup>	Long term benefits  Long term benefits other(e)	Post employ- ment benefits  Company contri- butions to super- annuation <sup>(f)</sup>	Termin- ation Benefits	Share-based payments  Value of options and performance rights (c)	Total fixed and at risk remuner- ation	At risk remuner-ation as percentage of total fixed and at-risk remuner-ation
	Salai y	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	Percent
Terry I	Burgess									
2012	1,065,105	540,788	87,826	1,729	24,372	16,470	-	499,524	2,235,814	47
2011	1,029,225	836,000	66,527	1,729	(4,795)	15,775	_	340,354	2,284,815	51
Andre	w Coles									
2012	543,530	224,000	8,675	4,100	14,069	16,470	-	261,181	1,072,025	45
2011	565,763	360,000	(22,210)	3,211	24,003	15,775	_	184,584	1,131,126	48
France	sca Lee									
2012	533,530	220,000	24,454	10,446	13,580	16,470	-	259,451	1,077,931	44
2011	514,225	350,000	(1,847)	9,385	20,971	15,775	_	187,513	1,096,022	49

<sup>(</sup>a) Data shown is the accrued STI attributable to 2012 (which is to be paid in mid-February 2013).

<sup>(</sup>b) Other benefits include the value (where applicable) of benefits such as compulsory annual health checks, car parking or other benefits that are available to all employees of OZ Minerals, and are inclusive of fringe benefits tax where applicable.

<sup>(</sup>c) The fair values were calculated as at the grant dates. In accordance with the requirements of applicable Accounting Standards, remuneration includes a proportion of the notional value of equity rights compensation granted or outstanding during the year. The notional value of equity rights granted as compensation which do not vest during the reporting period is determined as at the grant date and progressively allocated over the vesting period. The amount included as remuneration is not related to or indicative of the benefit (if any) that individual executives may in fact receive. The values were calculated by an external third party based on the Black-Scholes pricing assumptions to produce a Monte Carlo simulation model. The percentage of each Excutive KMP's remuneration for year ended 31 December 2012 that consisted of Performance Rights was as follows: Terry Burgess 22.3 percent, Andrew Coles 24.4 percent, Francesca Lee 24.1 percent.

<sup>(</sup>d) Annual leave has been separately categorised and is measured on an accrual basis and reflects the movement in the accrual over the 12 month period. Any reduction in the annual leave benefits reflects more leave taken/cashed out than that which accrued in the period.

<sup>(</sup>e) Represents the net accrual movement for Long Service Leave (LSL) over the 12 month period which will only be paid if Executive KMPs meet the required service conditions.

<sup>(</sup>f) Represents direct contributions to superannuation funds. Amounts greater than the maximum superannuation level have been paid and included in cash salary.

### **REMUNERATION REPORT – CONTINUED**

#### 8. Non-Executive Director remuneration

## 8.1 Non-Executive Director remuneration policy

Non-Executive Director ('NED') remuneration is reviewed annually by the Board. NEDs receive a fixed fee remuneration consisting of a base fee rate and additional fees for committee roles.

Consistent with best practice, NEDs do not receive any form of equity incentive entitlement, bonuses, options, other incentive payments or retirement benefits. In the past the Company paid retirement benefits to NEDs. These benefits were frozen at 31 December 2005 and the value at that date is adjusted each year at a bank interest rate. Details are set out in Table 10.

NEDs are encouraged to hold a minimum shareholding of at least the equivalent of one years' annual fees in the form of shares and, if necessary, that this holding be built up over a five year period.

As approved at the OZ Minerals General Meeting on 18 July 2008, the maximum fees payable per annum is \$2,700,000 in total. Total fees received by NEDs in 2012 was \$1,535,075, which was below the maximum approved amount. The fees that applied for 2012 are outlined below. The Chairman was paid a flat fee, with no additional fees for service on Committees.

As foreshadowed in the 2011 Remuneration Report, following a review undertaken by the Board of the Board and Committee fees, the Board determined to increase the Board and Committee fees by 3.5 percent for 2012, in line with the broader inflation rate as measured by the CPI which rose by 3.5 percent in the twelve months to September 2011. The Board determined not to increase the fees for 2013.

**Table 8 - Details of NED remuneration** 

	Chairman \$ per annum	NED \$ per annum
Base fee rate	363,285	145,314

In addition to the fees specified above, all directors (including the Chairman) are entitled to superannuation contributions equal to nine percent calculated on base Board and Committee fees, and are entitled to be reimbursed for travelling and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending any meeting or otherwise in connection with the business or affairs of the Company, in accordance with the Company's constitution.

Table 9 - Additional fees for NEDs other than the Chairman

	Committee chair \$ per annum	Committee member \$ per annum
Audit	43,056	21,528
Sustainability	21,528	10,764
Remuneration	21,528	10,764
Nomination & Governance	-	5,382

All NEDs (other than the Chairman) receive a fee for being a Director of the Board and additional fees for either chairing or being a member of a Board Committee. See Table 1.2 for details of the composition of the Committees. This composition changed from last year.

# **REMUNERATION REPORT – CONTINUED**

## 8.2 Total Fees paid to NEDs

Total fees received by NEDs in 2012 was \$1,535,075 (2011: \$1,406,208) compared with the maximum approved fees payable of \$2,700,000. Payments and non monetary benefits received by NEDs individually are set out in the following table:

**Table 10 - Total remuneration paid to NEDs** 

	Di	rector's fees		Post-employ	Post-employment benefits		
	Board fees and cash benefits \$	Committee fees \$	Non monetary benefits \$	Retirement benefit adjustment <sup>(a)</sup> \$	Company contributions to superannuation <sup>(b)</sup> \$	Total fixed remuneration \$	
Neil Hamilton							
2012	379,633	_	_	_	16,348	395,981	
2011	366,799	_	-	_	15,787	382,586	
Paul Dowd							
2012	145,314	16,146	_	_	14,531	175,991	
2011	140,400	17,333	2,376	-	14,196	174,305	
Brian Jamieson							
2012	146,361	43,056	-	1,017	15,906	206,340	
2011	142,184	48,533	_	1,035	15,220	206,972	
Barry Lavin							
2012	145,314	21,528	-	-	15,016	181,858	
2011	70,200	6,933	5,865	-	6,942	89,940	
Charles Lenegan							
2012	145,314	26,910	-	-	15,500	187,724	
2011	140,400	27,733	6,396	-	15,132	189,661	
Rebecca McGrath							
2012	145,425	43,056	_	_	16,842	205,323	
2011	140,400	17,326	_	_	14,195	171,921	
Dean Pritchard							
2012	145,314	21,528	_	_	15,016	181,858	
2011	141,266	34,667	_	_	14,890	190,823	

<sup>(</sup>a) In the past OZ Minerals paid retirement benefits to NEDs, however, these benefits were frozen at 31 December 2005. As advised in previous years, the value at that date is adjusted each year at a bank interest rate and the increase in value from the previous year is accrued in the retirement benefit adjustment. Retirement benefits were adjusted for 2012 at an average bank interest rate of 3.67 percent per annum (3.88 percent in 2011). A retirement benefit, including the retirement benefit adjustment for 2012 has been accrued for Brian Jamieson of \$28,717.

<sup>(</sup>b) Represents direct contributions to superannuation funds. Amounts greater than the maximum superannuation contribution level have been paid and included in board fees and cash benefits.

### **REMUNERATION REPORT – CONTINUED**

#### 9. Engagement of Remuneration Consultants

The Board and Remuneration Committee seek and consider advice from independent remuneration consultants to ensure that it has at its disposal information relevant to the determination of all aspects of remuneration relating to the KMPs. The Board, with the assistance of the Remuneration Committee, has protocols to formalise the arrangements for the engagement of remuneration consultants and the parameters around the interaction between management and the consultants ('Protocols') with a view to minimising the risk of any undue influence occurring and ensuring compliance with the requirements of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

Under the Protocols adopted by the Board and Remuneration Committee:

- remuneration consultants are engaged by and report directly to the Board or the Remuneration Committee;
- the Committee must in deciding whether to approve the engagement have regard to any potential conflicts of interest including factors that may influence independence such as previous and future work performed by the Committee, any relationships that exist between any KMP and the consultant;
- communication between the remuneration consultants and KMPs is restricted to minimise the risk of undue influence on the remuneration consultant; and
- where the consultant is also engaged to perform work that does not involve the provision of a remuneration recommendation, prior approval of the Board or Remuneration Committee must be obtained in certain circumstances where than consultant continues to be engaged to provide remuneration recommendations.

Having regard to the protocols and the fact that each of the consultants is required to confirm that their recommendations were provided free from any undue influence, the Board is satisfied that the remuneration recommendations of each of the consultants listed in the table below were made free from undue influence by the KPMs to whom the recommendations relate.

The advice and recommendations of remuneration consultants are used as a guide by the Board and the Remuneration Committee. Decisions are made by the Board after its own consideration of the issues but having regard to the advice of the Remuneration Committee and the consultants. Details of the remuneration consultants used in 2012 are set out in the table below.

**Table 11 - Remuneration Consultants** 

	Remuneration advice sought and provided	Other work provided	Amount paid for remuneration advice \$	
CRA Plan Managers Pty Ltd (Boardroom Group Company)	To review the structure and design of the reward programs, the performance and service conditions including whether relative TSR either alone or in combination with some other internal or external measure should be used, terms of offer, frequency and timing of offer, and whether the Good Leaver and change of control provisions terms continued to be appropriate.	Management of the performance rights plans of the Company.	19,699	131,584
Chris Ryan	To advise on the current structure of the STI Plan and whether the current STI plan arrangements are set at the right level of remuneration opportunity, whether the approach to the setting of performance measures appropriately align the MD&CEO's performance with key business objectives and are set and measured to appropriately incentivise the MD&CEO.	None	6,160	Nil
Godfrey Remuneration Group	To present data, findings and recommendations in relation to market benchmarking of the competitiveness of the Company's remuneration package for the role of MD&CEO.	None	10,285	Nil

# **AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION**



# Lead Auditor's Independence Declaration under Section 307C of the Corporations Act 2001

To: the Directors of OZ Minerals Limited

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, in relation to the audit for the financial year ended 31 December 2012 there have been:

- (a) no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements as set out in the *Corporations Act 2001* in relation to the audit; and
- (b) no contraventions of any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

KPMG

**KPMG** 

Penny Stragalinos

Partner

Melbourne

13 February 2013

# **CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT**

For the year ended 31 December 2012	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Revenue from sale of concentrates	3	985.7	1,115.9
Net gain on sale of assets in Cambodia	8	18.8	_
Other income	4	7.9	1.3
Net foreign exchange (losses)/gains		(11.3)	5.3
Changes in inventories of ore and concentrate		(36.7)	31.5
Consumables and other direct costs		(319.2)	(317.0)
Employee benefit expenses		(79.2)	(66.6)
Exploration and evaluation expenses		(114.1)	(77.7)
Freight expenses		(47.4)	(33.6)
Royalties expense		(14.8)	(16.5)
Share of net loss of investment in Toro	12	(2.1)	(1.2)
Depreciation and amortisation expenses	16	(154.9)	(164.2)
Litigation settlement expense	34	-	(60.3)
Impairment of investment in Toro	12	-	(15.2)
Other expenses		(53.5)	(55.8)
Profit before net financing income and income tax from continuing operations		179.2	345.9
Financing income	6	23.5	37.0
Financing expenses	6	(3.6)	(2.9)
Net financing income	6	19.9	34.1
Profit before income tax from continuing operations		199.1	380.0
Income tax expense	7	(47.1)	(114.7)
Profit from continuing operations	,	152.0	265.3
Profit from discontinued operations after income tax	35	-	9.2
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited	33	152.0	274.5
Tronc for the year attributable to equity notates of 02 minerals Emined		132.0	274.5
Basic and diluted earnings per share		Cents	Cents
Continuing operations	24	49.5	82.7
Discontinued operations	24		2.9
	24	49.5	85.6

The above Consolidated Income Statement should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME**

For the year ended 31 December 2012	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Profit for the year  Other Comprehensive Income		152.0	274.5
Items that will not be reclassified to income statement			
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of tax  Total comprehensive income for the year attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited	13	61.0 213.0	214.4

The above Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY**

	Issued capital \$m	Retained earnings \$m	Treasury shares \$m	Foreign currency translation reserve \$m	Total equity \$m
For the year ended 31 December 2012					
Balance as at 1 January 2012	2,159.0	638.2	(6.4)	3.4	2,794.2
Profit for the year	-	152.0	-	-	152.0
Other comprehensive income					
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of income tax	_	61.0	-	_	61.0
Total comprehensive income for the year	_	213.0	_	-	213.0
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity					
Dividends	_	(124.6)	_	-	(124.6)
Share buy-back	(100.1)	_	_	_	(100.1)
Share-based payment transactions, net of income tax	_	4.4	_	-	4.4
Purchase of treasury shares	_	_	(1.0)	_	(1.0)
Exercise of equity rights	_	(3.0)	3.0		
Total transactions with owners	(100.1)	(123.2)	2.0		(221.3)
Balance as at 31 December 2012	2,058.9	728.0	(4.4)	3.4	2,785.9
For the year ended 31 December 2011					
Balance as at 1 January 2011	5,208.8	(2,024.4)	(9.9)	116.5	3,291.0
Profit for the year	-	274.5	_	_	274.5
Other comprehensive income					
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of income tax	_	(60.1)	_	-	(60.1)
Total comprehensive income for the year	_	214.4	_	_	214.4
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity					
Dividends	-	(226.7)	_	_	(226.7)
Dividends received on shares bought back	-	0.4	_	_	0.4
Return of capital	(388.6)	_	_	_	(388.6)
Share buy-back	(99.9)	-	-	-	(99.9)
Capital reduction	(2,561.3)	2,561.3	-	-	-
Reclassification pursuant to change in presentation	_	113.1	-	(113.1)	-
Share-based payment transactions, net of income tax	_	3.4	-	_	3.4
Exercise of equity rights	_	(3.3)	3.3	_	-
Allocation of employee gift shares	_	_	0.2	_	0.2
Total transactions with owners	(3,049.8)	2,448.2	3.5	(113.1)	(711.2)
Balance as at 31 December 2011	2,159.0	638.2	(6.4)	3.4	2,794.2

During the comparative year, a change in presentation was adopted to reclassify the Foreign Currency Translation Reserve ('FCTR') balance which related to certain operations that had changed their functional currency in 2009. Accordingly, an amount of \$113.1 million was transferred from FCTR to retained earnings during the year ended 31 December 2011.

The above Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

# **CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET**

As at 31 December 2012	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	9	659.0	886.1
Trade and other receivables	10	171.7	86.8
Inventories	11	166.3	192.4
Current tax asset		5.1	-
Prepayments		5.9	7.1
Total current assets		1,008.0	1,172.4
Non-current assets			
Inventories	11	92.2	104.7
Investments accounted for using the equity method	12	27.4	29.5
Investments in equity securities	13	288.6	219.4
Intangible assets	14	252.2	253.1
Lease receivable	15	59.6	_
Property, plant and equipment	16	1,357.6	1,243.4
Total non-current assets		2,077.6	1,850.1
Total assets		3,085.6	3,022.5
Current liabilities			
Trade and other payables	17	108.3	90.5
Current tax liability		_	16.2
Provisions	18	8.2	6.6
Total current liabilities		116.5	113.3
Non-current liabilities			
Deferred tax liabilities	7	162.1	100.2
Provisions	18	21.1	14.8
Total non-current liabilities		183.2	115.0
Total liabilities		299.7	228.3
Net assets		2,785.9	2,794.2
Equity			
Issued capital	19	2,058.9	2,159.0
Retained earnings		728.0	638.2
Treasury shares	20	(4.4)	(6.4)
Foreign currency translation reserve	21	3.4	3.4
Total equity attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited		2,785.9	2,794.2

The above Consolidated Balance Sheet should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS**

For the year ended 31 December 2012	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Cash flows from operating activities			
Receipts from customers		904.9	1,227.3
Payments to suppliers and employees		(487.8)	(538.9)
Payments for exploration and evaluation		(114.1)	(77.7)
Income taxes paid		(6.5)	(0.8)
Financing costs and interest paid		(2.4)	(1.8)
Interest received		24.7	39.0
Net cash inflows from operating activities	22	318.8	647.1
Cash flows from investing activities			
Payment for property, plant and equipment	16	(290.2)	(115.5)
Net proceeds from sale of pre commissioning Ankata ore concentrates	16	24.9	-
Payment for acquired lease assets	15	(63.7)	-
Refund/(payment) for acquired intangible assets - Carrapateena	14	0.9	(253.1)
Proceeds from disposal of assets	8,13	7.8	3.8
Payments for investments	13	_	(13.0)
Net cash outflows from investing activities		(320.3)	(377.8)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Dividends paid to shareholders	23	(124.6)	(226.7)
Payments on share buy-back	19	(100.1)	(99.9)
Payments on purchase of treasury shares	20	(1.0)	_
Return of capital to shareholders	19		(388.6)
Net cash outflows from financing activities		(225.7)	(715.2)
Net decrease in cash held		(227.2)	(445.9)
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January		886.1	1,334.2
Effects of exchange rate changes on foreign currency denominated cash balances		0.1	(2.2)
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	9	659.0	886.1

The above Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

The investment in Renaissance of \$8.0 million as set out in Note 8 to the Financial Statements constitutes non-cash investing activities and is not included in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows above.

# **NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

1	Summary of significant accounting policies	47
2	Critical accounting estimates and judgements	59
3	Operating segments	60
4	Other income	62
5	Employee benefit expenses	62
6	Net financing income/(expenses)	62
7	Income tax	63
8	Sale of assets in Cambodia	64
9	Cash and cash equivalents	65
10	Trade and other receivables	65
11	Inventories	65
12	Investments accounted for using the equity method	65
13	Investments in equity securities	66
14	Intangible assets	66
15	Lease receivable	67
16	Property, plant and equipment	67
17	Trade and other payables	68
18	Provisions	68
19	Issued capital	68
20	Treasury shares	69
21	Foreign currency translation reserve	70
22	Reconciliation of profit after income tax to net cash flows from operating activities	70
23	Dividends	70
24	Earnings per share	71
25	Capital expenditure commitments	71
26	Contingencies	72
27	Parent entity disclosures	73
28	Deed of cross guarantee	74
29	Remuneration of auditors	78
30	Financial risk management	78
31	Key management personnel	82
32	Share-based payments	84
33	Related parties	86
34	Litigation settlement expense	86
35	Discontinued operations	86
36	Events occurring after reporting date	86

# 1 Summary of significant accounting policies

### (a) Reporting entity

OZ Minerals Limited is a company domiciled in Australia. The registered office of the Company is at Level 10, 31 Queen Street, Melbourne, 3000, Victoria, Australia. The Consolidated Financial Statements of the Company as at and for the year ended 31 December 2012 comprise the Company and its subsidiaries and the Consolidated Entity's interest in associates and jointly controlled entities (together referred to as the 'Consolidated Entity'). The Consolidated Entity is primarily involved in the mining of copper, gold and silver and the conduct of exploration and development projects.

#### (b) Statement of compliance

This Financial Report is a general purpose financial report which has been prepared in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards ('AASBs') including Australian interpretations adopted by the Australian Accounting Standards Board ('AASB') and the *Corporations Act 2001*. The Consolidated Financial Report of the Consolidated Entity complies with International Financial Reporting Standards and interpretations adopted by the International Accounting Standards Board.

This Financial Report was authorised for issue by the Directors on 13 February 2013.

#### (c) Basis of preparation of financial information

### (i) Historical costs

These Financial Statements have been prepared on a going concern basis and under the historical cost convention, except for the following items which are measured at fair value:

- Financial instruments, including trade receivables, at fair value through profit and loss;
- Investments in equity securities; and
- Derivative financial instruments.

#### (ii) Mandatory standards adopted during the year

There were no mandatory accounting standards that were required to be adopted by the Consolidated Entity during the current year.

### (iii) Early adoption of standards

The Consolidated Entity did not early adopt any accounting standards during the year.

#### (iv) Issued standards and pronouncements not early adopted

The following standards and amendments were available for early adoption but have not been adopted by the Consolidated Entity in these Financial Statements:

- IFRIC 20 Stripping Costs in the Production Phase of a Surface Mine has been issued which is effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013. IFRIC 20 clarifies the accounting for production stripping costs in a surface mine and clarifies certain criteria that need to be met to enable capitalisation of stripping costs.
- AASB 2011-12 Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from IFRIC 20. The standard is applicable
  for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013.
- AASB 10 Consolidated Financial Statements which has been issued and is effective for accounting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013. AASB 10 provides a revised approach to determine which investees should be consolidated.

The initial application of IFRIC 20 will result in reclassification of amounts recognised in the Financial Report and is not likely to have a significant impact on the net results of the Consolidated Entity.

The Consolidated Entity is currently determining the impact of the initial application of AASB 10 which may lead to a change in the accounting for certain investments.

Other standards issued and available for early adoption but not applied by the Consolidated Entity have not been included above as they are not expected to have a material impact on the Financial Report of the Consolidated Entity.

## (v) Critical accounting estimates and judgements

The preparation of Financial Statements in conformity with AASBs requires the use of certain critical accounting estimates. It also requires management to exercise its judgement in the process of applying the Consolidated Entity's accounting policies. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis.

Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods. Refer Note 2 to the Financial Statements for more detail on critical accounting estimates and judgements.

#### (d) Basis of consolidation

#### (i) Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are those entities over which the Consolidated Entity has the power to govern the financial and operating policies, generally accompanying a shareholding of more than fifty percent of the voting rights. The existence and effect of potential voting rights that are currently exercisable or convertible are considered when assessing whether the Consolidated Entity controls another entity.

Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to the Consolidated Entity until the date that control ceases. The purchase method of accounting is used to account for the acquisition of subsidiaries by the Consolidated Entity.

Intercompany transactions, balances and unrealised gains on transactions between companies controlled by the Consolidated Entity are eliminated on consolidation. Unrealised losses are also eliminated on consolidation unless the transaction provides evidence of the impairment of the asset transferred.

While the intercompany balances are eliminated on consolidation, any related foreign exchange gains or losses arising between entities that do not have the same functional currency, will not be eliminated. This is because the Consolidated Entity has a real exposure to a foreign currency since one of the entities will need to obtain or sell foreign currency in order to settle the obligation or realise the proceeds received.

Accounting policies of subsidiaries have been changed where necessary to ensure consistency with the policies of the Consolidated Entity.

#### (ii) Associates

Associates are all entities over which the Consolidated Entity has significant influence, but not control, of the financial and operating policies. Significant influence is presumed to exist when the Consolidated Entity holds between twenty and fifty percent of the voting power of another entity.

Associates are accounted for using the equity method and are initially recognised at cost. The Consolidated Entity's investment includes goodwill identified on acquisition, net of any accumulated impairment losses. The Consolidated Financial Statements include the Consolidated Entity's share of the income and expenses and equity movements of the equity accounted investees, after adjustments to align the accounting policies with those of the Consolidated Entity, from the date that significant influence commences until the date that significant influence ceases. Dividends receivable from associates reduce the carrying amount of the investment.

When the Consolidated Entity's share of losses exceeds its interest in an equity accounted investee, the carrying amount of that interest is reduced to nil and the recognition of further losses is discontinued except to the extent that the Consolidated Entity has a legal or constructive obligation or has made payments on behalf of the investee.

#### (iii) Joint ventures

Joint ventures are those entities over whose activities the Consolidated Entity has joint control, established by contractual arrangement.

Jointly controlled assets

Where material, the proportionate interests in the assets, liabilities and expenses of a joint venture operation have been incorporated in the Financial Statements under the appropriate headings.

Joint venture entities

Where material, the interest in a joint venture entity is accounted for in the Consolidated Financial Statements using the equity method and is carried at cost in the Consolidated Entity's Financial Statements. Under the equity method, the share of the profits or losses of the joint venture entities are recognised in the Income Statement, and the share of movements in reserves is recognised in reserves in the Balance Sheet.

Profits or losses on transactions establishing the joint venture and transactions with the joint venture are eliminated to the extent of the Consolidated Entity's ownership interest until such time as they are realised by the joint venture on consumption or sale, unless they relate to an unrealised loss that provides evidence of the impairment of an asset transferred.

# (e) Non-derivative financial instruments

The Consolidated Entity classifies its financial assets into the following categories:

- Financial assets at amortised cost; and
- Financial assets at fair value.

A financial asset is classified at amortised cost if it is held within a business model in which the objective is to hold assets in order to collect contractual cash flows, and the asset's contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal outstanding. All other financial assets are measured at fair value.

The Consolidated Entity's trade receivables are recorded at fair value in accordance with the policy set out in Note 1(q) and 1(u).

Financial assets measured at amortised cost are recognised initially at fair value plus any directly attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, the carrying value of amortised cost instruments is determined using the effective interest rate method.

Financial assets measured at fair value include investments in equity instruments which are not held for trading. The Consolidated Entity recognises the fair value changes in the Income Statement, unless it irrevocably elects at initial recognition to present the changes in Other Comprehensive Income. Amounts classified in Other Comprehensive Income are never reclassified to profit and loss at a later date. Dividends from investments in equity instruments are recognised in profit and loss as part of finance income, rather than Other Comprehensive Income, unless they clearly represent a partial recovery of the cost of the investment.

## (f) Derivative financial instruments

Derivatives are initially recognised at fair value on the date a derivative contract is entered into and are subsequently remeasured to their fair value at each reporting date. The accounting for subsequent changes in fair value depends on whether the derivative is designated as a hedging instrument, and if so, the nature of the item being hedged. The Consolidated Entity designates certain derivatives as either:

- hedges of the fair value of recognised assets or liabilities or a firm commitment (fair value hedge); or
- hedges of the cash flows on recognised assets and liabilities and highly probable forecast transactions (cash flow hedges).

The Consolidated Entity documents at the inception of the transaction the relationship between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. The Consolidated Entity also documents its assessment, both at hedge inception and on an ongoing basis, of whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions have been and will continue to be highly effective in offsetting changes in fair values or cash flows of hedged items.

Movements in the hedging reserve in equity are shown in Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity. The full fair value of a hedging derivative is classified as a non-current asset or liability when the remaining term to maturity of the instrument is more than twelve months; it is classified as a current asset or liability when the remaining term to maturity of the instrument is less than twelve months. Trading derivatives are classified as a current asset or liability.

### (i) Fair values hedges

Changes in the fair value of derivatives that are designated and qualify as fair value hedges are recorded in the Income Statement, together with any changes in the fair value of the hedged asset or liability that are attributable to the hedged risk.

The gain or loss relating to the ineffective portion is recognised in the Income Statement within other income or other expenses. The gain or loss relating to the effective portion of interest rate swaps hedging fixed rate borrowings is recognised in the Income Statement within other income or other expenses together with the gain or loss relating to the ineffective portion and changes in the fair value of the hedged fixed rate borrowings attributable to the interest rate risk.

If the hedge no longer meets the criteria for hedge accounting, the adjustment to the carrying amount of a hedged item for which the effective interest method is used is amortised to profit or loss over the period to maturity.

# (ii) Cash flow hedges

The effective portion of changes in the fair value of derivatives that are designated and qualify as cash flow hedges is recognised in equity in the hedging reserve. The gain or loss relating to the ineffective portion is recognised immediately in the Income Statement.

Amounts accumulated in equity are recycled in the Income Statement in the periods when the hedged item will affect profit or loss (for instance when the forecast interest payment that is hedged impacts profit or loss). The gain or loss relating to the effective portion of interest rate swaps hedging variable rate borrowings is recognised in the Income Statement within 'financing expenses'.

For option contracts, the fair value is apportioned between the intrinsic value and time value. The gain or loss arising from the change in intrinsic value is recognised in equity in the hedging reserve. Amounts accumulated in equity are recycled in the Income Statement in the periods in which the hedged item will affect profit or loss (e.g. when the forecast sale that is hedged will take place). Any gain or loss arising from the change in time value of option contracts is recognised immediately in the Income Statement.

When a hedging instrument expires or is sold or terminated, or when a hedge no longer meets the criteria for hedge accounting, any cumulative gain or loss existing in equity at that time remains in equity and is recognised when the forecast transaction is ultimately recognised in the Income Statement.

When a forecast transaction is no longer expected to occur, the cumulative gain or loss that was reported in equity is immediately transferred to the Income Statement.

### (iii) Derivatives that do not qualify for hedge accounting

Certain derivative instruments do not qualify for hedge accounting. Changes in the fair value of any derivative instrument that does not qualify for hedge accounting are recognised immediately in the Income Statement and are included in other income or expenses.

Where an embedded derivative is identified and the derivative's risks and characteristics are not considered to be closely related to the underlying host contract, the fair value of the derivative is recognised on the Balance Sheet and changes in the fair value of the embedded derivative are recognised in the Income Statement.

## (g) Foreign exchange

#### (i) Functional and presentation currency

The Consolidated Financial Statements are presented in Australian dollars. Items included in the Financial Statements of each of the Consolidated Entity's entities are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates, the 'functional currency'.

### (ii) Transactions and balances

Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of such transactions and from the translation at year end exchange rates of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are recognised in the Income Statement, except when deferred in equity as qualifying cash flow hedges and qualifying net investment hedges.

Non-monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies that are measured at fair value are retranslated to the functional currency at the exchange rate at the date the fair value was determined.

#### (iii) Companies of the Consolidated Entity

The results and financial position of all entities within the Consolidated Entity (none of which has the currency of a hyperinflationary economy) that have a functional currency different from the presentation currency are translated into the presentation currency as follows:

- assets and liabilities for each Balance Sheet presented are translated at the closing rate at the date of that Balance Sheet;
- income and expenses for each Income Statement are translated at average exchange rates (unless this is not a reasonable approximation of the cumulative effect of the rates prevailing on the transaction dates, in which case income and expenses are translated at the dates of the transactions);
- all resulting exchange differences are recognised as a separate component of equity in the foreign currency translation reserve; and
- on consolidation, exchange differences arising from the translation of any net investment in foreign entities, and of borrowings and other currency instruments designated as hedges of such investments, are taken to equity. When a foreign operation is sold a proportionate share of such exchange differences is recognised in the Income Statement as part of the gain or loss on sale where applicable.

While intercompany balances are eliminated on consolidation, any related foreign exchange gains or losses arising between entities that do not have the same functional currency, will not be eliminated. This is because the Consolidated Entity has a real exposure to a foreign currency since one of the entities will need to obtain or sell foreign currency in order to settle the obligation or realise the proceeds received. Goodwill and fair value adjustments arising on the acquisition of a foreign entity are treated as assets and liabilities of the foreign entity and translated at the closing rate.

During the comparative year, a change in presentation was adopted to reclassify the Foreign Currency Translation Reserve balance which related to certain operations that had changed their functional currency in 2009. Accordingly the FCTR balance related to these operations was transferred from FCTR to retained earnings.

## (h) Inventories

Stores and consumables, ore and concentrate are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost comprises direct materials, direct labour and an appropriate proportion of variable and fixed overhead expenditure, the latter being allocated on the basis of normal operating capacity.

Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale. Net realisable value assessment of ore and concentrates inventory considers the expected future ore blend rates, ore grades and existing market pricing conditions.

Costs are assigned to individual items of inventory on the basis of weighted average costs. Cost includes direct material, overburden removal, mining, processing, labour, related transportation costs to the point of sale, mine rehabilitation costs incurred in the extraction process and other fixed and variable costs directly related to mining activities.

Inventories expected to be processed or sold within twelve months after the balance sheet date are classified as current assets, all other inventories are classified as non-current assets.

#### (i) Income tax

Income tax expense or benefit for the period is the tax payable/recoverable on the current period's taxable income based on the national income tax rate for each jurisdiction adjusted for changes in deferred tax assets and liabilities attributable to temporary differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the Financial Statements, and to unused tax losses. Current and deferred tax expense attributable to amounts recognised directly in equity is also recognised directly in equity.

Deferred income tax is provided in full, using the liability method on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the Consolidated Financial Statements. However, the deferred income tax is not accounted for if it arises from initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction other than a business combination that at the time of the transaction affects neither accounting nor taxable profit or loss. Deferred income tax is determined using tax rates (and laws) that have been enacted or substantially enacted by the balance sheet date and are expected to apply when the related deferred tax asset is realised or the deferred tax liability is settled.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognised for temporary differences at the tax rates expected to apply when the assets are recovered or liabilities are settled, based on those tax rates which are enacted or substantively enacted for each jurisdiction. The relevant tax rates are applied to the cumulative amounts of deductible and taxable temporary differences to measure the deferred tax asset or liability.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for deductible temporary differences and unused tax losses only if it is probable that future taxable amounts will be available to utilise those temporary differences and losses.

Deferred tax liabilities and assets are not recognised for temporary differences between the carrying amount and tax bases of investments in controlled entities where the parent entity is able to control the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences and it is probable that the differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to offset current tax assets and liabilities and when the deferred tax balances relate to the same taxation authority. Current tax assets and tax liabilities are offset when the entity has a legally enforceable right to offset and intends either to settle on a net basis, or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

OZ Minerals Limited and its wholly-owned Australian controlled entities are part of a tax consolidated group. OZ Minerals Limited is the head of the tax consolidated group. The tax contribution amounts paid, assumed, or receivable or payable under the tax funding agreement are recognised as a loans payable or receivable by the wholly-owned tax consolidated entities.

# (j) Leases

At inception of an arrangement which requires the use of a specific asset and contains a right to use the asset, the Consolidated Entity determines whether such an arrangement is or contains a lease. The payments and other considerations required by such an arrangement relating to a lease and other elements is separated on the basis of relative fair values and recognised as a lease asset or liability.

#### Lessee

Leases of property, plant and equipment, where the Consolidated Entity has substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership, are classified as finance leases. Finance leases are capitalised at the lease inception at the lower of the fair value of the leased property and the present value of the minimum lease payments. The corresponding rental obligations, net of finance charges, are included as interest bearing liabilities. Each lease payment is allocated between a reduction in the liability and finance cost. The finance cost is charged to the Income Statement over the lease period so as to produce a constant periodic rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability for each period.

If the Consolidated Entity concludes for a finance lease that it is not possible to separate payments reliably, an asset and a liability equal to the fair value of the underlying asset is recognised. Subsequently, the liability is reduced as payments are made and an imputed finance charge on the liability is recognised using the Consolidated Entity's incremental borrowing rate. The property, plant and equipment acquired under a finance lease is depreciated over the shorter of the asset's useful life and the lease term.

Leases in which a significant portion of the risks and rewards of ownership are retained by the lessor are classified as operating leases. Payments made under operating leases (net of any incentives received from the lessor) are charged to the Income Statement on a straight-line basis over the period of the lease.

#### Lessor

Leases in which the Consolidated Entity transfers substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of an asset are classified as finance leases. Where a finance lease is provided, the item of equipment is derecognised and the present value of the minimum lease payments receivable are recognised as a lease receivable. Contingent rents are recognised as revenue in the period in which they are earned.

## (k) Property, plant and equipment

Items of property, plant and equipment are stated at historical cost less accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses recognised. Historical cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the items and costs incurred in bringing the asset into use. Income generated during the development or commissioning of an asset is recognised as a reduction from the costs incurred. Cost also includes transfers from equity of any gains/losses on qualifying cash flow hedges of foreign currency purchases of property, plant and equipment.

Mine property and development assets include costs transferred from exploration and evaluation assets once technical feasibility and commercial viability of an area of interest are demonstrable, and also includes subsequent costs to develop the mine to the production phase. Any ongoing costs associated with mining which are considered to benefit mining operations in future periods are capitalised.

Land and buildings comprises freehold land and buildings and leasehold improvements including airstrips and earthworks.

Subsequent costs are included in the asset's carrying amount or recognised as a separate asset, as appropriate, only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the item will flow to the Consolidated Entity and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised. All other repairs and maintenance are charged to the Income Statement during the financial year in which they are incurred.

The depreciation methods adopted by the Consolidated Entity are shown in the table below:

Category	Depreciation method
Freehold land	Not depreciated
Buildings and other infrastructure	Straight line over life of mine
Short term plant and equipment Processing plant	Straight line over life of asset Units of ore milled over mine reserves
Mine property and development	Units of ore extracted over mine reserves

The depreciation of mine, property and development commences when the mine starts commercial production.

Any gains and losses on disposals are determined by comparing proceeds with asset carrying amounts and are recognised as other income or other expense.

# (i) Overburden and waste removal

Overburden and other waste removal costs (stripping costs) incurred in the development of a mine before production commences are capitalised as part of the construction of the mine as mine property and development assets. These costs include direct costs and an allocation of relevant overhead expenditure. These development stripping costs are subsequently amortised over the mine reserves.

Costs incurred in the removal of waste once an operation commences production activity (production stripping costs) are capitalised as mine property and development assets. A proportion of these deferred mine development costs, including both development stripping costs and production stripping costs, is charged to the Income Statement as an operating cost on the basis of the quantity of ore mined, or the quantity of the minerals contained in the ore, as a proportion of the operation's total quantity of ore estimated to be mined.

Changes in the technical and or other economic parameters that impact on reserves will also have an impact on the depreciation of capitalised mine property and development assets. These changes are assessed annually and accounted for prospectively from the date of change.

## (ii) Exploration and evaluation expenditure

Exploration and evaluation expenditure is recognised in the Income Statement as incurred, unless the expenditure is expected to be recouped through successful development and exploitation of the area of interest, or alternatively by its sale, in which case it is recognised as an asset on an area of interest basis.

Exploration and evaluation assets are classified as tangible (as part of property, plant and equipment) or intangible according to the nature of the assets. As the assets are not yet ready for use they are not depreciated. Exploration and evaluation assets are assessed for impairment if:

- sufficient data exists to determine technical feasibility and commercial viability; or
- other facts and circumstances suggest that the carrying amount exceeds the recoverable amount.

For the purposes of the impairment testing, exploration and evaluation assets are allocated to cash-generating units to which the exploration activity relates. The cash generating units are not larger than the area of interest.

Once the technical feasibility and commercial viability of the extraction of mineral reserves in an area of interest are demonstrable, exploration and evaluation assets attributable to that area of interest are first tested for impairment and then reclassified to mine property and development assets within property, plant and equipment.

## (I) Intangibles

# (i) Acquired mineral rights

Acquired mineral rights comprise exploration and evaluation assets including ore reserves and mineral resources which are acquired as part of:

- business combinations recognised at fair value at the date of acquisition; and
- asset acquisitions recognised at cost.

The acquired mineral rights are reclassified as mine property and development from commencement of development and amortised when commercial production commences on a unit of production basis over the estimated economic reserve of the mine, in accordance with Note 1(k).

#### (ii) Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of an acquisition over the fair value of the Consolidated Entity's share of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities and contingent liabilities assumed of the acquired subsidiary at the date of acquisition. Goodwill on acquisition of subsidiaries is included in intangible assets. Goodwill is not amortised. Instead, goodwill is tested for impairment annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that it might be impaired, and is carried at cost less accumulated impairment losses. Gains and losses on the disposal of an entity include the carrying amount of goodwill relating to the entity sold.

Goodwill is allocated to cash-generating units for the purpose of impairment testing.

#### (iii) Computer software

Costs incurred in developing information technology systems and costs incurred in acquiring software and licences that will contribute to future period financial benefits through cost reduction are capitalised to software and systems.

Costs capitalised include external direct costs of materials and services and direct payroll related costs of employees' time spent on the project. Amortisation is calculated on a straight line basis over the useful life, ranging from three to five years.

#### (m) Recoverable amount and fair value estimation

#### (i) Financial assets and liabilities

The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities must be estimated for recognition and measurement, or for disclosure purposes. The fair value of financial instruments traded in active markets, such as publicly traded derivatives, and investments in equity securities, excluding investments in associates, is based on quoted market prices at the balance sheet date. The quoted market price used for financial assets held by the Consolidated Entity is the current bid price, the appropriate quoted market price for financial liabilities is the current ask price.

The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in an active market (for example, over-the-counter derivatives) is determined using recognised valuation techniques. The Consolidated Entity uses a variety of methods and makes assumptions that are based on market conditions existing at each balance date. Option contracts are fair valued using an option pricing model and prevailing market quoted economic variables existing at the balance date. Interest rate swaps are fair valued by determining the theoretical gain or loss had the swap contracts been terminated on market at the balance date. Other techniques, such as estimated discounted cash flows, are used to determine fair value for the remaining financial instruments.

The nominal value less estimated credit adjustments of trade payables are assumed to approximate their fair values. The fair value of financial liabilities for disclosure purposes is estimated by discounting the future contractual cash flows at the current market interest rate that is available to the Consolidated Entity for similar financial instruments.

The fair value of trade receivables is determined with reference to quoted market prices adjusted for specific settlement terms in sales contracts and estimated credit adjustments.

#### (ii) Non financial assets and liabilities

Goodwill and intangible assets that have an indefinite useful life are not subject to amortisation and are tested annually for impairment or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that they might be impaired. Assets that have a finite life are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable.

An impairment loss is recognised for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use.

The asset's value in use is the net amount expected to be recovered through the cash flows arising from its continued use and subsequent disposal. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

The asset's fair value less costs to sell is the amount obtainable from the sale of an asset or cash-generating unit in an arm's length transaction between knowledgeable, willing parties, less the estimated costs of disposal.

For the purposes of assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest levels for which there are separately identifiable cash inflows which are largely independent of the cash inflows from other assets or groups of assets ('cash-generating units'). Non-financial assets other than goodwill that have been impaired are reviewed for possible reversal of impairment at each reporting date.

Any impairment to the carrying amount of an asset is recognised as an expense in the Income Statement in the reporting period in which the recoverable amount write down occurs. Where this assessment of impairment indicates a loss in value of the assets of an operation, an appropriate write down is made. No assets are carried in excess of their recoverable amount. The recoverable amount of the Consolidated Entity's operations is subject to variation because of changes in global metal prices and exchange rates.

### (n) Employee benefits

#### (i) Wages and salaries and annual leave

Liabilities for wages and salaries, including non-monetary benefits and annual leave expected to be settled within twelve months of the reporting date are recognised in the provision for employee benefits in respect of employees' services up to the reporting date and are measured at the amounts expected to be paid, inclusive of on costs, when the liabilities are settled. The expense for non-accumulating sick leave is recognised when the leave is taken and measured at the rates paid or payable.

## (ii) Long-term employee benefits

The liability for long service leave is recognised in the provision for employee benefits and measured as the present value of expected future payments to be made in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date using the projected unit credit method. Consideration is given to the expected future wage and salary levels, experience of employee departures and periods of service. Expected future payments are discounted using market yields at the reporting date on national government notes with terms to maturity and currency that match, as closely as possible, the estimated future cash outflows.

#### (iii) Defined contribution plans

Contributions are made by the Consolidated Entity to individual defined contribution superannuation plans of each director and employee and are charged as an expense in the Income Statement when incurred.

#### (iv) Employee bonuses

A provision is recognised for the amount expected to be paid under short-term bonus entitlements if the Consolidated Entity has a present legal or constructive obligation to pay this amount as a result of past service provided by the director or employee and the obligation can be estimated reliably.

#### (v) Share-based payment transactions

The fair values of share-based payment transactions are recognised as an employee benefit expense with a corresponding increase in equity. The fair value is measured at grant date and recognised as an expense over the period during which the employees become unconditionally entitled to the share-based payment transactions.

The fair value at grant date is independently determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model that takes into account the exercise price, the term of the share-based payment transactions, the impact of dilution, the share price at grant date and expected price volatility of the underlying share, the expected dividend yield and the risk-free interest rate for the term of the share-based payment transactions.

The fair value of the share-based payment transactions granted is adjusted to reflect market vesting conditions, but excludes the impact of any service or non-market vesting conditions (for example, profitability and sales growth targets). Non-market vesting conditions are included in assumptions about the number of share-based payment transactions that are expected to become exercisable. At each balance sheet date, the entity revises its estimate of the number of share-based payment transactions that are expected to become exercisable. The employee benefit expense recognised each period takes into account the most recent estimate. The impact of the revision to original estimates, if any, is recognised in the Income Statement with a corresponding adjustment to equity.

The fair value of the share-based payment transactions does not necessarily relate to the actual value that may be received in future by the recipients. Information relating to these schemes is set out in Note 32 to the Financial Statements.

#### (o) Mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling obligations

Provisions are made for the estimated cost of rehabilitation, decommissioning and restoration relating to areas disturbed during mining and exploration operations up to the reporting date but not yet rehabilitated. Provision has been made in full for all the disturbed areas at the reporting date based on current estimates of costs to rehabilitate such areas, discounted to their present value based on expected future cash flows. The estimated costs include the current cost of rehabilitation necessary to meet legislative requirements. Changes in estimates are dealt with on a prospective basis as they arise.

Uncertainty exists as to the amount of rehabilitation obligations which will be incurred due to the impact of changes in environmental legislation, and many other factors, including future developments, changes in technology, price increases and changes in interest rates. The amount of the provision relating to mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling obligations is recognised at the commencement of the mining project and/or construction of the assets where a legal or constructive obligation exists at that time.

The provision is recognised as a liability, separated into current (estimated costs arising within twelve months) and non-current components based on the expected timing of these cash flows. A corresponding asset is included in mine property and development assets, only to the extent that it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the restoration expenditure will flow to the entity. The capitalised cost of this asset is recognised in property, plant and equipment and is amortised over the life of the mine.

At each reporting date the rehabilitation liability is remeasured in line with changes in discount rates, and timing or amounts of the costs to be incurred. Rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling provisions are adjusted for changes in estimates. Adjustments to the estimated amount and timing of future rehabilitation and restoration cash flows are a normal occurrence in light of the significant judgements and estimates involved. Changes in the liability relating to mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling obligations are added to or deducted from the related asset (where it is probable that future economic benefits will flow to the entity), other than the unwinding of the discount which is recognised as financing expenses in the Income Statement. Changes to capitalised cost result in an adjustment to future depreciation charges.

The provisions referred to above do not include any amounts related to remediation costs associated with unforeseen circumstances.

#### (p) Provisions

Provisions for legal claims and other liabilities are recognised when:

- The Consolidated Entity has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events;
- It is probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation; and
- The amount can be reliably estimated.

Provisions are not recognised for future operating losses. Where there are a number of similar obligations, the likelihood that an outflow will be required in settlement is determined by considering the class of obligations as a whole. A provision is recognised even if the likelihood of an outflow with respect to any one item included in the same class of obligations may be small.

Provisions are measured at the present value of the best estimate of the expenditure required to settle the present obligation at balance sheet date. The discount rate used to determine the present value reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the liability. The increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognised in the Income Statement as financing expenses.

A provision for onerous contracts is recognised when the expected benefits to be derived by the Consolidated Entity from a contract is lower than the unavoidable cost of meeting its obligations under the contract. The provision is measured at the present value of the lower of the expected cost of terminating the contract and the expected net cost of continuing with the contract.

# (q) Sales revenue

Revenue from the sale of goods and disposal of other assets is recognised when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, usually in the form of an executed sales agreement, indicating there has been a transfer of risks and rewards to the customer, no further processing is required by the Consolidated Entity, the quantity and quality of the goods has been determined with reasonable accuracy, the price is fixed or determinable, and collectability is probable. This is generally when title passes, which for the majority of concentrate sales, represents the bill of lading date when the concentrate is delivered for shipment.

Revenue on provisionally priced sales is recognised at the estimated fair value of the total consideration received or receivable.

Revenue is reported net of discounts and pricing adjustments. Royalties paid and payable are separately reported as expenses.

Contract terms for many of the Consolidated Entity's sales allow for a price adjustment based on a final assay of the concentrates by the customer to determine the metal content. Recognition of the sales revenue for these commodities is based on the most recently determined estimate of product specifications with a subsequent adjustment made to revenue upon final determination.

The terms of concentrate sales contracts with third parties contain provisional pricing arrangements. The selling price for metal in concentrate is based on prevailing spot prices at the time of shipment to the customer and adjustments to the sales price occur based on movements in quoted market prices up to the date of final settlement.

These provisionally priced sales contracts contain an embedded derivative that is required to be separated from the host contract for accounting purposes. Accordingly, the embedded derivative, which does not qualify for hedge accounting, is recognised at fair value, with subsequent changes in fair value recognised in the Income Statement in each period until final settlement, as an adjustment to revenue. Changes in fair value over the quotational period and up until final settlement are estimated by reference to forward market prices.

#### (r) Financing income and expenses

Financing income includes:

- interest income on cash and cash equivalents; and
- dividend income from investments in equity securities.

Interest income is recognised as it accrues using the effective interest rate method. Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive payment is established.

Financing expenses include:

- interest on short-term and long-term borrowings;
- amortisation of discounts or premiums relating to borrowings;
- amortisation of ancillary costs incurred in connection with the arrangement of borrowings;
- finance lease charges; and
- the impact of the unwind of discount on long-term provisions for mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling.

Financing expenses are calculated using the effective interest rate method. Finance expenses incurred for the construction of any qualifying asset are capitalised during the period of time that is required to complete and prepare the asset for its intended use or sale. Other financing expenses are expensed as incurred.

The capitalisation rate used to determine the amount of financing expenses to be capitalised is the weighted average interest rate applicable to the Consolidated Entity's outstanding borrowings.

# (s) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash comprises cash on hand and demand deposits. Cash equivalents comprise short-term and highly liquid cash deposits that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of change in value. Bank overdrafts are repayable on demand and are shown within borrowings in current liabilities on the Balance Sheet. For the purposes of the Statement of Cash Flows, cash includes cash on hand, demand deposits, cash equivalents, net of any outstanding bank overdrafts which are recognised at their principal amounts.

# (t) Trade and other payables

These amounts represent liabilities for goods and services provided to the Consolidated Entity prior to the end of the financial year which are unpaid. The amounts are non-interest-bearing, unsecured and are usually paid within 30 days of recognition.

## (u) Trade and other receivables

Trade receivables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less impairment. Provisional payments in relation to trade receivables are due for settlement within 30 days from the date of recognition, with any mark to market adjustment due for settlement usually within 60 days. Concentrate sales receivables are recognised in accordance with Note 1(g).

Collectability of trade receivables is reviewed on an ongoing basis. Debts which are known to be uncollectible are impaired. An impairment is established when there is objective evidence that the Consolidated Entity will not be able to collect all amounts due according to the original terms of the receivables. Significant financial difficulties of the debtor, probability that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or financial reorganisation, and default or delinquency in payments (more than 30 days overdue) are considered indicators that the trade receivable is impaired. The amount of the provision is the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows, discounted at the original effective interest rate. The amount of the impairment is recognised in the Income Statement.

#### (v) Interest-bearing loans and borrowings

Borrowings are initially recognised at fair value, net of transaction costs incurred. Borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost. Any difference between the proceeds (net of transaction costs) and the redemption amount is recognised in the Income Statement over the period of the borrowings using the effective interest method.

Borrowings are removed from the Balance Sheet when the obligation specified in the contract is discharged, cancelled or expired. The difference between the carrying amount of a financial liability that has been extinguished and the consideration paid, including any non-cash assets transferred or liabilities assumed, is recognised in other income or other expenses.

Borrowings are classified as current liabilities unless the Consolidated Entity has an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the balance sheet date.

## (w) Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee contracts are recognised as a financial liability at the time the guarantee is issued. The liability is initially measured at fair value and subsequently at the higher amount determined in accordance with AASB 137 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets and the amount initially recognised less cumulative amortisation, where appropriate.

The fair value of financial guarantees is determined as the present value of the theoretical cash flows arising if each subsidiary were to source each guarantee on market as an arm's length transaction.

Where guarantees in relation to loans of subsidiaries or associates are provided for no consideration, the fair values are accounted for as contributions and recognised as part of the cost of the investment.

# (x) Issued capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as a deduction, net of tax, from the proceeds. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options, for the acquisition of a business are included in the cost of the acquisition as part of the purchase consideration.

When share capital recognised as equity is repurchased, the amount of the consideration paid, which includes directly attributable costs, is recognised as a deduction from equity, net of any tax effects. Repurchased shares bought as part of a share buyback plan are cancelled. Repurchased shares bought and held by Employee Share Plan Trust to meet the Consolidated Entity's obligation to provide shares to employees in accordance with the terms of their employment contracts and employee share plans as and when they may vest, are classified as treasury shares and are presented as a deduction from total equity.

When treasury shares are sold or reissued subsequently, the amount received is recognised as an increase in equity, and the resulting surplus or deficit on the transaction is transferred to or from retained earnings.

When capital is returned by the Consolidated Entity to the shareholders, the amount of the capital returned is recognised as a deduction from equity.

When share capital is reduced, it is recognised as a deduction to issued capital against accumulated losses.

# (y) Dividends payable

Provision is made for the amount of any dividend declared, being appropriately authorised and no longer at the discretion of the entity, on or before the end of the financial year but not distributed at balance date.

#### (z) Goods and services tax

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of goods and services tax ('GST'), unless the GST incurred is not recoverable from taxation authorities. In this case it is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense.

Receivables and payables are stated inclusive of the amount of GST receivable or payable. The net amount of GST receivable from, or payable to, taxation authorities is included with other receivables or payables in the Balance Sheet.

Cash flows are included in the Statement of Cash Flows inclusive of GST. The GST components of cash flows arising from investing and financing activities which are recoverable from, or payable to, taxation authorities are classified as operating cash flows. Commitments and contingencies are disclosed net of the amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to taxation authorities. The net of GST payable and receivable is remitted to the appropriate tax body in accordance with legislative requirements.

#### (aa) Operating segments

Operating segments are components of the Consolidated Entity about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the Consolidated Entity's key management personnel in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance.

Segment information that is evaluated by key management is prepared in conformity with the accounting policies adopted for preparing the Financial Statements of the Consolidated Entity.

The division of the Consolidated Entity's results into segments has been ascertained by reference to direct identification of revenue/cost centres and where interrelated segment costs exist, an allocation has been calculated on a pro rata basis of the identifiable costs.

# (ab) Assets and liabilities held for sale and discontinued operations

Non-current assets (or disposal groups) are classified as held for sale and stated at the lower of their carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell if their carrying amount will be recovered principally through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use.

An impairment loss is recognised for any initial or subsequent write-down of the asset (or disposal group) to fair value less costs to sell. A gain is recognised for any subsequent increases in fair value less costs to sell of an asset (or disposal group), but not in excess of any cumulative impairment loss previously recognised offset by any notional depreciation for the intervening period. A gain or loss not previously recognised by the date of the sale of the non-current asset (or disposal group) is recognised at the date of derecognition.

Non-current assets are not depreciated or amortised while they are classified as held for sale. Interest and other expenses attributable to the liabilities of a disposal group classified as held for sale continue to be recognised. Non-current assets classified as held for sale and the assets of a disposal group classified as held for sale are presented separately from other assets in the Balance Sheet.

The liabilities of a disposal group classified as held for sale are presented separately from other liabilities in the Balance Sheet.

A discontinued operation is a component of the entity that has been disposed of or is classified as held for sale and represents a separate major line of business or geographical area of operations, is part of a single co-ordinated plan to dispose of such a line of business or area of operations, or is a subsidiary acquired exclusively with a view to resale. The results of discontinued operations are presented separately on the face of the Income Statement.

# (ac) Business combinations

Business combinations are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred in a business combination is measured at fair value, and is calculated as the sum of the acquisition-date fair values of the assets transferred by the acquirer, the liabilities incurred by the acquirer to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity issued by the acquirer, and the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree. For each business combination, the non-controlling interest in the acquiree is measured at fair value or at the proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. Acquisition related costs are expensed as incurred.

When the Consolidated Entity acquires a business, it assesses the financial assets and liabilities assumed for appropriate classification and designation in accordance with the contractual terms, economic conditions, the Consolidated Entity's operation or accounting policies and other pertinent conditions as at the acquisition date. This includes the separation of embedded derivatives in host contracts by the acquiree.

If the business combination is achieved in stages, the acquisition date fair value of any previously held equity interest is remeasured to fair value at the acquisition date through profit and loss.

Any contingent consideration to be transferred by the acquirer will be recognised at fair value at the acquisition date. Subsequent changes to the fair value of the contingent consideration which is deemed to be an asset or liability will be recognised in profit or loss or as a change to Other Comprehensive Income. If the contingent consideration is classified as equity, it is not remeasured until it is finally settled within equity.

The excess of the cost of acquisition over the fair value of the Consolidated Entity's share of the identifiable net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill.

#### (ad) Earnings per share

### (i) Basic earnings per share

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent, excluding any costs of servicing equity other than ordinary shares, by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the financial year, adjusted for bonus elements in ordinary shares issued during the year.

#### (ii) Diluted earnings per share

Diluted earnings per share adjusts the figures used in the determination of basic earnings per share to take into account the after income tax effect of interest and other financing costs associated with dilutive potential ordinary shares and the weighted average number of shares assumed to have been issued for no consideration in relation to dilutive potential ordinary shares.

#### (ae) Rounding of amounts

The Company is of a kind referred to in Class Order 98/100 dated 10 July 1998, issued by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission, relating to the 'rounding off' of amounts in the Financial Report. Amounts in the Financial Report have been rounded off in accordance with that Class Order in millions of dollars to one decimal place except where rounding to the nearest dollar is required.

#### (af) Comparatives

When required by Australian Accounting Standards, comparative figures have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current financial year.

# 2 Critical accounting estimates and judgements

Estimates and judgements used in developing and applying the Consolidated Entity's accounting policies are continually evaluated and are based on experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that may have a financial impact on the entity and that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. The Consolidated Entity makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates may differ from the actual results. The critical estimates and judgements that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are discussed below.

## Recoverability of assets

The recoverable amount of each 'cash-generating unit' or 'investment in associate', is determined as the higher of the asset's fair value less costs to sell and its value in use in accordance with the accounting policy in Note 1(m). These value in use calculations require the use of estimates and assumptions including discount rates, exchange rates, commodity prices, future capital requirements and future operating performance. Inventories are recognised at the lower of cost and net realisable value which is calculated in accordance with the accounting policy in Note 1(h). The computation of net realisable value involves significant judgements in relation to future ore blend rates, processing costs, commodity prices, foreign exchange rates, timing of sale and other assumptions.

## Mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling obligations

Provision is made for the anticipated costs of future restoration and rehabilitation of mining areas from which natural resources have been extracted in accordance with the accounting policy in Note 1(o). These provisions include future cost estimates associated with reclamation, plant closures, waste site closures, monitoring, demolition, decontamination, water purification and permanent storage of historical residues. These future cost estimates are discounted to their present value. The calculation of these provision estimates requires assumptions such as application of environmental legislation, plant closure dates, available technologies, engineering cost estimates and discount rates. A change in any of the assumptions used may have a material impact on the carrying value of mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling provisions.

#### Ore reserves and resources estimates

The estimated quantities of economically recoverable reserves and resources are based upon interpretations of geological and geophysical models and require assumptions to be made regarding factors such as estimates of short and long-term exchange rates, estimates of short and long-term commodity prices, future capital requirements and future operating performance. Changes in reported reserves and resources estimates can impact the carrying value of property, plant and equipment including deferred mining expenditure, intangible assets, provisions for mine rehabilitation, restoration and dismantling obligations, the recognition of deferred tax assets, as well as the amount of depreciation and amortisation charged to the Income Statement.

The Consolidated Entity defers stripping (waste removal) costs incurred during the production phase of its operations. This calculation requires the use of judgements and estimates relating to the expected tonnes of waste to be removed over the life of the mining area and the expected economically recoverable reserves to be extracted as a result. This information is used to calculate the average life of mine strip ratio (expected waste to expected mineral reserves ratio). Changes in reported reserves and resources estimates which impact a mine's life and design will usually result in changes to the average life of mine strip ratio. These changes are accounted for prospectively.

#### Income tax and deferred tax assets and liabilities

The Consolidated Entity is subject to income taxes of Australia and jurisdictions where it has foreign operations. Significant judgement is required in determining the group provision for income taxes. There are many transactions and calculations undertaken during the ordinary course of business for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain for which provisions are based on estimated amounts. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the current and deferred tax provision in the period in which the determination is made.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for deductible temporary differences and unused tax losses only if it is probable that future taxable profits will be available to utilise those temporary differences and losses, and the tax losses continue to be available having regard to the nature and timing of their origination and compliance with the relevant tax legislation associated with their recoupment.

#### Determining whether an arrangement contains a lease

The Consolidated Entity exercised significant judgement in application of AASB 117 Leases and IFRIC Interpretation 4 Determining whether an arrangement contains a lease in assessing the accounting for the arrangement entered into with Thiess Pty Ltd as described in Note 15 to the Financial Report.

### **Discontinued operations**

The calculation of the profit/loss on sale of operations included estimates in the following key areas: determining the proceeds expected to be received to the extent that they were subject to working capital adjustments, the net assets including the net deferred tax balances of operations sold, and the translation of foreign currency denominated balances. Exchange rate differences which have previously been recognised in the foreign currency translation reserve have been reversed through the Income Statement as part of the profit/loss on sale.

#### **Functional currency**

An entity's functional currency is the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates in accordance with accounting policy 1(g). Determination of an entity's functional currency requires management's judgement when considering a number of factors including the currency that mainly influences sales prices, costs of production, and competitive forces and regulations which impact sales prices. In addition, consideration must be given to the currency in which financing and operating activities are undertaken.

# **Contingencies**

By their nature, contingencies will only be resolved when one or more uncertain future events occur or fail to occur. Determination of the Consolidated Entity's contingent assets and liabilities disclosed in the Financial Report requires the exercise of significant judgement and the use of estimates regarding the outcome of future events.

# 3 Operating segments

#### Segments

The Consolidated Entity operates the Prominent Hill Mine, a copper-gold mine located in the Gawler Craton of South Australia, approximately 650 kilometres north-west of Adelaide and 130 kilometres south-east of Coober Pedy. The principal activities of the Consolidated Entity are mining of copper, gold and silver, carrying out exploration activities and development of mining projects. The exploration and development activities are mainly in South Australia and include the Carrapateena project.

The Prominent Hill Mine generates revenue from the sale of concentrate products containing copper, gold and silver to customers in Asia and Europe.

Other operations include the Consolidated Entity's Group Office (which includes all corporate expenses that cannot be directly attributed to the operation of the Consolidated Entity's operating segment), investment in Toro (refer Note 12 to the Financial Statements), other investments in equity securities and exploration projects including Carrapateena.

### Segment results

Segment information that is evaluated by key management is prepared in conformity with the accounting policies adopted for preparing the Financial Statements of the Consolidated Entity which are reported under International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRS'), and includes Underlying EBITDA, Underlying EBIT, Underlying EBT and Underlying NPAT which are used to measure segment performance. These measures are used internally by management to assess performance of the business, make decisions on allocating resources and assess operational management.

Presentation of the segment result for the current year has changed from the previous year and now discloses underlying results, before the impact of non-trading items such as litigation settlement expense and impairment of assets (incurred in the comparative year). The change in presentation reflects the internal reporting used by management to measure segment performance, and comparatives have been adjusted accordingly.

For the year ended 31 December 2012	Prominent Hill Mine 2012 \$m	Other Operations 2012 \$m	Total 2012 \$m	Prominent Hill Mine 2011 \$m	Other Operations 2011 \$m	Total 2011 \$m
Revenue from sale of concentrates	985.7	_	985.7	1,115.9	_	1,115.9
Net gain on sale of assets in Cambodia	-	18.8	18.8	_	-	_
Other income	1.6	6.3	7.9	0.1	1.2	1.3
Net foreign exchange (losses)/gains	(1.0)	(10.3)	(11.3)	11.0	(5.7)	5.3
Changes in inventories of ore and concentrate	(36.7)	_	(36.7)	31.5	-	31.5
Consumables and other direct costs	(319.2)	_	(319.2)	(317.0)	-	(317.0)
Employee benefit expenses	(59.1)	(20.1)	(79.2)	(49.7)	(16.9)	(66.6)
Exploration and evaluation expenses	(43.4)	(70.7)	(114.1)	(46.3)	(31.4)	(77.7)
Freight expenses	(47.4)	_	(47.4)	(33.6)	-	(33.6)
Royalties expense	(14.8)	-	(14.8)	(16.5)	-	(16.5)
Share of net loss of investment in Toro	-	(2.1)	(2.1)	-	(1.2)	(1.2)
Inter-segment (expense)/income	(14.2)	14.2	_	(13.9)	13.9	_
Other expenses	(25.0)	(28.5)	(53.5)	(24.8)	(31.0)	(55.8)
Underlying earnings before interest, income tax, depreciation and amortisation ('EBITDA') from continuing operations	426.5	(92.4)	334.1	656.7	(71.1)	585.6
Depreciation and amortisation expenses	(152.0)	(2.9)	(154.9)	(163.4)	(0.8)	(164.2)
Underlying earnings before interest and income tax ('EBIT') from continuing operations	274.5	(95.3)	179.2	493.3	(71.9)	421.4
Net financing (expense)/income	(1.3)	21.2	19.9	(1.1)	35.2	34.1
Underlying earnings before income tax ('EBT') from continuing operations	273.2	(74.1)	199.1	492.2	(36.7)	455.5
Income tax expense on underlying profit before tax			(47.1)			(132.8)
Underlying net profit after income tax from continuing operations			152.0			322.7
Litigation settlement expense net of income tax			-			(42.2)
Impairment of assets net of income tax			_			(15.2)
Net profit after tax ('NPAT') from continuing operations			152.0			265.3
Profit from discontinued operations			_			9.2
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited			152.0			274.5

Information about geographical areas and products	Australia \$m	Europe \$m	Asia \$m	Consolidated \$m
31 December 2012				
Sales of copper	_	247.7	496.8	744.5
Sales of gold	_	62.8	159.8	222.6
Sales of silver	_	5.2	13.4	18.6
Total revenue	_	315.7	670.0	985.7
31 December 2011				
Sales of copper	76.9	245.1	495.7	817.7
Sales of gold	24.5	85.6	172.4	282.5
Sales of silver	1.7	4.3	9.7	15.7
Total revenue	103.1	335.0	677.8	1,115.9

Major customers who individually accounted for more than 10 percent of total revenue contributed approximately 79 percent of total revenue (2011: 74 percent).

As at 31 December 2012 and 2011, no significant assets were located outside Australia.

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
4 Other income		
Insurance claim recoveries	5.4	_
Other	2.5	1.3
Total other income	7.9	1.3

Refer Note 11 to the Financial Statements for details of the insurance claim recoveries which related to the Edith River incident during the comparative year.

# 5 Employee benefit expenses

The employee benefit expenses include contributions to defined contribution plans of \$5.3 million (2011: \$4.6 million).

# 6 Net financing income/(expenses)

### Financing income

Interest income from cash and cash equivalents	23.5	37.0
Total financing income	23.5	37.0
Financing expenses		
Bank charges on borrowing facilities	(2.4)	(1.8)
Discount unwind on provisions	(1.2)	(1.1)
Total financing expenses	(3.6)	(2.9)
Net financing income	19.9	34.1

# 7 Income tax

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Income tax expense recognised in the Income Statement		
Movement in current income tax	14.8	(19.7)
Movement in deferred income tax	(61.9)	(85.4)
Income tax expense	(47.1)	(105.1)
Income tax expense is attributable to:		
Profit from continuing operations	(47.1)	(114.7)
Profit from discontinued operations		9.6
Income tax expense	(47.1)	(105.1)
Numerical reconciliation of income tax expense to pre-tax net profit		
Profit from continuing operations	199.1	380.0
	199.1	
Profit from continuing operations  Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax		(0.4)
Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax  Income tax expense at the Australian tax rate of 30 percent	<del>_</del>	(0.4)
Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax  Income tax expense at the Australian tax rate of 30 percent  Adjustments to profit before income tax	199.1	(0.4)
Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax  Income tax expense at the Australian tax rate of 30 percent  Adjustments to profit before income tax  Gain on sale of assets in Cambodia		(0.4) 379.6 (113.9)
Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax  Income tax expense at the Australian tax rate of 30 percent  Adjustments to profit before income tax  Gain on sale of assets in Cambodia  Non-deductible expenditure		(0.4) 379.6 (113.9) - (7.6)
Loss from discontinued operations  Total profit before income tax	- 199.1 (59.7) 5.6 (2.5)	380.0 (0.4) 379.6 (113.9) - (7.6) 0.7 15.7

During the year, the income tax return for the year ended 31 December 2011 and an amendment in relation to the year ended 31 December 2010 were lodged with the Australian Tax Office ('ATO'). The resulting revision to tax computations for prior years has been recognised in the tax balances as at 31 December 2012.

#### Deferred tax assets and liabilities

	Opening balance \$m	Recognised in income statement \$m	Closing balance \$m
2012			
Capital raising costs	1.4	(0.6)	0.8
Unrealised foreign exchange	0.8	(0.3)	0.5
Restricted tax losses	51.6	2.4	54.0
Depreciation and amortisation	(163.9)	(61.1)	(225.0)
Other	9.9	(2.3)	7.6
Net deferred tax assets/(liabilities)	(100.2)	(61.9)	(162.1)
2011			
Capital raising costs	5.8	(4.4)	1.4
Unrealised foreign exchange	24.7	(23.9)	0.8
Unrestricted tax losses	52.1	(52.1)	-
Restricted tax losses	55.0	(3.4)	51.6
Depreciation and amortisation	(156.7)	(7.2)	(163.9)
Other	4.3	5.6	9.9
Net deferred tax assets/(liabilities)	(14.8)	(85.4)	(100.2)

The Consolidated Entity recognises deferred tax assets for deductible temporary differences and unused tax losses only when it is probable that taxable amounts will be available in the near future to utilise those temporary differences and losses. The Consolidated Entity has assessed that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available to utilise the recognised deferred tax assets.

Recognised tax losses referred to as 'restricted' were transferred into the OZ Minerals Australian tax group on consolidation of the acquired Zinifex group in July 2008 and are subject to a restricted available fraction of current year taxable income which restricts the amount of these losses that can be utilised each year. Under the current tax legislation these restricted tax losses do not have an expiry date.

Restricted fractional tax losses of \$191.4 million tax effected (2011: \$191.4 million tax effected) continue to be unrecognised in the Balance Sheet at 31 December 2012.

Additionally gross capital losses on disposal of assets during 2009 of \$1,935 million (2011: \$1,956 million) continue to be unrecognised in the Balance Sheet at 31 December 2012.

# 8 Sale of assets in Cambodia

On 10 May 2012, OZ Minerals sold its assets in Cambodia through the sale of shares in OZ Minerals (Cambodia) Limited to Renaissance Minerals Limited ('Renaissance'), an Australian company listed on the ASX, and recognised a net gain of \$18.8 million.

The financial impact of the sale transaction as at the date of disposal is summarised below:

	\$m
Cash consideration received	7.8
Deferred cash consideration	5.0
Non cash consideration 26.4 million Renaissance shares	6.5
Non cash consideration 3.0 million Renaissance options	0.3
Fair value of consideration	19.6
Carrying value of assets sold	(0.8)
Gain on sale	18.8

Subsequent to the sale, OZ Minerals participated in the Renaissance share issue in November 2012 under which OZ Minerals received Renaissance shares to the value of \$1.5 million. This amount was deducted from the \$5.0 million deferred cash consideration in the table above which was receivable 12 months after completion of sale under the Sale and Purchase Agreement. The remaining \$3.5 million cash consideration was received in January 2013.

In addition to the fair value of the consideration recognised of \$19.6 million, the Sale and Purchase Agreement with Renaissance provides for two further contingent receipts. The first receipt of \$10.0 million is contingent on a 1.25 million ounce gold resource being defined in relation to the assets sold or a decision to mine whichever is earlier. The second receipt of \$12.5 million is contingent on the first gold pour and is payable six months after the first gold pour.

The two possible receipts amounting to \$22.5 million are contingent on uncertain future events and in accordance with the Accounting Standards are not able to be recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012.

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
9 Cash and cash equivalents		
Short term highly liquid cash deposits	595.9	835.3
Cash on hand and demand deposits	63.1	50.8
Total cash and cash equivalents	659.0	886.1
10 Trade and other receivables  Trade receivables	159.2	76.5
Other receivables	12.5	10.3
Total trade and other receivables	171.7	86.8
11 Inventories		
Concentrates	34.7	43.4
Ore stockpile	110.2	125.7
Stores and consumables	21.4	23.3
Inventories - current	166.3	192.4
Ore stockpile - non current	92.2	104.7
Total inventories	258.5	297.1

All inventories at 31 December 2012 and 31 December 2011 are valued at cost. No inventories were written off or sold below cost during the financial year. In the comparative year, inventory costs of \$3.2 million (\$2.2 million after tax) were written off after concentrate was spilled in a train derailment. During the current year an insurance claim of \$5.4 million was received for the value of concentrate lost and related costs. This amount was recognised in other income as outlined in Note 4 to the Financial Statements

Non-current inventories represent those ore stockpiles expected to be milled in the period greater than twelve months from 31 December 2012.

# 12 Investments accounted for using the equity method

Opening carrying amount	29.5	45.9
Share of net loss after tax of Toro	(2.1)	(1.2)
Impairment loss	_	(15.2)
Closing carrying amount	27.4	29.5

The Consolidated Entity accounts for its investment in Toro using the equity method. Toro is a uranium exploration company listed on the Australian Securities Exchange. The Consolidated Entity holds 410,259,378 shares in Toro, which equates to an interest of 39.4 percent at 31 December 2012 (31 December 2011: 42.1 percent). The share price of Toro as at 31 December 2012 was 11 cents per share (31 December 2011: 9 cents per share).

The share of losses after income tax of \$2.1 million (2011: \$1.2 million) recognised during the year represents the Consolidated Entity's share of the net loss after tax of Toro after adjustments for impairment losses of capitalised exploration expenditure recognised by Toro. The Consolidated Entity performs a separate impairment assessment of its investment in Toro and accordingly does not equity account any impairment losses of capitalised expenditure recognised by Toro.

During the comparative year, an impairment loss of \$15.2 million was recognised in relation to the Consolidated Entity's investment in Toro at 30 June 2011 following an impairment assessment. The impairment assessment was performed based on an internal valuation using a discount rate of ten percent (real after-tax) on a value in use basis. In assessing the impairment, the Consolidated Entity considered information available from industry analysts, commentators, announcements released by Toro, and the share price of Toro. The Consolidated Entity makes a number of important assumptions, including short and long term commodity prices, foreign exchange rates, reserves and resources, exploration potential, future operating performance and discount rates, in assessing the recoverable amount of the investment in Toro. These assumptions can change significantly over short periods of time which can have a significant impact on the carrying amount of the investment.

#### **Summarised financial information of Toro**

At the date of this report, Toro has yet to complete its Interim Financial Statements as at 31 December 2012 and therefore summarised financial information on Toro at 31 December 2012 is not included in these Financial Statements. The following information is based on the Toro Financial Statements for the year ended 30 June 2012, which are Toro's latest audited Financial Statements:

	Assets	Liabilities	Revenue	Net loss after tax
	\$m	\$m	\$m	\$m
Toro Energy Limited	99.0	3.6	1.0	(10.7)

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
13 Investments in equity securities		
Opening carrying amount	219.4	270.3
Additions	8.2	13.0
Disposals	-	(3.8)
Net change in fair value recognised in other comprehensive income	61.0	(60.1)
Closing carrying amount	288.6	219.4

The carrying value of the investments in equity securities of \$288.6 million at 31 December 2012 was made up of investments in Sandfire Resources NL of \$258.2 million, in Beadell Resources Limited of \$12.5 million, in Renaissance Minerals Limited of \$6.6 million, in IMX Resources Limited of \$5.8 million and other minor investments amounting to \$5.5 million.

Refer Note 8 to the Financial Statements for details on the investment in Renaissance.

# 14 Intangible assets

Intangible assets	252 2	253.1

During the comparative year, OZ Minerals acquired the Carrapateena copper-gold project in South Australia for a consideration of \$253.1 million, made up of payments to vendors of \$236.4 million (US\$250.0 million) and stamp duty of \$16.7 million. The acquisition of exploration and evaluation assets was classified as acquired mineral rights in accordance with OZ Minerals' accounting policy.

During the current year, OZ Minerals received refunds of stamp duty amounting to \$0.9 million which reduced the carrying value of the assets to \$252.2 million at 31 December 2012.

The terms of the acquisition provide for two further payments to vendors upon commercial production being reached. The first payment of US\$50.0 million is payable on first commercial production of copper, uranium, gold or silver. The second payment of US\$25.0 million is payable on first commercial production of rare earths, iron or any other commodity. The further payments amounting to US\$75.0 million do not constitute a liability in accordance with the accounting standards and hence were not required to be recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012.

### 15 Lease receivable

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Lease receivable	59.6	_

In February 2012 the contract with Thiess Pty Ltd for the provision of mining services to OZ Minerals' Prominent Hill mining operations was renewed for six years. Ancillary to this contract, OZ Minerals agreed to purchase certain mining equipment and effectively lease this back to Thiess on an interest free basis to be used in the provision of the mining services. Upon termination of the mining services contract, Thiess will re-purchase this equipment. This is expected to result in overall cost savings compared to the provision of this equipment through the mining services contract.

The consideration paid to acquire the mining equipment will be recovered by OZ Minerals progressively over the mining services contract through a reduced mining services charge by Thiess to OZ Minerals. Upon termination of the mining services contract, any carrying value of lease receivable will be recovered by resale of the equipment to Thiess.

The finance lease receivable of \$59.6 million as at 31 December 2012 comprises \$60.0 million of mining equipment purchased from Thiess and \$3.7 million of stamp duty paid, less \$4.1 million amortisation in the finance lease receivable during the year.

# 16 Property, plant and equipment

2012	Plant and equipment \$m	Mine property and development \$m	Freehold land and buildings \$m	Capital work in progress \$m	Total \$m
At cost	1,081.6	657.1	164.6	45.0	1,948.3
Accumulated depreciation	(403.5)	(138.4)	(48.8)	_	(590.7)
Closing carrying amount	678.1	518.7	115.8	45.0	1,357.6
Reconciliation of carrying amounts					
Opening carrying amount	740.6	273.6	89.5	139.7	1,243.4
Additions and transfers	46.4	130.0	43.5	(94.7)	125.2
Movement in deferred mining	-	165.0	_	-	165.0
Ankata pre commissioning adjustment	-	(24.9)	_	_	(24.9)
Addition to mine rehabilitation asset	-	3.8	_	_	3.8
Depreciation expense	(108.9)	(28.8)	(17.2)	_	(154.9)
Closing carrying amount	678.1	518.7	115.8	45.0	1,357.6

2011	Plant and Equipment \$m	Mine property and development \$m	Freehold land and buildings \$m	Capital work in progress \$m	Total \$m
At cost	1,035.2	383.2	121.1	139.7	1,679.2
Accumulated depreciation	(294.6)	(109.6)	(31.6)	-	(435.8)
Closing carrying amount	740.6	273.6	89.5	139.7	1,243.4
Reconciliation of carrying amounts					
Opening carrying amount	835.3	308.0	91.0	53.8	1,288.1
Additions and transfers	13.3	1.6	14.7	85.9	115.5
Movement in deferred mining	_	4.0	_	-	4.0
Depreciation expense	(108.0)	(40.0)	(16.2)	-	(164.2)
Closing carrying amount	740.6	273.6	89.5	139.7	1,243.4

# 17 Trade and other payables

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Trade payables and accruals	105.6	85.6
Other payables	2.7	4.9
Total trade, other payables and accruals	108.3	90.5
18 Provisions		
Current		
Employee benefits	8.2	6.6
Non-current		
Employee benefits	4.1	2.8
Mine rehabilitation	17.0	12.0
Total non-current provisions	21.1	14.8
Aggregate		
Employee benefits	12.3	9.4
Mine rehabilitation	17.0	12.0
Total provisions	29.3	21.4
Mine rehabilitation		
Opening carrying amount	12.0	10.9
Unwind of discount	1.2	1.1
Additions	3.8	-
Closing carrying amount	17.0	12.0

The Company does not have authorised capital or par value in respect of its issued shares. Ordinary shares entitle the holder to participate in dividends and the proceeds on winding up of the Company in proportion to the number of shares held. On a show of hands every holder of ordinary shares present at a meeting in person or by proxy, is entitled to one vote, and upon a poll each holder is entitled to one vote per share.

2,058.9

2.159.0

### **Capital management strategy**

303,470,022 shares (2011: 314,371,850 shares)

The objective of the Consolidated Entity's capital management strategy is to maintain healthy liquidity in order to support its business and to achieve superior returns for its shareholders. The Consolidated Entity manages its capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Consolidated Entity may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders and undertake other suitable capital management initiatives.

The Consolidated Entity's policy is to maintain a gearing ratio of up to a maximum of 20 percent. The gearing ratio as at 31 December 2012 is nil (2011: nil).

As part of its capital management policy, OZ Minerals completed in June 2012 the on-market buyback program of \$200.0 million which had been commenced in 2011.

#### Movements in ordinary share capital

Movements in ordinary share capital for the financial year are reconciled below.

Date	Details	Number	\$m
2012			
01/01/2012	Opening balance	314,371,850	2,159.0
01/01/2012 to 30/06/2012	Shares bought back and cancelled	(10,901,828)	(100.1)
31/12/2012	Closing balance	303,470,022	2,058.9
2011			
01/01/2011	Opening balance	323,877,514	5,208.8
10/06/2011	Return of capital	-	(388.6)
17/08/2011 to 31/12/2011	Shares bought back and cancelled	(9,505,664)	(99.9)
13/12/2011	Capital reduction	_	(2,561.3)
31/12/2011	Closing balance	314,371,850	2,159.0

### **Share buyback**

In June 2012, the Consolidated Entity completed a share buyback program for \$200.0 million which commenced in August 2011. The Consolidated Entity bought back and cancelled 10,901,828 shares amounting to \$100.1 million during the year as part of the share buyback program (2011: 9,505,664 shares amounting to \$99.9 million).

#### **Share consolidation**

OZ Minerals Limited completed its one for ten share consolidation in June 2011 following approval by shareholders in May 2011. The share consolidation involved the conversion of every ten fully paid ordinary shares on issue into one fully paid ordinary share. Where the share consolidation resulted in a shareholder having a fractional entitlement to a share, the entitlement was rounded up to the next whole number of shares. Upon the completion of the share consolidation in June 2011, the number of OZ Minerals Limited shares on issue reduced from 3,238,546,504 shares to 323,877,514 shares as at that date.

# **Return of capital**

The Consolidated Entity made a return of capital to its shareholders of \$1.20 per share (post the one for ten share consolidation) amounting to \$388.6 million in June 2011, following approval by shareholders in May 2011. The ATO confirmed by a class ruling in March 2011 that the return of capital did not constitute a dividend for Australian income tax purposes.

#### **Capital reduction**

In December 2011, OZ Minerals Limited reduced its share capital by \$2,561.3 million against accumulated losses based on the provisions contained in section 258F of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

# 20 Treasury shares

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
404,801 shares (2011: 363,067 shares)	4.4	6.4

The treasury shares represents the Company's shares purchased and held by the Employee Share Plan Trust to meet the Consolidated Entity's obligation to provide shares to employees in accordance with the terms of their employment contracts and employee share plans as and when they may vest.

During the current year, OZ Minerals incurred \$1.0 million on acquisition of shares which has been recognised as treasury shares.

201	2 2011
\$1	m \$m

# 21 Foreign currency translation reserve

Foreign currency translation reserve	3.4	3.4
--------------------------------------	-----	-----

Exchange differences arising on the translation of entities with a functional currency differing from the Consolidated Entity's presentation currency, are taken to the Foreign Currency Translation Reserve ('FCTR') as described in accounting policy Note 1(q).

During the comparative year, a change in presentation was adopted to reclassify the FCTR balance which related to certain operations that had changed their functional currency in 2009. Accordingly, an amount of \$113.1 million was transferred from FCTR to retained earnings during the year ended 31 December 2011.

# 22 Reconciliation of profit after income tax to net cash flows from operating activities

Profit for the year	152.0	274.5
Depreciation and amortisation	154.9	164.2
Lease amortisation	4.1	_
Foreign exchange (gains)/losses on cash holdings in US dollars	(0.1)	2.2
Share based payments expense	4.4	3.4
Profit on sale of discontinued operations, net of tax	_	(9.2)
Impairment losses	_	15.2
Net gain on sale of assets in Cambodia	(18.8)	_
Share of net loss of investment in Toro	2.1	1.2
Other non-cash items	4.0	(0.2)
Change in assets and liabilities:		
Trade and other receivables	(84.9)	92.0
Prepayments	1.2	(1.8)
Inventories	38.6	(37.6)
Trade and other payables	17.8	25.9
Provision for employee benefits	2.9	3.8
Net current and deferred tax assets/(liabilities)	40.6	113.5
Net cash inflow from operating activities	318.8	647.1

# 23 Dividends

Since the end of the financial year, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements.

The details in relation to dividends announced or paid since 1 January 2011 are set out below:

Record date	Date of payment	Cents per share	Total dividends \$m
26 February 2013	12 March 2013	20	60.7
11 September 2012	25 September 2012	10	30.3
24 February 2012	9 March 2012	30	94.3
29 August 2011	16 September 2011	30	97.2
23 February 2011	9 March 2011	40	129.5

For Australian income tax purposes, all dividends were unfranked and were declared to be conduit foreign income.

The dividend of 40 cents per share paid on 9 March 2011 in the above table reflects the dividend amount per share after the one for ten share consolidation in June 2011.

The Company's Dividend Reinvestment Plan was suspended in 2010 and remains suspended.

	2012	2011
24 Earnings per share		
Basic and diluted earnings per share - cents		
Continuing operations	49.5	82.7
Discontinued operations	_	2.9
Basic and diluted earnings per share	49.5	85.6
For basic and diluted earnings per share from continuing operations  Profit after tax from continuing operations	152.0	265.3
For basic and diluted earnings per share from discontinued operations		
	_	9.2
Profit after tax from discontinued operations		

The performance rights and share options as set out in Note 32 that existed at 31 December 2012 and 31 December 2011 were not included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they were antidilutive.

# 25 Capital expenditure commitments

In accordance with OZ Minerals' accounting policy, the commitments for capital expenditure represent the minimum expected payments where the contracts are not cancellable, otherwise the commitment represents the cancellation fee.

OZ Minerals has entered into contracts for supply of mining and related services in relation to the supply of a tunnel boring machine for the Carrapateena project and other ongoing capital projects. While these contracts are cancellable, termination payments are not reliably measurable as they are dependent on various factors such as redundancy costs and cost of goods and materials purchased by contractors attributable to the contract.

The minimum expected payments in relation to contracts for development of capital projects and equipment which were not required to be recognised as liabilities at 31 December 2012 amount to approximately \$13.0 million (undiscounted) (2011: \$75.6 million).

## 26 Contingencies

#### **Bank guarantees**

OZ Minerals Group Treasury Pty Ltd and other controlled entities of the Consolidated Entity have provided certain bank guarantees to third parties, primarily associated with the terms of mining leases, exploration licences and office leases, in respect of which the relevant entity is obliged to indemnify the bank if the guarantee is called upon. At the end of the financial year, no claims have been made under any of these guarantees. The amount of some of these guarantees may vary from time to time depending upon the requirements of the recipient. These guarantees are backed by collateral deposits and amounted to \$30.1 million as at 31 December 2012 (2011: \$29.9 million).

Provision is made in the Financial Statements for the anticipated costs of the mine rehabilitation obligations under the mining leases.

#### **Deeds of indemnity**

The Company has granted indemnities under Deeds of Indemnity with each of its current and former Non-Executive Directors and members of the Executive Committee, the Company Secretary, the Group Treasurer and each employee who is a director of a controlled entity of the Consolidated Entity, in conformity with Rule 10.2 of OZ Minerals Limited's constitution.

Where applicable each Deed of Indemnity indemnifies the relevant director, officer or employee to the fullest extent permitted by law for liabilities incurred while acting as an officer of OZ Minerals, any of its related bodies corporate and any outside entity, where such an office is held at the request of the Company. Under these indemnities, the Company meets the legal costs incurred by Company officers in responding to investigations by regulators.

#### **Employees**

The Consolidated Entity has a policy that it will, as a general rule, support and hold harmless an employee who, while acting in good faith, incurs personal liability to others as a result of working for the Consolidated Entity.

#### **Auditor**

No indemnity has been granted to an auditor of the Consolidated Entity in their capacity as auditors of the Consolidated Entity.

## Warranties and indemnities

The Company has given certain warranties and indemnities to the purchasers of assets and businesses that have been sold. Warranties have been given in relation to various matters including the sale of assets, taxes and information. Indemnities have also been given by the Consolidated Entity in relation to matters including compliance with law, environmental claims, failure to transfer or deliver all assets and pay tax.

Notification was received from one of the purchasers for a possible claim under one of the indemnities. The Company is disputing this notification. OZ Minerals is not in a position to calculate a sufficiently reliable estimate of the possible obligation, if found to exist, but in any event it is unlikely to be significant to the financial position of the Consolidated Entity.

## Tax related contingencies

The Consolidated Entity is subject to the ATO's routine program of tax reviews and audits. The Consolidated entity may also be subject to routine tax reviews and audits in overseas jurisdictions. The final outcome of any tax review or audit cannot be determined with an acceptable degree of reliability. The Consolidated Entity believes that it is making adequate provision for its taxation liabilities and is taking reasonable steps to address potentially contentious issues with the ATO and tax authorities in overseas jurisdictions. However there may be an impact on the Consolidated Entity if any revenue authority review or audit results in an adjustment that increases the Consolidated Entity's taxation liabilities.

## Stamp duty refund

OZ Minerals has a contingent asset of \$7.5 million refund of stamp duty which is before the Supreme Court of Western Australia, Court of Appeal. The initial judgement favourable to OZ Minerals has been appealed by the West Australian Office of State Revenue. The refund of the stamp duty is a possible asset at 31 December 2012 and is dependent on the final Court ruling.

#### Other

OZ Minerals Limited and its controlled entities are defendants from time to time in other legal proceedings or disputes, arising from the conduct of their businesses. OZ Minerals does not consider that the outcome of any of these proceedings or disputes is likely to have a material effect on its financial position or the financial position of the Consolidated Entity.

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
27 Parent entity disclosures		
As at, and throughout the financial year ended 31 December 2012, the parent enti OZ Minerals Limited.	ity of the Consolidated Entity was	
Results of the parent entity		
Profit for the year	142.5	630.3
Other comprehensive (loss)/income	=	(1.6)
Total comprehensive income for the year	142.5	628.7
Financial position of the parent entity		
Assets		
Current assets	9.8	3.5
Non-current assets	2,571.9	2,650.2
Total assets	2,581.7	2,653.7
Liabilities		
Current liabilities	21.6	15.2
Non-current liabilities	1.3	0.9
Total liabilities	22.9	16.1
Net assets	2,558.8	2,637.6
Equity		
Issued capital	2,058.9	2,159.0
Treasury shares	(4.4)	(6.4)
Retained earnings	504.3	485.0
Total equity	2,558.8	2,637.6
Refer to Note 26 for contingent liabilities, Note 28 for Deed of Cross Guarantee die The parent entity's capital expenditure commitment as at 31 December 2012 was in Franking account details		capital.
Franking account balance at beginning of year	-	_
Franking debits arising as a consequence of capital return	-	(0.8)
Franking credits from income tax payments made during the year	6.5	0.8
Franking account balance at end of year	6.5	_

#### **Subsidiaries**

The wholly owned controlled entities of the parent entity are listed below:

Entity	Country of incorporation
Minotaur Resources Holdings Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Exploration Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Agincourt Holdings Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Agincourt Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Equity Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Europe Ltd	Channel Islands
OZ Minerals Finance (Holdings) Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Finance Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Golden Grove (Holdings) Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Group Treasury Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Holdings Limited	Australia
OZ Minerals Insurance Pte Ltd	Singapore
OZ Minerals International (Holdings) Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Investments Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Mexico SA de CV	Mexico
OZ Minerals Prominent Hill Operations Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Prominent Hill Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Reliance Exploration Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Superannuation Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Zinifex Holdings Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Minerals Carrapateena Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Exploration Chile Limitada	Chile
OZM Carrapateena Pty Ltd	Australia
OZ Exploration (USA) LLC	USA
ZRUS Holdings Pty Ltd	Australia

# Entities over which control was lost during the year

The entities which were liquidated or over which control was lost during the year are set out below:

Name of entity	Date control lost or liquidated
OZ Minerals (Cambodia) Ltd	10 May 2012
Souvannaphoum Resources Pte Ltd	9 October 2012
Wasin Mining Co Ltd.	5 January 2012

# 28 Deed of cross guarantee

The Company and all its Australian domiciled subsidiaries are party to a Deed of Cross Guarantee ('Deed').

The Australian domiciled subsidiaries that are party to the Deed are listed in Note 27 to the Financial Statements. In January 2012, OZ Minerals Equity Pty Ltd ceased to be a party to the Deed. In August 2012, the following entities entered into Revocation Deeds which will be effective in February 2013:

- OZ Minerals Finance Pty Ltd
- OZ Minerals Finance (Holdings) Pty Ltd
- OZ Minerals Golden Grove (Holdings) Pty Ltd and
- OZ Minerals Reliance Exploration Pty Ltd

The effect of the Deed is that the Company guarantees to each creditor payment in full of any debt in the event of winding up of any of the subsidiaries under certain provisions of the *Corporations Act 2001*. If a winding up occurs under other provisions of the Act, the Company will only be liable in the event that after six months any creditor has not been paid in full. The subsidiaries have also given similar guarantees in the event that the Company is wound up.

Set out below is the Consolidated Income Statement, Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income, Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity, and Consolidated Balance Sheet of the entities within the Deed.

Consolidated Income Statement of the entities within the Deed of Cross Guarantee	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Revenue from sale of concentrates	985.7	1,115.9
Net gain on sale of assets in Cambodia	18.8	1,113.9
Other income	7.2	0.4
Net foreign exchange (losses)/gains	(11.2)	5.2
Changes in inventories of ore and concentrate	(36.7)	31.5
Consumables and other direct costs	(319.2)	(317.0)
Employee benefit expenses	(79.2)	(66.6)
Exploration and evaluation expenses	(110.5)	(70.9)
Freight expenses	(47.4)	(33.6)
Royalties expense	(14.8)	(16.5)
Share of net loss of investment in Toro	(2.1)	(1.2)
Depreciation and amortisation expenses	(154.9)	(164.2)
Litigation settlement expense	-	(60.3)
Impairment of assets	- (2.5)	(15.2)
Provision for receivable/investment in subsidiaries which are not within the Deed	(3.5)	(9.1)
Other expenses	(53.1)	(55.7)
Profit before net financing income and income tax from continuing operations	179.1	342.7
Financing income	23.5	37.0
Financing expenses	(3.6)	(2.9)
Net financing income	19.9	34.1
Profit before income tax from continuing operations	199.0	376.8
Income tax expense	(47.1)	(114.7)
Profit from continuing operations	151.9	262.1
Profit from discontinued operations after income tax	_	9.2
Profit for the year attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited	151.9	271.3
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income of the entities within the Deed of Cross Guarantee	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Profit for the year	151.9	271.3
Other Comprehensive Income		
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of tax	60.4	(58.4)
Total comprehensive income for the year attributable to equity holders of OZ Minerals Limited	212.3	212.9

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity of the entities within the Deed of Cross Guarantee	Issued capital \$m	Retained earnings \$m	Treasury shares \$m	Foreign currency translation reserve \$m	Total equity \$m
Balance as at 1 January 2012	2,159.0	640.8	(6.4)	_	2,793.4
Profit for the year	_	151.9	_	_	151.9
Other comprehensive income					
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of income tax	-	60.4	_	-	60.4
Total comprehensive income for the year	_	212.3	-	-	212.3
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity		4040			4046
Dividends	_	(124.6)	-	-	(124.6)
Share buy-back	(100.1)	-	-	-	(100.1)
Share-based payment transactions, net of income tax	-	4.4	-	_	4.4
Purchase of treasury shares	_	_	(1.0)	_	(1.0)
Exercise of equity rights		(3.0)	3.0	_	
Total transactions with owners	(100.1)	(123.2)	2.0		(221.3)
Balance as at 31 December 2012	2,058.9	729.9	(4.4)	_	2,784.4
Balance as at 1 January 2011	5,208.8	(2,020.3)	(9.9)	113.1	3,291.7
Profit for the financial year	-	271.3	-	-	271.3
Other Comprehensive Income					
Net change in fair value of investments in equity securities, net of tax	-	(58.4)	-	_	(58.4)
Total comprehensive income for the financial year	_	212.9	_	_	212.9
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity					
Dividends	_	(226.7)	-	-	(226.7)
Dividend received on shares bought back	_	0.4	_	-	0.4
Return of capital	(388.6)	_	_	_	(388.6)
Share buyback	(99.9)	_	_	_	(99.9)
Capital reduction	(2,561.3)	2,561.3	_	_	_
Reclassification pursuant to change in presentation	_	113.1	_	(113.1)	_
Share-based payments expense, net of tax	_	3.4	_	_	3.4
Exercise of share options and rights	_	(3.3)	3.3	_	_
Allocation of employee gift shares	_	_	0.2	_	0.2
Total transactions with owners	(3,049.8)	2,448.2	3.5	(113.1)	(711.2)
		-,		(/	(, ==.=)

Consolidated Balance Sheet of the entities within the Deed of Cross Guarantee	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	654.8	882.0
Trade and other receivables	170.2	84.7
Inventories	166.3	192.4
Current tax asset	5.1	_
Prepayments	5.9	7.1
Total current assets	1,002.3	1,166.2
Non-current assets		
Inventories	92.2	104.7
Investments accounted for using the equity method	27.4	29.5
Investments in equity securities	284.4	216.2
Intangible assets	252.2	253.1
Lease receivables	59.6	-
Property, plant and equipment	1,357.6	1,243.3
Receivables from related entities which are not party to the Deed	-	0.4
Investment in subsidiaries which are not party to the Deed	6.0	6.0
Total non-current assets	2,079.4	1,853.2
Total assets	3,081.7	3,019.4
Current liabilities		
Trade and other payables	105.9	88.3
Current tax liability	_	16.2
Provisions	8.2	6.5
Total current liabilities	114.1	111.0
Non-current liabilities		
Deferred tax liabilities	162.1	100.2
Provisions	21.1	14.8
Total non-current liabilities	183.2	115.0
Total liabilities	297.3	226.0
Net assets	2,784.4	2,793.4
Equity		
Issued capital	2,058.9	2,159.0
Retained earnings	729.9	640.8
Treasury shares	(4.4)	(6.4)
Total equity attributable to equity holders of the OZ Minerals Limited	2,784.4	2,793.4

## 29 Remuneration of auditors

	2012 \$	2011 \$
Audit services provided by KPMG		
Audit and review of Financial Reports and other audit work under the Corporations Act 2001, including audit of subsidiary Financial Statements		
KPMG Australia	438,000	458,000
Overseas KPMG firms	27,395	51,090
Total fees for audit services provided by KPMG	465,395	509,090
Other services provided by KPMG Australia		
Taxation compliance and other taxation advisory services	178,000	115,000
IT advisory services	30,000	90,000
Other assurance services	_	29,300
Total fees for other services provided by KPMG Australia	208,000	234,300
Total fees	673,395	743,390

The taxation compliance and other taxation advisory service fee represent fees for research and development tax advice.

# 30 Financial risk management

The Consolidated Entity's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks such as:

- Market risk consisting of commodity price risk, foreign currency exchange risk, interest rate risk and equity securities
  price risk (refer Note (a) below);
- Credit risk (refer Note (b) below); and
- Liquidity risk (refer Note (c) below).

This note presents information about the Consolidated Entity's exposure to each of the above risks, its objectives, policies and processes for measuring and managing risk and quantitative disclosures.

Financial risk management is carried out by OZ Minerals' Group Treasury Function ('Group Treasury'). Group Treasury identifies, evaluates and manages financial risks in close co-operation with OZ Minerals' operating units. The Board approves principles for overall risk management, as well as policies covering specific risk areas, such as those identified above.

The Consolidated Entity holds the following financial instruments at the reporting date:

	Note	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Financial assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	9	659.0	886.1
Trade and other receivables	10	171.7	86.8
Investments accounted for using the equity method	12	27.4	29.5
Lease receivables	15	59.6	_
Investments in equity securities	13	288.6	219.4
Total financial assets		1,206.3	1,221.8
Financial liabilities			
Trade and other payables	17	108.3	90.5
Total financial liabilities		108.3	90.5

### (a) Market risk management

The Consolidated Entity's activities expose it primarily to financial risks of changes in commodity prices, foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates and equity securities prices.

#### (i) Commodity price risk management and sensitivity analysis

The Consolidated Entity is exposed to commodity price volatility on concentrate sales made by its Prominent Hill Mine. This arises from sale of metal in concentrate products such as copper and gold, which are priced on, or benchmarked to, open market exchanges. OZ Minerals aims to realise average copper prices which are materially consistent with the prevailing average market prices for the same period. The Consolidated Entity attempts to manage any uneven exposure to price in any particular month by managing shipments or undertaking LME futures transactions.

The trade receivables are carried at fair value using a Level two valuation method as stipulated by AASB 7 *Financial Instruments: Disclosures* which involves observable market prices for commodities, adjusted for terms as per sales contracts.

The historical average five-year annual commodity price volatility as per the London Metals Exchange ('LME') for copper was 54 percent and as per the London Bullion Market Association ('LBMA') for gold and silver was 15 percent and 36 percent respectively.

At reporting date, if commodity prices increased/(decreased) by the historical average five-year annual commodity price movement as per the LME, and all other variables were held constant, the Consolidated Entity's after tax profit/(loss) would have increased/(decreased) by \$49.8 million (2011: \$24.4 million).

In accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, the sensitivity analysis includes the impact of the movement in commodity prices only on the outstanding trade receivables at the end of the year, which were \$159.2 million (2011: \$76.5 million) and does not include the impact of the movement in commodity prices on the total sales for the year.

#### (ii) Foreign currency exchange risk management and sensitivity analysis

The Consolidated Entity is exposed to foreign currency exchange risk. This arises from the sale of metal in concentrate products denominated in US dollars and any assets and liabilities that are held in currencies other than the Australian dollar.

The Consolidated Entity has a policy of holding cash balances in a range of 60:40 to 40:60 of US dollars to Australian dollars.

The carrying amount of the Consolidated Entity's financial assets and financial liabilities by its currency risk exposure at the reporting date is disclosed below. The foreign currency exchange risk exposure at balance date mainly arises from US dollar denominated balances and minor exposures to other foreign currencies.

	Denominated in US\$ presented in A\$m	Other currencies presented in A\$m	Total A\$m
2012			
Cash and cash equivalents	355.9	-	355.9
Trade and other receivables	159.2	-	159.2
Trade and other payables	(2.2)	-	(2.2)
Investments in equity securities	_	4.2	4.2
Total	512.9	4.2	517.1
2011			
Cash and cash equivalents	442.7	-	442.7
Trade and other receivables	76.5	-	76.5
Trade and other payables	(4.3)	-	(4.3)
Investments in equity securities	_	3.2	3.2
Total	514.9	3.2	518.1

The US dollar exchange rates during the year were as follows:

		Average rate		ber spot rate
	2012	2011	2012	2011
A\$:US\$	1.0358	1.0332	1.0373	1.0137

At reporting date, if the foreign currency exchange rates strengthened/(weakened) against the functional currency by 5 percent (2011: 5 percent), and all other variables were held constant, the Consolidated Entity's after tax profit from continuing operations would have increased/(decreased) by \$27.0 million (2011: \$27.1 million).

The sensitivity analysis includes only outstanding foreign currency denominated monetary items at the reporting date and adjusts their translation for a 5 percent change in the foreign currency rate (2011: 5 percent). This percentage change reflects the variability management applies in forecast sensitivity analysis.

#### (iii) Interest rate risk management and sensitivity analysis

Deposits and borrowings at variable interest rates expose the Consolidated Entity to cash flow interest rate risk.

The Consolidated Entity carries term deposits with fixed interest rates which mature in less than six months. These term deposits are recognised at amortised cost and therefore not subject to interest rate risk. The effect of a change in interest rates at balance date would not have a significant impact on the Consolidated Entity's after tax profit as substantially all cash deposits have fixed interest rate terms.

The Consolidated Entity does not have any borrowings at 31 December 2012 and therefore is not exposed to interest rate risk on borrowings.

The effective interest rate for each financial asset/liability is provided below:

	a Notes	Effective verage interest rate %	Total \$m
2012			_
Cash on hand and demand deposits	9	1.99	63.1
Short-term highly liquid cash deposits	9	2.34	595.9
Total			659.0
2011			
Cash on hand and demand deposits	9	0.62	50.8
Short-term highly liquid cash deposits	9	3.31	835.3
Total			886.1

### (iv) Equity securities price risk management and sensitivity analysis

The Consolidated Entity is exposed to equity securities price risk which arises from investments held and classified on the Balance Sheet either as investments in equity securities or investments accounted for using the equity method, as set out in the table below:

	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Financial assets			
Investments accounted for using the equity method	12	27.4	29.5
Investments in equity securities	13	288.6	219.4
Total		316.0	248.9

The Consolidated Entity's investments accounted for using the equity method relate to the investment in Toro, as set out in Note 12 to the Financial Statement. This investment is publicly traded on the Australian Securities Exchange.

The Consolidated Entity's investments in equity securities relate to investments in publicly listed entities. The Consolidated Entity does not actively trade these investments. These investments are carried at fair value using a Level 1 valuation method as stipulated by AASB 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures which is based on quoted share prices.

The carrying value of the investment in Toro approximates its fair value at 31 December 2012 and 2011.

The carrying value of the investments in equity securities equates to their fair value at 31 December 2012 and 2011.

At reporting date, if the share prices of the entities in which the Consolidated Entity has equity investments which are carried at fair value increased/(decreased) by one percent, and all other variables were held constant, the Consolidated Entity's equity would have increased/(decreased) by \$2.9 million (2011: \$2.2 million).

## (b) Credit risk management

Credit risk refers to the risk that any counterparty will default on its contractual obligations under a financial instrument resulting in financial loss to the Consolidated Entity. The Consolidated Entity is exposed to counterparty credit risk through sales of metal in concentrate on normal terms of trade, through deposits of cash, finance leases and settlement risk on foreign exchange transactions.

At the reporting date, the carrying amount of the Consolidated Entity's financial assets represents the maximum credit exposure which was as follows:

	Notes	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Cash and cash equivalents	9	659.0	886.1
Trade and other receivables	10	171.7	86.8
Lease receivables	15	59.6	
Total		890.3	972.9

The credit risk on cash and cash equivalents is managed by restricting dealing to banks which are assigned high credit ratings by international credit rating agencies and limiting the amount of funds that can be invested with a single counterparty in accordance with OZ Minerals' Credit Risk Management Policy.

Credit risk in trade receivables is managed by the Consolidated Entity by undertaking a regular risk assessment process and revising credit limits of customers. As there are a relatively small number of transactions, they are closely monitored to ensure payments are made on time.

The maximum exposure to credit risk for trade receivables at the reporting date by geographic region of the customer was:

	2012 \$m	2011 \$m
Europe	99.4	50.6
Asia	59.8	17.1
Australia	-	8.8
Total	159.2	76.5

The total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2012 was \$985.7 million (2011: \$1,115.9 million). Major customers who individually accounted for more than 10 percent of total revenue contributed approximately 79 percent of total revenue (2011: 74 percent). These customers also represent the trade receivables balance as at 31 December 2012 (2011: 81 percent).

Credit risk arising from sales to customers is managed by contracts that stipulate a provisional payment of at least 90 percent of the estimated value of each sale. This is payable either promptly after vessel loading or upon vessel arriving at the discharge port. The balance outstanding is received usually within 60 days of the vessel arriving at the port of discharge. Additionally, several sales are covered by letter of credit arrangements with approved financial institutions.

The Consolidated Entity does not have any significant receivables which are past due at the reporting date. There were no impairment losses in relation to financial assets during the current or the comparative financial year.

## (c) Liquidity risk management

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Consolidated Entity will encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with financial liabilities. OZ Minerals manages liquidity risk by conducting regular reviews of the timing of cash outflows and the maturity profiles of term deposits in order to ensure sufficient funds are available to meet its obligations.

### (i) Financial liabilities

The following are the contractual maturities of the Consolidated Entity's financial liabilities as at 31 December 2012. The contractual cash flows reflect the undiscounted amounts and include both interest and principal cash flows.

	Notes	Carrying amount \$m	Contractual amount \$m
2012			
Trade and other payables	17	108.3	108.3
2011			
Trade and other payables	17	90.5	90.5

The contractual carrying amounts of all financial liabilities are due and payable within six months of the reporting date.

#### (ii) Financing arrangements

The Consolidated Entity had access to two borrowing facilities which amount to US\$200 million (2011: US\$200 million) and were undrawn at the end of 31 December 2012. The details in relation to the two facilities are provided below:

	Expires on	Security	2012 US\$m	2011 US\$m
Revolving facility	1 September 2014	Unsecured	180.0	180.0
Working capital facility	11 September 2013	Unsecured	20.0	20.0
Total facilities			200.0	200.0

#### (d) Fair values

The carrying amount of all financial assets and liabilities recognised on the Balance Sheet approximates their fair value.

## 31 Key management personnel

### (a) Key management personnel remuneration

The key management personnel of the Consolidated Entity for 2012 were Terry Burgess, Andrew Coles, Francesca Lee and all Directors of the Company.

The key management personnel remuneration for the Consolidated Entity was as follows:

	2012 \$	2011 \$
Short-term employee benefits	4,689,082	5,020,819
Other long-term benefits	52,021	40,179
Post-employment benefits	159,586	144,722
Share-based payments	1,020,156	712,451
Total	5,920,845	5,918,171

Information regarding individual directors' and executives' compensation and some equity instrument disclosures as required by Corporations Regulation 2M.3.03 is provided in the Remuneration Report. Apart from the details disclosed in Note 33 to the Financial Statements, no director has entered into a material contract with the Consolidated Entity since the end of the previous financial year and there were no material contracts involving directors' interests existing at year end.

# (b) Equity instrument disclosures relating to key management personnel

## Shareholdings

The movement in the number of shares held by each KMP during the year is set out below:

	Balance at 1 January or date of becoming KMP	Changes during the year	Balance at 31 December
2012			
Neil Hamilton	22,500	-	22,500
Paul Dowd	7,500	-	7,500
Brian Jamieson	108,527	-	108,527
Barry Lavin	_	2,300	2,300
Charles Lenegan	13,500	-	13,500
Rebecca McGrath	2,100	3,650	5,750
Dean Pritchard	12,720	-	12,720
Terry Burgess	54,338	39,915	94,253
Andrew Coles	20,750	-	20,750
Francesca Lee	31,659		31,659
Total	273,594	45,865	319,459
2011			
Neil Hamilton	22,500	-	22,500
Paul Dowd	5,700	1,800	7,500
Brian Jamieson	108,527	-	108,527
Barry Lavin	_	-	-
Charles Lenegan	13,500	_	13,500
Rebecca McGrath	-	2,100	2,100
Dean Pritchard	12,720	_	12,720
Terry Burgess	37,982	16,356	54,338
Andrew Coles	20,650	100	20,750
Francesca Lee	31,659	_	31,659
Total	253,238	20,356	273,594

## **Performance rights holdings**

The movement in the number of performance rights for KMP during the year is set out below:

	Balance at 1 January or date of becoming KMP	Granted	Exercised	Lapsed	Balance at 31 December
2012					
Terry Burgess	185,073	123,693		(58,906)	249,860
Andrew Coles	96,638	64,043	-	(31,003)	129,678
Francesca Lee	95,869	62,900	-	(31,003)	127,766
Total	377,580	250,636		(120,912)	507,304
2011					
Terry Burgess	104,717	80,356	-	-	185,073
Andrew Coles	60,839	41,524	-	(5,725)	96,638
Francesca Lee	63,938	40,755	-	(8,824)	95,869
Total	229,494	162,635	-	(14,549)	377,580

The number of performance rights in the table above has been restated for the one for ten share consolidation which was completed in June 2011. Additionally, each performance right granted before the capital return is convertible into 1.0904 ordinary shares upon vesting. The number of vested performance rights at 31 December 2012 that were unexercisable was nil (2011: nil).

# **Option holdings**

During the comparative year, 19,082 share options held by Andrew Coles and 29,412 held by Francesca Lee lapsed. There are no option holdings at 31 December 2012.

# 32 Share-based payments

Description of OZ Minerals' Performance Rights Plans ('PRP') and Long Term Incentive Plans ('LTIP') are provided below:

Element	Equity rights granted under PRP	Equity rights granted under LTIP
Type of equity rights granted	Performance rights	Performance rights
Calculation of value of equity rights granted	5 percent, 10 percent or 15 percent of employees' personal total fixed remuneration, according to job grade	80 percent or 60 percent of executives' personal total fixed remuneration, according to job grade
Grant date	<b>2012</b> : 1 May 2012	<b>2012</b> : 21 December 2012
	<b>2011</b> : 2 May 2011	<b>2011</b> : 22 December 2011
	<b>2010</b> : 7 May 2010	<b>2010</b> : 10 December 2010
		<b>2009</b> : 22 December 2009
Performance and vesting period         2012: 1 May 2012 to 30 April 2013: 21 December 2013         2012: 21 December 2013		<b>2012</b> : 21 December 2012 to 20 December 2015
	<b>2011</b> : 2 May 2011 to 1 May 2012	<b>2011</b> : 22 December 2011 to 21 December 2014
	<b>2010</b> : 7 May 2010 to 1 May 2011	<b>2010</b> : 10 December 2010 to 9 December 2013
		<b>2009</b> : 23 November 2009 to 22 November 2012
Expiry date	<b>2012</b> : 1 July 2013 and 1 July 2014	<b>2012</b> : 28 February 2016
	<b>2011</b> : 1 July 2012 and 1 July	<b>2011</b> : 28 February 2015
	2013	<b>2010</b> : 28 February 2014
	<b>2010</b> : 1 May 2011, 1 July 2011 and 1 January 2012	<b>2009</b> : 28 February 2013
Number of shares for each equity right	<b>2012</b> - 1 share	<b>2012</b> - 1 share
	<b>2011</b> - 1.0904 shares	<b>2011</b> - 1 share
	<b>2010</b> - 1.0904 shares	<b>2010</b> - 1.0904 shares
		<b>2009</b> - 1.0904 shares

Element	Equity rights granted under PRP	Equity rights granted under L	.TIP
Vesting conditions	Percentage vesting based on individual performance against Key Performance Indicators	TSR performance measured Percentage of ves against Comparator Group	
	key Performance Indicators	75 <sup>th</sup> percentile or greater	100
		Between the 50 <sup>th</sup> and 75 <sup>th</sup> percentile	Between 50 percent and 100 percent vest progressively by using a straight-line interpolation
		50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	50
		Less than 50 <sup>th</sup> percentile	Nil
Exercise price	Not applicable – provided at no cost	Not applicable – provided at n	o cost

In addition to the PRPs and LTIPs set out in the table above, the Consolidated Entity also had certain other share based payment plans that lapsed in the comparative year.

Performance rights granted under the PRPs or LTIPs are not entitled to dividend or voting rights. All performance rights under current performance rights plans are automatically exercised upon vesting which is dependent upon the meeting of both the service condition and the performance condition. The shares when issued on vesting of performance rights rank pari passu in all respects with previously issued fully paid ordinary shares.

The fair value of services received in return for share-based payments granted during the year is based on the fair value of the performance rights granted, measured using a Black-Scholes model, with the following inputs:

Grant date	Fair value at grant date \$	Share price at grant date \$	Expected volatility percent	Expected dividends percent	Risk-free interest rate percent
21 December 2012	4.1	6.8	37.0	5.7	2.7
1 May 2012	8.9	9.5	38.1	5.3	3.5
22 December 2011	6.6	10.4	39.4	4.8	3.1
2 May 2011	13.9	14.4	36.2	2.8	5.0
10 December 2010	11.1	16.3	39.5	2.8	5.1
7 May 2010	10.1	10.4	49.6	2.8	5.0
22 December 2009	8.1	11.3	64.0	2.8	4.7

The fair values in the table above have been restated for the one for ten share consolidation where applicable which was completed in June 2011.

The movement in the number of equity instruments granted to employees, including KMPs is provided below.

## **Performance rights**

The movement in the number of performance rights during the year is set out below:

	2012 Number	2011 Number
Opening balance	981,038	1,021,253
Rights granted	1,045,329	561,958
Rights exercised	(154,889)	(178,301)
Rights forfeited	(266,425)	(423,989)
Additional rights issued due to rounding of entitlements	_	117
Closing balance	1,605,053	981,038

The number of performance rights in the table above has been restated for the one for ten share consolidation. Additionally, each performance right granted before the capital return in June 2011 is convertible into 1.0904 ordinary shares upon vesting.

### **Share options**

During the year, 100,000 options expired and there are no options as at 31 December 2012. Proceeds received from employees on exercise of options during the year were nil (2011: nil).

#### Expenses arising from share-based payment transactions

Total expenses arising from share-based payment transactions recognised during the year as part of employee benefit expenses was \$4.4 million (2011: \$3.4 million).

## 33 Related parties

#### (a) Parent entity

The ultimate parent entity within the consolidated entity is OZ Minerals Limited.

#### (b) Subsidiaries

The parent entity's interest in subsidiaries is set out in Note 27 to the Financial Statements.

#### (c) Associates

Information in relation to investments in associates (Toro) is set out in Note 12 to the Financial Statements.

#### (d) Transactions with related parties

A number of KMPs, or their related parties, hold positions in other entities that may result in them having control or significant influence over the financial or operating policies of those entities. Where the consolidated entity transacts with the KMPs and their related parties, the terms and conditions of these transactions are no more favourable than those available, or which might reasonably be expected to be available, on similar transactions to non-KMP related entities on an arm's length basis.

## 34 Litigation settlement expense

During the comparative year, OZ Minerals settled two class actions brought against it by Maurice Blackburn and Slater & Gordon on behalf of certain shareholders who had acquired shares in OZ Minerals Limited in 2008, for an amount of \$60.3 million which included costs of \$4.9 million and interest of \$0.3 million.

## 35 Discontinued operations

During the comparative year, a gain of \$9.2 million from discontinued operations was recognised. This gain resulted from the reassessment of the estimated liability in relation to the settlement of working capital and taxation amounts under the sale agreement with Minmetals.

## 36 Events occurring after reporting date

In January 2013, OZ Minerals announced to the ASX the updated Mineral Resources and Ore Reserves Statement for the Prominent Hill operations and an Ore Resources update for Carrapateena.

Since the end of the financial year, the Board of Directors has resolved to pay an unfranked dividend of 20 cents per share, to be paid on 12 March 2013. The record date for entitlement to this dividend is 26 February 2013. The financial impact of this dividend amounting to \$60.7 million has not been recognised in the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 December 2012 and will be recognised in subsequent Financial Statements.

There have been no other events that have occurred subsequent to the reporting date which have significantly affected or may significantly affect the consolidated entity's operations, results or state of affairs in future years.

# **DIRECTORS' DECLARATION**

- 1. In the opinion of the directors of OZ Minerals Limited ('the Company'):
- (a) the Consolidated Financial Statements and notes set out on pages 41 to 86 and the remuneration disclosures that are contained in the Remuneration Report on pages 22 to 39, are in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*, including:
  - (i) giving a true and fair view of the financial position of the Consolidated Entity as at 31 December 2012 and of its performance for the year ended on that date; and
  - (ii) complying with Australian Accounting Standards (including the Australian Accounting Interpretations) and the Corporations Regulations 2001;
- (b) the Consolidated Financial Statements also comply with International Financial Reporting Standards as disclosed in Note 1 (b);
- (c) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due and payable.
- There are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company and the consolidated entities identified in Note 27 to the
  Financial Statements will be able to meet any obligations or liabilities to which they are or may become subject to by
  virtue of the Deed of Cross Guarantee between the Company and those consolidated entities pursuant to ASIC Class
  Order 98/1418.
- 3. The directors have been given the declarations required by Section 295A of the *Corporations Act 2001* from the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer for the financial year ended 31 December 2012.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the directors.

Neil Hamilton Chairman Melbourne 13 February 2013

Terry Burgess Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer Melbourne 13 February 2013

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT



# Independent auditor's report to the members of OZ Minerals Limited

### **Report on the Financial Report**

We have audited the accompanying Financial Report of OZ Minerals Limited ('the Company'), which comprises the Consolidated Balance Sheet as at 31 December 2012, and the Consolidated Income Statement, Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income, Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity and Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the year ended on that date, notes 1 to 36 comprising a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information and the Directors' Declaration of the Consolidated Entity comprising the Company and the entities it controlled at the year's end or from time to time during the financial year.

## **Directors' responsibility for the Financial Report**

The Directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the Financial Report that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the *Corporations Act 2001* and for such internal controls as the directors determine are necessary to enable the preparation of the Financial Report that is free from material misstatement whether due to fraud or error. In note 1(b), the Directors also state, in accordance with Australian Accounting Standard AASB 101 *Presentation of Financial Statements*, that the Financial Statements of the Consolidated Entity comply with International Financial Reporting Standards.

#### Auditor's responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Financial Report based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. These Auditing Standards require that we comply with relevant ethical requirements relating to audit engagements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the Financial Report is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the Financial Report. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgement, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the Financial Report, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the Financial Report that gives a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the Directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the Financial Report.

We performed the procedures to assess whether in all material respects the Financial Report presents fairly, in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001* and Australian Accounting Standards, a true and fair view which is consistent with our understanding of the Consolidated Entity's financial position and of its performance.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

#### Independence

In conducting our audit, we have complied with the independence requirements of the Corporations Act 2001.

#### **INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT – CONTINUED**

#### **Auditor's opinion**

In our opinion:

- (a) the Financial Report of the Consolidated Entity is in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001, including:
  - (i) giving a true and fair view of the Consolidated Entity's financial position as at 31 December 2012 and of its performance for the year ended on that date; and
  - (ii) complying with Australian Accounting Standards and the Corporations Regulations 2001.
- b) the Financial Report also complies with International Financial Reporting Standards as disclosed in note 1(b).

#### **Report on the Remuneration Report**

We have audited the Remuneration Report included in pages 22 to 39 of the Directors' Report for the year ended 31 December 2012. The Directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation and presentation of the Remuneration Report in accordance with Section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Remuneration Report, based on our audit conducted in accordance with auditing standards.

Auditor's opinion

KPMG

In our opinion, the Remuneration Report of OZ Minerals Limited for the year ended 31 December 2012 complies with Section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

**KPMG** 

Penny Stragalinos

Doteg (

Partner

Melbourne

13 February 2013